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AMERICAN FILM INSTITUTE, 1974

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 11, 1074

U.S. SENATE,
SpECIAL STRCOMMITTEE ON ARTs AND HUMANITIES,
CoanxrTTek 0N Lasor anp PusLic WELFARE,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice. at 10 a.m., in room 2228,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Claiborne Pell, subcommittee
chairman, presiding.

Present : Senators Pell and Javits.

Senator P, The Special Subcommittee on Arts and Humanities
will come to order.

Today we meet to discuss the concept of an independent American
Film Institute.

Legislation to create such an entity, FL.R. 17504, is presently pending
in the House of Representatives. It has been the subject of much dis-
cussion and controversy. Such a piece of legislation has not been in-
- troduced in the Senate.

If the legislation is enacted by the House, with the full agreement
from all parties involved, I, as chairman of the Special Subcommit-
tee on the Arts and the Humanities, am disposed to take expeditious
action on it.

Therefore. T am holding these hearings to consider the concept of
an independent American Film Institute, This hearing record, which
will serve as the basis for legislation will, I hope. not only discuss
the general concept. but also other pertinent and unfortunately touchy
questions which could arise during Senate consideration. .

I wonld ask that the House bill (H.R. 17504), be inserted in the
record of this hearing at this point.

[The bill referred to follows:]

1)
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IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

Noveunee 25,1974
Mo, Buanenas (for Limself Me, Quak, Me, Pregoxs, Mu, Mk, Me, Haxses of
Tdaho, My, Thoviesos of New Jersey, M, Prvsei, Mre, M, Mo Sagasiy,
Ms Hansen of Warhington, Mr, Ceoraancea, My Benas, Me. Leaosaas, ad
Me, Mazzot) intraduced the following hill; which was referred to the
Committee on Fauention and Labor

A BILL

To amend the National Foundation on the Arts and the Hu-
manities At of 1965 to ereate the Nmeriean Filin Institute

ax an indepeadent agency.
1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

The Congress hereby finds and declazes—

} (1) that motion pictures and television have made
5 valunble and enduring contributions to American cul-
1 ture;
7 (2) that from the beginning of this century, Ameri-
8 cans have played preeminent roles in extending and
9 enriching the art of film:

1
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1 (3) that older films constitute an important histori-
2 cal resource for students of American life and art, and
. 3 should e preserved from loss and decay;
4 (4) that skills in film making should be advanced,
. 5 aud understanding of the art of film should be enhanced,
H through the training and er uragement of artists,
d teachers, aud scholurs, and . .gh the publication of
8 records of film history ;
9 (5) that it is appropriate for the Federal Gov-
10 ernment to assist such efforts, in the interest of increas-
n ing public appreciation of outstanding films, and of as-
12 suring the continuing vitality of the art of film in
15 America;
14 (6) that the American Film Institute, a nonprofit
15 corporation, was founded in 1967 as a national institu-
14 tion intended to advance, preserve, exhibit, and teach
* 1 the art of film; and that its purposes can best be
18 achieved through the direct support of the Federal Gov-
* 1 ernment, as well as of private donors.
20 SEC. 2. The National Foundation on the Arts and the

21 Jlumanities Act of 1965 is amended by adding at the end
22 {hereof the following new title:

= “TITLE II—AMERICAN FILM INSTITUTE

= “Qrc. 102. (a) There is authorized to he established a

new nonprofit corporation, to he known as the American
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Film Institute (hereinafter the “Institute’) which will not
be an ageney or establishment of the United States Govern-
ment. The Institute so extublished shali be subject to the pro-
visions of this section, and, to the extent consistent with this
scetion, to -the Distriet of Columbia Nonprofit Corporation
Act.

*(b) The Institute shall have 1 Board of Trustees (here-
inafter referred to as the ‘Board’) whose duties it shall be
to maintain and administer the Institute and to execute such
other functions as are vested in the Board by sections 102 to
103 of this Act.

“(¢) The Board shall be compaosed of twenty-three
members as follows:

“(1) the Secretary of Health, Education, and

Welfare;

. “(2) the Librarian of Congress;
“(3) the Archivist of the United States;
“(4) the chairman of the Board of Trustees of the

Joln F. Kennedy Center for the Performing Arts;

“(5) the Secretary of the Interior;

*“(6) the Chairman of the National Endowment for
the Arts;

“(7) the Chairman of the National Endowment for
the Humanities;

“(8) two members of the Senate, appointed hy the
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President pro tempore of the Scuate, aud two Members

of the House appointed by the Speaker of the House:

Provided, "That not more than two of the Members of

House and Semate so appointed shall be of the sume

politieal party :and

“(9) twelve appointed by the Board of Trustees
of the American Film Institute, confinmed by a nm-
jority vote of the House of Representatives and the

Senate, serving on the date of enactment of this et
cech member of the Board of Trustees appointed under
this subsection shall serve for the following terms, as des-
pated at the time of their appointment; three for terms of
two vears, three for terms of four years, and four for terms of
six years; their suecessors shall be appointed by the re-
maining trustees appointed under this subsection, and shall
serve for terms of six years. Notwithstanding the preceding
srovisions, a member whose term has expired may serve
antil his suceessor has qualified.

“(d) The mewbhers of the Board first appointed under
paragraph (7) of subscetion (¢) above shall serve as incor-
porators of the Institute as authorized by this Act, and shall
take whatever actions are necessary to establish the Insti-
tute under the District of Columbia Nonprofit Corporation

Act.



6

Senator Pere, Our first withess taday is George Stevens, Jr., diree-
torof the Amervican Film Institate,
Mr. Stevens, come forward and introduce yonr panel,

STATEMENT OF GEORGE STEVENS, JR.. DIRECTOR OF THE AMERI.
CAN FILM INSTITUTE, ACCOMPANIED BY CHARLTON HESTON,
CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD OF THE AMERICAN FILM INSTI.
TUTE: ROGER STEVENS. CHAIRMAN OF THE JOHN F. KENNEDY
CENTER FOR THE PERFORMING ARTS AND FOUNDING CHAIR-
MAN OF THE NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR THE ARTS; AND
HARRY McPHERSON. COUNSEL, A PANEL

Mr. Grorer Syevexs. Mr, Chairman, it was our understanding that
Mur. Heston would go first aud then we will follow.,

Senator Perr, T wounld ask those with Mr. Stevens and the repre-
sentatives of the Aots and Humanities Endowments if they conld stay
ri;_r{n;_ thll-uugll the morning so if we have any questions, we can go back
and forth,

Mr. Grorar Srevixs, May T defer to Mr, Heston.

Mr. Hestox. Thank yvou. Mr, Chairman.

For the record, T am Charlion  ston. chairman of the board of
trustees of the Ameviean Film I ate (AFT).

[ am aware that these her 20 are one of a series that have been
procecding on bath sides of the Hill. And T sm making points T have
made before and am prepared to make again.

I do not intend to persuade this commiittee of the significance of
film in our time and our country. T do not think T need to.

What was a radical theory not many vears ago is now a given
assumption—film is the avt of the 20th century; it is also the Ameri-
c¢an art,

It speaks to a larger constituency than any other art, cutting across
national frontiers and barriers of language. cluss and education in a
way that no other art can do, Filin serves to teach, as well as to inspire.
lxln a very real sense, we speak to our country and to the world through
tiln,

It is for these veasons that the Anerican Filn Institute was man-
dated when the Congress created the Arts and Humanities Endow-
ment nearly a decade agro, When the President signed the bill, he said,
“There will be an American Film Institute.” And there is,

The 7 years of our existence have been, properly enough, 7 years of
efforts, sometites inadequate, often desperate effort. In that time, we
ereated what never existed before in this country. an organization
designed to serve the past, the present, and the future of American
fiim and Ameriean ilm makers,

We serve uniquely as a bridge between the various film disciplines—
the academic community that both studies and teaches film, and the
film makers: not only those public artists whose films literally girdle
the globe, but the private filu makers who follow a different drummer,
searching new directions, looking for new audiences.

The years during which the AFT has been seeking and fulfilling its
responsibilities to filin have been busy ones for the National Endow-
ment for the Arts (NEA), too. They discerned and sought to meet

1]
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fresh potentials in all the arts, even as we did in film. As their horizons
expanded, so did ours,

“inally. it began to seem clear, both to the NEAL under whose negis
we were funded. and to us, that it was no longer possible for us to grow
“ln thulum- hand. or for them to serve our widening responsibilities on
the other,

It was the NEA Chairman, Miss Naney Hanks, who finst suggested
last vear that the AFEs interests might best be served if we sought
independent status, separate from the NEA,

In response to that search, our friends in the Congress have written
the legislation you are considering. and whose passage I seek. You
know. of course. of its ready progress through the appropriate House
committees,

In addition to the support thus displayed here on the Hill and by
Miss Hanks, T am proud to eite an impressive list of filin people and
interested citizens from around the country who share my ecarnest
hope this legislation will be passed.

‘They include men like Dr. Robert Wagner of Ohio State; Robert
Wise. President of the Directors Guild of America; Walter Mirisch,
President of the Aceademy of Motion Picture Arts and Sciences; and
Gregory Peck, the first chairman of the American Film Institute. with
wham [ spoke day hefore yvesterday. and who is very much in agree-
ment with this legislation, asx well as with our aims,

I know that you also have a telegram formally expressing the unani-
moas support of the Board of Directors of the Screen Actors Guilc,
which was pa <ed on behalf of the 30,000 professional screen actors
representing the largest single group representing film anywhere iu
the workd,

[ The material referred to follows:]

12
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Lavid Brain alonlader CA Independent Filmimakez
Nick Frangakis Las—npetes, CA Independent Filinmaker
“Tom Roberdeau Louisiana Independent Filmmaker
Donna Deitch San Francisco Independent Filmmaker
Tim Huntlcy Florida . Independent Filmmaker
Johanne Demetrakas SejaniPT~CA Independent Filmmaker
Linda Jassim Los Angcles, CA Independent Filmmakes
Stanley Taylor Mississippi Screenwriter
Roger Lewis New York Producer
Xlax E, Youngsten New York Producer
Richard Brand New York Agent
Shirley Cohen Migsissippi Producer Assistant
Myrle Waseg California Secretary
John Flinn California Publicist
‘Jack Atlas Massachugetts Producer
Paul Nathan California Producer
Allan Weiss Pennsylvania Writer
Russell Thacher New Jersey Writer-Proc. icer
Michael Viner District of Col. Music
Elisabeth Thompson Los Angeles, CA Actress
Rick Rosenthal New York Independent Filmmaker
- Jeff Jackson Michigan Indcpendent Fitmmaker
Jack Epps California Indcperdent Filnamaker
Neil Senturia Log Angeles, CA Screenwriter
* Rochelle M. Smith NewOrivans; £A _Productxon Assistant
Kathleen Strickland San Francisc&“ Sturdent
"Michacl Roach Lafayctte, Ind, Student
Eric Edson Los Angeles Student
Susan Kranzler New York Student
Fred Elmes New York Cinematographer
John Wardel) Denver, Colorado Student .
H., Russell Schwarts New York Architect & Art Director
Naacie B, Gordon Los Angeles Production Secretary
Martin Brest New York Student
Robert W, Beecher California Actor
David Oliver Pleil . Texas Filmraaker
Kar<n Arthur Nebraska Filmmaker
Dimitra Arliss : Ohlo Actress
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DAILY VARIETY December 10, 1974. p. 1

$iG Becks Fea
Coin For AFI '

A bill now pending in Con-
gress that would estallish the
American Film Instlitute as an
independent agency funded by
the Federal government has re-
ceived Scrcen Actors Gnild
support.

Bill was cndorsed by SAG's
national board of directors at a
meeting in early November—
but first disclosed yesterday.

Senate Education Subcoin-
mittee has hearings scheduled
on the bill for today. SAG presi-
dent Dennis Weaver and na-
tional cxec secretary Chel
Migden have written the Sub-
committee that **we believe this
legislation clearly serves the
best interests of the American
. people in recognizing and pro-
moting the unique contributions
of the film industry.”

‘ 4ne785 0« 752 1 8
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Mr. Hestox, In fairness, I must concede there is also opposition to
t]lu‘s bill. Its opponents are on record, though the constitlll)mes they
¢laim to represent are somewhat ambiguous, as is indeed their authorit
to speak for them. They argue we do not represent a broad enongx
spectrum of American film culture, or sometimes that we claim too
broad a representation. They say that we have not done enough. or
that we are trying to do too much. .

Oddly, all this is true. There is much we have undertaker. that we
havonnot fulfilled, there is much we should do that we have not even
. There are film constituencies with whom we should be in constant
vital communication to whom we have only sent distant signals. Qur
tél;trl‘fsrgave a right to expect more, and we have a responsibility to

ore,

I feel like a pioneer farmer in the rich early wilderness. The acres
have been paced off, the boundaries marked with blazed tree trunks.
There are a few fields cleared and planted, and even a house and a
barn built but, oh, what a world of work there is still to be done.

Wo can anly do this work with more money. For the past 3 years,
while Federal fundings for the arts has increased dramatically, our
share of the art dollar has increased not one penny. Though we have
expanded our private fund raising, quite properly, we have not begun
to reach the budget level recommended more than a decade ago by the
Stanford Research Rel‘PIort, commissioned by NEA, which called for
$8.5 million for the AFT by 1974.

We seck this legislation to give the AFI the stable funding it
needs, to do what it was designed to do for film in this country.

. In undertaking a responsibility for the arts, the Congress has lo
since recognized that they have a vital function in our society. It is
not frosting.

Art fills the soul as surely as meat fills the belly. And if art feeds
the soul, then film is the bread and butter that is part of every meal
our citizens take at that table.

I ask you to give us the means to serve that constituency.

Senator J’eLL. Thank you very much, Mr. Heston.

Mr. GroraEe StEvENS. Thank you, Mr. Heston.

We are joined by another AFI trustee, Mr. Harry McPherson and
later Mr. Roger Stevens will be available, and David Mallery who is
with us, who iy an individual of distinction and a man interested in
the American film industry,

We welcome this opportunity to speak of the future of the AFI
which, in turn, provides an opportunity to speak of the importance of
film, whether it is seen in the theater. on television, or in a classroom.

Mr. Heston made the point earlier, I believe effectively, that film
is the most pervasive and influential of all the arts. The American
Film Institute needs stability and the opportunity for growth which
the legislation under consideration is designed to provide. )

The 7-year history of the American Film Institute suggests that it
deserves a permanent place in our national culture.

The history: For many decades, ather countries have sugported
national film institutes, and it was therefore heartening when Lyndon
Johnson, in signing the Arts and Humanities Act in 1965, stated :

19
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Weo will create an Awerfcan Mlm Institute, bringing together leading artists
of the flm Industry, outstanding educators, and young men and women who
wizh to pursue the Twentieth Century art form as their life’s work.

The American Film Institute was actually created in June of 1967
by the National Endowment for the Arts following a 2-year study
commissioned by the Nutional Council on the Arts, in which the
Stanford Rescarch Institute was divected to develop plans for the
establishment of an American Film Institute.

SR1 visited more than 25 foreign film institutions and nearly 100
organizations in the United States. On December 15,1966, the National
Council heard a report which concluded that the American Film
Institute should—

¢ ¢ ¢ have divisions which will implement programs for an advanced study
center for film education, archives, information services, planning and research.

[The following information was subsequently supplied for the
record :]
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Mr. Geonrox Stevens. On June 5. 1967, the National Endowment
for the Arts unnounced the establishment of the American Film In-
stitute, and noted that AFI would derive its resources from both public
and private funds.

The Stanford report noted:

* * * financial support of the scale estimated cun probably cotae only from the
broud base of the general public, by one avenue or another,

The report observed that—

In an overall perspective, this is probably appropriate, because of the extent
to which film hax hecome widely prevalent and commonplace in modern society.
If natioual cultural developwent is to have any weaning in the public interest,
the people who are exjwosed to, or enjoy, film us a modern art form should be
entitled to teceive the optimum benefit, however this may be defined. It is not
improper, therefore, that the cost of a national film institute should uitimately
be shared, somehow, by the public,

The Stanford report concluded:

The most a,parent pressing need is for stable. tegular sources of permanent
financial support of sufficient magmitude to enable the American Film Institute
to become und maintain itself us the central inspiring force working toward
kreater excellence in flm art in America,

This report was presented to the AFI trustees, who were appointed
by the Endowment, and provided a $1.300.000 matching grant from
the Endowment to get the Amnerican Film Institute underway.

I cite the Stanford report in such detail because it is the absence of
that “stable * * * financial support” which brings us together today.

AFT achievements: AFI has conducted a range of programs to ful-
fill the objectives set ont for it in the original Stunford research report.
I will provide a detailed summary of AFI’s accomplishments for the
record but, in consideration of the committee’s time, I will highlight
only four of those major uccomplishments for you today.

FI set out to assure the preservation of American films, and
today there are over 12,000 motion pictures in the AF collection in
the Library of Congress; and we established an independent film
makers program to provide assistance to new artists in film. We set
out to create an advanced conservatory for film making in the United
States and. today, within AFI, the Center for Advanced Film Stud-
ies flourishes, And we created and built a national filn theater in
the Kennedy Center which. in addition to serving an education and
artistic function in the Nation’s Capital. serves as a laboratory and
example ar film programing in other parts of the country.

The Archives program began with the ominous knowledge that
more than half of the films created in this century were lost, missing,
or in immediate danger of decay. Working with the Library of Con-
gress, the Museum of Modern Art. and George Eastman House, AFI
created and has maintained a coordinated progrum which has resulted
in the preservation of thousands of motion pictures which jorm an
important and vital part of our national culture.

In the conservatory. AFI has successfully established an unequaled
learning opportunity for film makers. Its graduates are already func-
tioning as leading creators in film and television, and the printed
records of the lectures and seminars which take place at the conser-
vatory are being made available to the many schoolg and universiiies
in the country which teach film.

[ 'l;ge] following information was subsequently supplied for the
record :
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SEMINAR PARTICIPANTS

AT

THE AMERICAY FILM INSTITUTE
CENTER FOR ADVANCED FILM STUDIES

ACTORS/ACTRESSES
Pichard Attenborough
tudille Ball

Jack Benny

Robert Blake

tynn Carlin

Leslie Caron
richard Chemberlain
Peter Falk

Nina Foch

Henry Fonda
Charlton Heston
Jack Lemmon

Harold Lloyd

Jack Nicholson
Robert Stephens
Ingrid Thulin

Liv Ullmann

Jon Voight



DIRECTORS/PRODUCERS

Parry Miller Adato
Robert Aldrich
Hal Ashby

Laslo Benedek
Pandro S. Berman
Bernardo Bertolucci
James Bridges
Budd Boetticher
Sergel 3ondarchuk
Stan Brakhage
Warren Bush

John Cassavetes

Constantin Costa=Cszvras

Merian C. Cooper
Roger Corman
George Cukor
Jacques Demy .
Brisn DePalma
Charles Eames

Ed Emshwiller
‘Pederico Pellini
Miles Forman

wWilliam Friedkin

Curtis Harrington

-

&2

Howard Hawks
Alfred Hitcheock
Conrad Holzgang
John Huston

Peter Hyams

Jan Kadar

Irvin Kershner
Stanley Kramer
Steve Krantz
Richard Leacock
Barbara Loden
Terrence Malick
Rouben Mamouliian
Andrew Narton )
Paul Mazursky
Vincente Minnelli
Ronald Neame
Geoxrge Pal

Roman Polanski
Nicholas Ray
Jean Renoir

Tamas Renyi
Martin Ritt
Roberto Rossellini

Geozge Seaton
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DIRECTORS/PRODUCERS (Continued)

Sidney Sheldon
Alexander Singer
Vilgot Sjoman
Stevan Spielberg
Mel Stuart
Robert Totten
fial Wallis

Raoul Walsh

Nax Weinberg
Lawrence Weingarten
Jiri Weiss
Haskell Wexler
Oscar Williams
Paul Williams
Michael Winner
David Wolper

Fred Zinnemann

(continued)



WRITERS

Herbert Baker
James Bridges
William Bowers
Ray Bradabury
Frank Daniel
Lonne Elder, IIT
Terrence Malick
Paul Mazursky
Cuii Reiner
Matthew Robbins
Budd schulberg
Leonard spigelgass
Oscar Williams

Tracy Kennan Wynn

24

(continued)
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GENERAL TOPICS

Ray Bradbury
Harry Schein

Petro Vlahos

ART DIRECTORS/SET DESIGNERS

Gzne Adllen

Harry Horner

CINEMATOGRAPHERS

lee Garuwes
COh;;d Hall
James Wong Howe
Hal Mohr

Joseph Ruttenberg

COMPOSERS

e Elmer Bernstein
John Green

Y Henry Mancini
Alex North

(coctinued
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COSTUME DESIGUERS

Edith Head

FILM CIRITICS
Yvette Biro
Lotte Eisner

Andrew Sarris

LABORATORY PROCLSSES
Ted Fogelman

Sid Solow

EDITORS
Frank P. Keller

Bud Smith

INDUSTRY PEOPLE
Walter Hurst

Gordon Stulberg
PRODUCTION MANGERS

Jonathan Haze

Lee Katz

{continued)
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SCRIPT CLERK

Hannah Sheeld

SPECIAL EFFECTS

v Linwood Dunn

' STORY EDITOR

william Fadiman

STUNT MEN

Jerry Randall and Joe Hooker

TELEVISION

Bob Christiansen

Hartford N. Gunn

Rick Rosenberg

Thomas W. Sarnoff with
Edward Adler, Fenton Coe, Robert T. Howards, Henry Rieger,
Stanley Robertson

Donald Taverner

PY Bernard Wiesen

e
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AFl FILMS RECEIVING PRIZES AND AWARDS

ARENA
CAMDEN, TEXAS
COLLEGE DAZE

THE FATHER

THE GOOD FRIEND
THE GRANDMOTIIER

IMOGEN CUNNINGHAM,
PHOTOGRAPHER

MISSISSIPPI SUMMER

AQUESTION TO
MR. HCMPHREY

STICKY MY FINGEES,
FLEET MY FEET

Istvan Ventilla
Jzimes Bryan
Tom Berman

Mark Fine

James Murakami
David Lynch
John Korty
Willlam Bayer

Fdwin Lynch

Johin Hancock

33

Main Prize
Oberhausen Sports
Film Festival, 1970

Prize
Ann Arbor Film
Festival, 1270

Sccond I'rize
Chicago International
Fllor Festival, 1969

Cine Gold Engle, 1971
Bronze Award

Atlanta International
Film Featival, 1971

Silver Award
Maniaia Anlmation
Festival, Romania, 1970

Gold M\Mcedal
Atlanta Film Festival,
1970

Silver Medal
Atlanta Interraiional
Film Festival, 1971

Gold Hugo Award
Chicago International
Film Festival, 1970

Cine Gold Eagle, 1969
Cine Gold Euagle, 1970,

Academy Award
somination



MY SON, THE KING

INTERMISSIONS

JOURNEY

COMIING ON

THE LOVE SONG OF
CHARLES FABERMAN

YESTERDAY'S SHORE,
TOMORROW'S MOJNIVG

YOUNG GOODMAN BROWN

BLOOD'S WAY

WEDNESDAY

.75 () e 75 -3

Robert Rurtz

Gill Denuls

Tom Moore

Doc Mayer

Jeremy Kagan

Eva Lothar

Don Fox

Stan Ta,tor

Marv Kupfer

34

Silver Medal
Atlanta International

Film Festival, 1871

Cine Gold Eagie
Certificate, 1973

Cine Gold Eagle
Certificate, 1973

Cine Gold Eagle
Certificate, 1973

Selected for partici-
pation in Edinburgh

and Masnheim Film

Fostivals, 1973

Ciuc Gold Eagle
Certificate, 1973

International Fiim
Festival, Atlania,
Golden Medal and
Special Judges Award,
1973, Selected for
participation in New
York Film Festival
and FILMEX, 1972

Silver Medal, Inter-
natfonal Film Iestival,
Atlanta, 1973

Clune Gold Eagle
Certificate, 19873;

Gold Medal! for Best
Short Subject Dramatic,
Atlanta Internasional
Film Festival, 1973;
Silver Dragon Award,
Kracow Internutional
Film Festival
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Mr. Groree Stevens, Some said, when we started the conservatory,
that film could not be taught. We said it certainly could be learned.
And the example of the people who are now functioning, such young
film makers as Terry Malick, who made a picture called “Badlands”
last vear, which is one of the most highly regarded films released in
the United States: Tom Rickman, who wrote “The Langhing Police-
man”; Oscar Williams, who wrote and directed “Five On The Black-
hand Side”; John Hancock. one of our independent film maker
grantees, who has since made a major film, “Bang The Drum Slowly.”

These and many other proteges of our film making programs are
a testament to the fact that these programs can enrich the American
film picture.

Nevertheless, despite these and other programs in research and pub-
lishing, AFI has not approached its full potential. It was created to
do more, and it can do more. And that is the reason for this proposed
legislation.

The American Film Institute is an unusual and unique institution.
It was initiated at the initiative of a United States President. It was
created as an independent nonprofit organization by a new agency,
the National Endowment for the Arts, and it received initial and
primary funding from that agency.

Its charter was based on a Government directed research study
which called for an annual budget more than twice as large as the
present AFI budget. :

While AFI is far beneath its recommended level of funding, it is,
at the same time, the single largest annual recipient of a National
Endowment grant.

Nancy Hanks recognizes AFI’s problem and her own. Even thongh
AFI is by far her largest grantee, and a strain on her budget, the AFI
is still woefully underfunded, a problem for both institutions.

It was Miss Hanks who first suggested that we jointly explore
whether or not there were other Government auspices under which
AFI could receive its fundings, auspices which would solve the prob-
lems and overcome the limitations which exist for both NEA and AFI
in the present relationship. :

The American Film Institute is. by its very nature, different from
the vast majority of other grantees and projects of the National
Endowment.

First of all, the American Film Institute is a national organiza-
tion with responsibility to carry out specific programs and provide
services in different parts of the country for an entire art form. This
requires general operating support. a category of funding which the
National Endowment is leust inclined to offer and. as a national op-
eration. AFT needs a level of funding which is greater than that of
organizations with strictly local functions.

NEA’s matching provisions work against a national operating
organization. Even though the American Film Institute generates
large amounts of money—we have raised some $10 million over the last
7 years—it cannot “match” on a dollar-for-dollar basis in the same
fashion as a local project such as a symphony orchestra, a ballet com-
pany, or an opera group, which uses endowment grants for special
programs to supplement revenue from ticket sales. The result is that
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the Federal part of AFD’s funding has been static for 3 years. Where-
as, $ years ago, AF1 was receiving 6.9 percent of the total appropria-
tions of the National Endowment—fiscal year 1971—AFI’s share of
Il\'gl'-].-\‘s total uppropriation has dropped to 2.41 percent in fiscal year

75,

This has resulted in a static budget for AFI in times of serious
inflation, and a young orgunization cannot function effectively or fill
its responsibilities without the stability which comes with dependable
funding and reasonable growth.

In a recent meeting convened by the chairman of this committee
the senatorial and congressional leadership who are most concerned
with the arts, the chairpersons of the two endowments, and the leader-
ship of the American Film Institute explored alternatives to the legis-
lative solution.

It was proposed that NEA provide AFI with a fixed percentage of
NEA's annual appropriation so that AFI could plan its programing
in advance, and hold the prospect of reasonable growth in funding.

This [lm)position was unacceptable to NEA, as was an alternative
proposal under which AFI would be assured of an increase for each of
the next 3 years.

It was at this point that we concluded, in the absence cf viable
alternatives, the only way to assure stability and future usefulness of
AFI was through this legislation.

Miss Hanks asked for a modification of the House version of the
bill to eliminate the chairman of the two endowments from the pro-
posed list of ex officin trustees, so as to avoid any possible conflict of
Interest. This was agreed to, as was Miss Hanks’ stipulation that the
National Endownient for the Arts would continue with a full and
active public media program. .

It was further agreed at that meeting that it would be useful for the
Institute to amplify the statement of its functioning, as written under
section 103 of the House bill, “Powers and Duties of the Board,” and
review these with the National Endowment for the Arts.

That amplification has been written, discussed in full between the
Endowment and the AFI, and revised in certain details so as to enable
both institutions to be at ease with the legislation.

We will submit that revised memorandum to the committee as
further clarification of the proposed legislation.

Following these revisions and clarifications, the Committee on
Education in the House reported out the bill by a vote of 25 to 1.

All in all, the hearings on this bill in the House of Representatives
and the very thorough discussion of the alternatives at the recent meet-
ing referred tu earlier have resulted in a great deal of progress, clari-
fication. and understanding. .

It appears to be the consensus that the legislation under considera-
tion to create AFI as a nonprofit, nongovernment organization eligible
to receive direct funding from the Government seems to be the best
solution to the common objectives of insuring that the United States
continues to have a strong and increasingly stable American Film
Tustitute.

Let me recapitulate the reasons:

(1) The idea of a national film institute has been tested and proven.

- 36
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(2) Organizationally, the American Film Institute does not fit
into any existing Federal agency, thus the best means for providing its
funding is tl\rou%h this proposed legislation.

(3) The legislation would %ve AF1 a statutory existence and
source of dependable funding which is more suitable for our country's
national film institute than the year-to-year grant process of the
Endowment. )

(4). As a nongovernmental, nonf)roﬁt organization with a segment
of private sector trustees, AFI will retain its very heavy commitment
by private fundraising and for talent and skills.

(5) Accountability will be maintained because AFI will receive its
Government funds at the discretion of Con, and the administra-
tion because its Board will include a number of trustees from the
Government and because it will be subject to regular audit by the
General Accountinf Oftice.

These factors allow the Government the necessary oversight and
control of the purse, and they also allow the Institute the necessary
autonomy and nongovernment character to retain private sector
interest 1n its programs and credibility among the creative, profes-
sional, and educational communities.
keeAs"to the future, the American Film Institute has “promises to

™.

I do not expect that the Institute will ever have the funding neces-
sary to do everything which is expected of it. But, with reasonable
support, we can execute exciting plans for extending the Institute’s
services to other parts of the country where the appetite for film and
television knowledge grows every day.

The hearings surrounding this legislation have given the Institute
an opportunity to hear from its critics. In almost every instance, the
eriticism centers on areas in which it is felt we have not done enough

We would like to do more in education, and in the sharing of knowl-
cédge, expertise, and staff resources with groups across the United

tates.

In our understanding with the Arts Endowment, it has been agreed
that our efforts in education will be gnmarily in the category of
services and operations, while the Endowment will continue in its
public media program to emphasize the giving of grants to institutions
and individuals.

With the assured existence which this legislation provides, the AFI
will seek modest increases for programing to fulfill the wide-ranging
needs and vast potential which are hefore us,

We are not proposing great change with respect to funding. We
presently receive nearly $2 million in Government funds, and the
present ratio of Government-to-private money fits in with the ratio
proposed in the legislation, wherein no more than two-thirds of AFI’s
funds would come from Government appropriation, with at least. one-
third required to be raised by the private sector.

I assure yvou, if the American Film Institute did not exist, we would
be searching for a means to invent it. The American public is entitled
to quality in film and television far beyvond that now available.

The members of this committee know better than I that you cannot
legislate qualitv in the arts. But yor i create by legslation an
institution which is devoted to nurturing quality in film by preserving
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and enlarging the appreciation of the great achievements of the past
so that they may be a model for artists of the future, and to provide
training and opportunity for new professional people who can create,
in their own way, and communicate to the American public.

The American Filin Institute is such an institution, and it stands
ready to contitue to serve that function with the hoped for passage
of thas legislation.

Thank vou, Mr, Chairman.

[The following material was subsequently supplied for the record:]
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Senator PeL. Thank you very much indeed. I welcome you all here.

I think the country as & whole owes you a great deal, Mr. Stevens,
for the leadership and creativity you have shown in developing and
rurturing the Awmerican Film Institute into the organization that
it 1s.

There are some questions now as to its proper position in the
Government, We received a letter from Mr. Heston, and 1 thank him
for it, and 1 did not mean from the correspondence for you to receive
the impression from me that I thought there was no future for AFI
under the Endowment for the Arts. Just the opposite. )

My own personal view is that the AFI should remain within the
ambit of the Endowment for the Arts, that is exactly why the Endow-
ment for the Arts was created originally, as set forth in the original
legislation, and as President Johnson said at that time.

My own real concern is that with this breakoff from the Endowment,
vou may find vourself, in several years, without adequate funding.

his breakoff could also start a gradual disintegration of the two
Endowments jurisdiction.

However, in view of the overwhelming apparent support for this
divorce. I am not one to force an unhappy marriage to continne. How-
ever I think all the facts about it should be set forth on the table so
that we know where yvou are going, that we do not several years from
now find another crisis when you wounld want to have a remarriage.
I can see this happening, with perhaps different personalities running
the different institutions. The great deal of time spent to effectuate the
divorce, would necessitate the same amount of time effectuating a
remarriage,

Now. hasically, Mr. Stevens, what do you think is the reason why
you should have a separate institute not included within the Endow-
ments, what is the basic thrust of your reasoning here ?

Mr. GGeoree STEVENS. Senator, we do not seek, nor is our purpose
to be separate from the National Endowment for the Arts.

Senator PrLi. That is exactly what the bill does.

Mr. Grorer STEvENS. Right. Our purpose is to find a means to
provide the level of funding which is necessary to maintain the
American Film Institute in a way which can fulfill its objectives.

As you will recall, the projection for the film institute, for its budget
for 1974 in the Stanford research report was $8.4 million. The present
total budget of the institute is in the neighborhood of $3 million.

If the institute is to flourish, it has to find a way to receive the level
of funding which it requires.

Senator PeLr. Well, under your bill. two things causc me to hesitate.
One is the open ended nature of funding. As a general rule, this com-
mittee and the Congress frowns on any open ended financing provi-
sions. They like dollar amoui.ts.

Second. the way it is written here. under the two-thirds matching
provision if you raised a smaller portion from the public, let us say
that hard times continue, and yon only raise $1 million next. year,
that would mean you wonld only get $2 million more from the Govern-
ment, and if for some reason Your successor was not as successful as
vou in raising money from the private sector. maybe dropping down
to $500,000, then you would only raise $1 million from the Government.
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I ttonk you ean also tind that this is an authorization, and the Appro-
priat u.»nls Committee 1ight well not appropriate up to the smount that
you wishy,

Do vou believe in an emergency of that sort that you would be able
to raixe adequate funds entirely through the private sector, because
this is where you may end up?

Mr. Hesron, Senator, I share with you and with Mr. Stevens an
awareness that we may have funding problems under the separate
status that this bill envisions.

I am also aware that we have serious funding problems now. With
Mr. Stevens and with you, as I gathered in the conference we had 10
days ago, we tried to make clear that we were not, well, that inde-
pendence from the Endowment was not our aim. Stability for the AFI
was our aim. And in a level of funding that would allow the growth
that cvervone concerned with film in the country thinks is necessary.

The Endowment, as Miss ITanks made clear at that conference, for
reasons that I cannot challenge, feels and has felt for some time that
they cannot increase our budget under the problems they face. It seems
this is the only alternative.

Miss Hanks. certainly speaking for the Endowment, has been inter-
ested in the continual vitalities of the American Film Institute. This
was a path that she first pointed out to us.

It scems the only option remaining. if we are not to wither on a vine.

Senator Prut, As you know, I feel the Endowment of the Arts is
making a fundamental ervor in its niggardly approach in this regard,
that thev should provide von with some assured floor, looking ahead,
in view of the rather special job that you have done.

And I must say. that having been in the forefront of creating
this legislation, there would be no Endowment of the Arts and Hu-
manities if there had not been a couple of us pushing here in the Con-
gress. and getting authorizations up to their present level; my own
enthusiasm is diminished. becanse I feel there is not being carried out
what to my mind is a sensible approach in this regard, though I am
sure other Members of (Congress are more than willing to take up these
cudgels if T dropped them.

My own personal enthusiasm has been diminished by this whole
exercise.

Now. what is the opinion, or viewpoint of the Bureau of the Budget
on this hill, the administration’s position ¢

Mr. Grorae STevesns, Mr. Heston and T have a meeting this after-
noon with the Deputy Director of the Bureau of the Budget.

Senator Perr. This meeting has been scheduled for some time, and
we have asked the administration for its position on funding, and it
should be available now. T understand from my staff that Miss Hanks
and Mr. Berman will present the Burean of the Budget position on it.
Unless you have adequate financing assured by the administration, I
would not think vou would want to go ahead with this bill, because
vou really wonld be getting a pig in the poke, and you would be the
first target for any rescission that came along.

T am sure vou are aware of that. ) )

Mr. Heston. We are certainly aware of the importance of their
affirmative attitude.
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Senator Peri. Nothing could be done at the point to help you, when
you find yourself with zero funding, or very little Government fund-
Ing next yvear.

_Mr. Grorae StevENs. Senator. there is a point with an institution
like this. which is young and has vast responsibilities, and which are,
to a large degree unfulfilled, that if there is no growth in funding,
the institution ceases to function effectively. And we feel it is time to
take a chance. that if we are going to be static, I think the trustees
feel that they have vastly increased our private fundraising, and they
feel if it is a risk, that a visk has to be taken, and we will try to make
our case as effectively as we can.

If the case is not well received. we will learn from that in terms of
appropriations. We have not been able to solve the problem with the
Endowment. Your own proposal that we have perhaps a qercentage of
the Endowment’s annual budget is unaccoptabl‘éeto them. I understand
the reasous for that.

Reasonable people can disagree. But this has been a long road for the
American Film Institute.

Our trustees, who were originally invited to form the Film Insti-
tute, and provide private sector interest and counsel, have become
simply a fundraising organization. Their expertise is not called upon
in any area except how to raise money. They are criticized, and the
Film Institute is criticized for being too industry-oriented.

The reasons that we are heavily laden with it. the very able people
from the leadership of the commereial film industry, is becanse of this
constant pressure that any growth is going to have to be upon the
private fundraisinz. We have now done that job.

The level of our private funding has increased remarkably. Between
fiscal year 1973 and fiscal 1974 our private fund raising increased 53
percent. We feel that we have proven that we are capable of that.

I think I speak for the trustees in saying that they are not eager to
continue being a static organization, where they are just called upon to
organize more benefits, more fundraising appeals. that they would like
to see the Film Institute fulfill the purposes that—the thematic and
iq)l;}gstantive purposes for which it was created, for which they deeply

ieve.

Senator PeLL. They are going to have to organize threc times as
many benefits if the Government withdraws its funding.

Mr. Groree STEVENS, Senator. I think they would accept the signal.
If the Government were to withdraw its funding, our trustees would
feel that the job that they were called upon to do for the Government
was not necessary. I think we have to recognize that.

Senator Perr. T think what you have here. though, is an organiza-
tion you have created, which is a wonderful organization, and is more
important than any of the personalities or individuals who are in it.

What worries me. having seen it from its birth, is that it is well;
yon have grown up and you ean go on your own, but I think the coun-
try will suffer if you suffer. That is one of my concerns.

At any rate. would you give me an idea of what your optimum fund-
ine level would be for the next 4 years.

Mr. George Stevens. The figures in the House committee report.
Senator, call for Federal appropriations which would not exceed
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$2.500,000 in 1976; would not exceed $3 million in 1977; would not
exceed $3,500,000 in 1978 ; $4 million in 1979; and $4,500,000 in 1980.

That is the language in the draft of the House committee report.

Senator Prrr. In other words, a total budget of around $12 milhon
or $14 million in about 5 yvears. on the 2-to-1 financing, If the Govern-
ment gave vou $+.5 million, yon would be raising half of that, $2.2 or
$2.25 million.

Mr. Groree STEVENS. Approximately.

Senator PrLL. So in 5 years yon would have to raise about $6 million
or %7 million.

Now. in the legislation as it is written, the board of trustees basically
is a coopting group. T think nine public members and 12 appointed
nust be confirmed by the House of Representatives and by the Senate.
That is a new wrinkle, Normally confirmations are by the Senate. But
in deference to my colleagues in the House, we will bear with that.

Incidentally, Congressman Lehman is here,and I would extend him
a warm welcome.

You may come up front here if you desire.

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM LEHMAN, A REPRESENTATIVE IN
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF FLORIDA

Mr. Leuaan. Mr. Chairman. in its relatively short life film making
has enmerged as the principle expression of art that is viewed by most
Americans. It is an integral part of our cultural establishment and
personal enrichment. Film is an expression of the times—and often
times reflects existing conditions. Film entertains as well as informs
millions of Americans on a daily basis.

Mr. Chairman. film predominates the art world of our rank and
file—voung and old. We must give this medium the separate status
it has earned. We need legislation that will enuble the AFI to be an
independent creative agency in providing service to various elements
of the film world.

Despite the fact that in the full scope of art the National Endow-
ment for the \1ts must continue to be our principal Federnl agency,
especially in its leadership and authority and responsibility over
arants. still we must not unduly limit the AFI from also filling its
own grantmaking role.

Mr. Chairman, it is not only our responsibility to preserve our film
heritage hut also to encourage and stimulate its further development.
We must therefore grant the AFI the independent status it deserves
in order that it continue in its efforts to upgrade the art of film.

I do feel very strongly about supporting the AFI and its endeavors
here. and T am here to lend as much support as I can.

Senator Prrr. What other board of trustees are you aware of that
requires confirmation by the House nf Representatives?

I would like to ask the counsel.

Mr. McPugrso~n. T am not aware of any.

Senator Perr. What was your reason for making this so unique?

Mr. McPuerson. Mr. Chairman, we acceded to this, as you were sug-
wresting vou might, and it was not our original suggestion, but we
certainly have no objection to it whatever.
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Senator Prre. T would hope that if this were approved by the Senate
that it would mnean that we would have more authority in originating
revenue bills than is presently the case.

Since two-thirds of the funds will be coming fron: the Government,
do you not think there should be a greater representation of public
mentbers, governmental members? He who pavs the piper calls the
tune. Should not the Board of Directors be maybe two-thirds Govern-
ment and one-third private?

Mr. MePugrson. As vou know, Mr. Chairman, we originally had
the chairman of the t wo Endowments as members. They chosenot to be.
So that the relationship was closer, We felt very strongly that the
majority of trustees should be from these who are presently trustees,
and those chosen by them as their successors for two reasons.

This organization. unlike the Corporation for Public Broadcasting,
for example. has existed for 7 vears prior to this legislation.

This has been run by the private sector. Their contributions have
made it work, and T must say it is the most dedicated board of trustees
I have ever sat on. If it is to continue to have that kind of private in-
volvement, I think it must have this relationship between private and
public trustees.

Second. with the fundraising requirenient, the 2 to 1 requirement,
the funds are going to be raised by the private sector, and I think
it would be much easier for them to do that if they are in fact the
predominant force in this organization. :

The Government side is still very strongly represented, and the con-
gressional oversight and appropriations will certainly make it a well-
examined organization.

Mr. Heston. May I speak to that, too, Senator?

I think another important point to consider is that this is an organi-
zation concerned with the arts, and the Government has always dis-
played in the years it has been funding the arts, as you are well
aware, a proper discretion in maintaining a certain arm’s-length
relationship.

For that reason, for example, I would be very much oppaosed to the
AFT becoming directly a governmental agency, and for the same
reason I think that while clearly it is appropriate for representatives
to be apnointed by various branches of the Government to our Board.
their proportion relative to members from the private sector should
be kept at a reasonable number so that there could be no suppeosition,
no implication that Government appointees arc running the American
Film Institute.

Senator PrrL. This is one more reason why it shonld remain under
the Endowment for the Arts, because the Endowment for the Arts
canbrlnake the grants in its own judgment, and then there is not a

roblem.,
P When you are getting your money directly from the Government,
then there is a responsibility for Presidentially appointed repre-
sentatives on that Board, just as the Endowment for the Arts is entire-
ly Presidentially appointed. You would be in the same position.

T think a very good argument can be made that all appointments,
somewhat like the Endowment for the Arts. should be Presidentially
appointed under the proposed legislation. The danger lies in that in
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5 or 10 years from now it could be a self-appointive group. I do not
think that is good.

Mr. Hestox. I can only say that with my experience, as that of Mr.
McP’herson's—and my experience with boards is somewhat less than
his. but it is still somewhat extensive—I have never seen not only
as dedicated a Board of Trustees as this one, but as able a one, one
vepresenting so broad a spectrum of people concerned with film in
the United States, not only from the academic world, the professional
film making world, the world of independent film makers, and they
are not a selfserving group, Senator.

I cannot conceive that they would, in your phrase, find it attractive,
or eveen acceptable to perpetuate themselves asa club.

Senator PruL. What we ave doing now is laying the framework for
many vears ahead, and we may not have men of the ability and char-

~

acter of you and George Stevens directing this Institute. We have to
create Government organizations which will survive, even when the
men are imperfect, and I see a danger heve after you are gone.

Mr. Heston. Certainly men like institutions are imperfect. And
I understand, indeed share, some of your anxieties about the dangers
that may lie ahead. But as chairman, T must deal pragmatically with
the dangers I am wrestling with now.

Senator Prri. What T am saying is that you can operate with a cer-
tain degree of independence as a non-governmental institution, when
vou are being funded by the Endowment for the Arts. but when you re-
ceive direct funding. then you are going to have to conform a great
deal more to Government bureaucracy, be directly susceptible to u di-
rect GAO auditing, which you de not undergo at this point, and you
are more likely to %mve to leave the Hollywood approach wnore for the
Government civil service bureaucratic mentality, which I do not think
is vours.

I think one of the criticisms of your organization is the Hollywood-
jsm—I think Hollywoodism is fine, being a movie buff myself—but
it isnot part of the Government bureaucratic procedure.

So I think you are going to find this criticism made even more.
What would ge your response to that thought, that you have too
much Hollywoodism now? I do not agree with that. I like it. But
that amount will be too much when you are a Government agency.

Mvr. Hestox. If I understand your question——

Senator Prry. It isa pretty fuzzy question, and I apologize.

Mr. Hestox. I think I follow it, Senator.

There are two concerns that might be expressed. One, that given
the necessary governmental oversight that this would require—

Senator PevL. It would be double what you have now.

Mr. Hestox. Yes; I understand. That the Government influence on
the cultural choices we might make would be unhealthily close, and
to that I can only say that this has been a concern expressed by artists
since the Endowment was created.

1 served a term as counselor on the Endowment, and never in that
time, nor in my time with the American Film Institute, have I seen
any serious evidence of either elected or appointed officials of the
Government shouldering in to make decisions.
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I think it speaks well for the Government that they have most
carefully held back from this kind of thing.

The other concern your questions seem to express was that the more
precise—in a bureaucratic sense—more precise accountability that
would be imposed on us, would be on the one hand a burden, and
on the other hand, in some way restrict us. I can only say that the

reoccupation Mr. Stevens mentioned, the constant preoccupation our
Board has now with money matters well equips us, I think, for accept-
ing whatever accounting we would be required to make to the
Government.

Senator PeLL. You have to be braced for about double the amount of
accountability.

Mr. Groroe SteVENS. Every expenditure of the AFT is audited by
the National Endowment auditors. as it is now, and that has been the
practice, and it is thorough and complete. The auditors have come
periodically, and stay, and they go over all the expenditures.

I think the reference to a Hollywood style of operation is—I do
not know from what angle that comes, but as Mr. Heston says, I
think we are a very economical organization. We have had to be, be-
cause budget has always been an issue. We operate under Govern-
ment regulations. :

We have very exaet regulations from the National Endowment,
which control a great deal of what our activities will be. Plus we have
a trustee oversight of our private funds, and wonld continue to have
under this combination. We do net werry about oversight. We
welcome it.

The executive committee of the Board consists of private trustees,
and as I have contemplated it, when this suggestion came up of some
suggestion of extravagance. each member of that executive committee
is a contributor to the American Film Institute, some of them in sub-
stantial amounts personally.

I think that gives them quite an incentive to insure that there is no
extravagance——

Mr. Hestow. Fiscal carelessness,

Mr. Georae STeEvENS. Exactly: cost consciousness. Because of the
shortage of funds under which we have operated. we have had situa-
tions—there is no pension plan at the American Film Institute, there
is no retivement plan, there are very few of those things which are
customary in Government or nongovernmental organizations. There
are no contracts. There is no tenure for our faculty or our personnel,
the assurance that comes with Government service.

The theater, which we built in the Kennedy Center, was raised to
be built as a theater in our cultural center for £300.000 simply through
designing a very economical approach, and following it through, and
building it on the hudget. We operate the theater efficiently.

Senator PrrL. Which I have enjoyed often, and congratulate you
on 1it.

Mr. Groroe STEVENS. Yes. sir. thank you.

And the fund raising that goes on, naturally it is necessary to spend
some money for fund raising. We had the James Cagnev benefit last
vear, which gencrated over a half million dollars for the American
Film TInstitute. There are expenditures necessary for that. We have to
produce a television show. But at the same time. people like Mr.
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Heston, Frank Sinatra. George C. Scott. Cicely Tyson, donate their
services. They appear on that show for no remuneration. This is an
assat we have.

The FANS of the AFI. Organization of Women in Washington,
they do affairs there to raise money for us. They prepare the food at
l\omgt.)lThey do every kind of thing to make it economical wherever
possible. . )

In fact, we are under some criticism from the Canteen Corp,, which
is the caterer to the Kennedy Center, for what they regard as excessive
frugality of our fundraising group.

T would like to make the pointl;)ecause I believe it has been made
behind the scenes in terms of our Cagney dinner, that everybody who
came to that dinner paid $125 for the privilege of raising almost $200,-
000. It was necessary to feed them and give them some wine for the
privilege of giving us the money in attending the pmﬁram.

That is, of course, a budget item in the dinner, but the net gross on
the dinner itself was $165.000, not to mention the television show, -

When people raise those questions, it leads us to check into things.
T was asked by a member of your staff a question about chartering
airplanes. I investigated the Institute’s practices, and I found that on
one oceasion in 1971 for §328 we chartered a plane in connection with
a $15.000 fundraising event, to make it possible for the person who
made the $15.000 possible to return to work the next morning on time.

Along with that every trustee, or most of the trustees, I would say
R0 percent of them. pay their own travel expenses, their own hotel
bills. in addition to making substantial donations.

Mr. Heston travels thronghout the country on our behalf, He
flew in on the Red Eye last night to be here for this hearing this
morning. I sent my own family station wagon, with a blanket and a
pillow in the back. because he wanted to get an hour’s sleep on the
way in from the airport. :

Tn all these respects we try to be as economical anc. as efficient as
we can. and at the same time carry out our programs.

Senator Perr. There is no criticism at all of your integrity and the
creativity and the leadership you have given. What I am worrying
about is when von have a direct responsibility to the Government, then
T think you will find there are greater restrictions on you. I am sure
that your Board of Directors, as conceived by you, will not be ap-
proved by the Congress, because I think the Congress, if it is giving
two-thirds of the funds. will want, first, a larger percentage of the
Presidentially appointed trustees and. second, will not approve as
a general principle a self-appointed group, with majority control.

This is up to us in handling the legislation, if it gets that far.

Mr. Grorae STEVENs. In that respect we are not & Government
agency. and this composition of trustees is not entirely of our own
raking. It was a process of deliberation and compromise along the
wa,

As vou are well aware, the Corporation for Public Broadcasting is
entirely a Presidentinllv appointed Board. They do not have the direct
fundraising responsibilities that our Board does. It is a different
kind of operation.

My experience is. and I am sure that Roger Stevens of the Kennedy
Center can attest to this, that Presidentially appointed trustees do not
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assume the obligntions for fundraising. Most often thev consider it
honorary. and whereas in our civeumstance when we ask someone to
be on the Board, we tell them what that obligation will be,

Thevefore, the iden was to have a sesment of self-perpetuating
trustees halanced by an ey oflicio group of Government trastees. inelud-
ing the Congress We think that is good, beeause we think it will be
nutually educationad ad informative,

The National Gallery of Art, Senator, is constrneted very much
along the same lines with a segrmient of privately continning trustees,
in fact, 1 think the majority of the Board is such, it has the combina-
tion of private and public operation, and the Smithsonian. in a dif-
ferent way does, as does the Kennedy Centor, and it is possible that
this. upon consideration might be considered.

Senator Pria. This will be up to us, and we will change it accord-
ingly.

For instance, the Smithsonian, every one of its trustoes, or regents,
are Presidentinlly appointed. T think this would certainly he changed.
‘That is our responsibility,

Mr. McPurisox, Mr. Chairman, could T make one brief comment
about that !

Tt would comeern me perzonally if the President did appoint the
private trustees of this organization which has been in existence for
7 years. was founded by private trustees, is ran by private trustees
now, simply beeause in oy experience of observing Presidential ap-
pointments, and indeed, of suggesting for n number of vears that the
White House does not produce ordinarily the names of people who
will do the job- -thev produce the = ames of people who in a matter
like this, very frankly. are thought to be politically useful to the ad-
ministration in office,

And that goes for Democrats and Republicans both. We did it, and
I think Republicans do it,

T am suggesting that if the requirement is going to be there of
raising one-thivd of the funds, that it ought to be done by the people
who are most involved now, and their successors, as selected by them.

Second. T would personally be far more concerned or troubled by
a majority of Government trustees. Tn fact, T would leave the trustees
if it was so, T think it would be a very dangerous thing to do.

Senator Prrs. T think we would have to diseuss this in conference
with the TTouse. and see what we helieve our responsihility is to the
taxpayers. There should probably be a ratio there with some privately
apnointed. hecause ag vou point out, vou have a third of your funds
heing saised privately, but with two-thirds of the funds coming from
Government,

The Smitheonian has about one-tenth of their funds privately raised.
but all of their trustees are Presidentially appointed. Somewhere there
shonld be a commroniise, heeause the way von have it now is. to my
mind at least, not quite correct.

Lot me oo ta this guestion on salary, You, Mr, Stevens. do a brilliant
ioh, and T know von would he doine infinitelv hetter. with regard to
salary, in the nrivate industry sector. But von now have a salarv. I
believe, of 260,000 a4 vear. which is substantially more than anv Member
of this Congress. or of any other high Government official. More than
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the Public Broadeasting head. who receives now $2.500 to be raised to
K50.000, Your salary level will expose you to some criticisim—this is not
to indicate that you are not worth it. I think you are worth three times
that amount.

But that is a fact of life.

M. eston, Tt is true that Mr, Stevens reecives a larger salary than
his counterparts in Government. It is also true parenthetically that he
has voluntarily reduced that salary from what it was when we
originally engaged him,

T should also point out that half the money that woes to the direct
operating cost of the Institute comes from the private sector, so that
the Federnl moneys. the share of Mr. Stevens' salary that comes from
Federa! money is $30.000, or well in the levels of Government,

Senator Prir. T can see problems with the Appropriations Com-
mittees in the future. which are not generally as kindly toward the arts
as the authorization committees. What this legislation establishes is
a permanent authorization. and puts you completely under, except for
the confirming process of the trustees—puts yon completely under the
direction and mercies of the Appropriations Committees.

You would no longer have the support of men like Mr. Brademas on
the Touse side. and me on the Senate side. being able to mold your
legrislution.

Afr. Hestox. T certainly understand the concern you express. and it
is one of the several problems that would be attendant on our move
from under the protected negis of the NEA,

T can only sav that T am sure T speak for Mr. Stevens. that this par-
tieular problens would not block the legislation. We would make what-
ever adiustments were necessarv. even to the extent of separately
raising. in a private pool. supplementary expense. or whatever com-
Promise Were necessry.

T must sav that T do feel that a proportion of Mr. Stevens’ salary
that comes from the privae sector nakes it reasonable to examine his
salary in Federal terms ax half of what it is.

Qenator Prrr. T do not want to quibble on this, hecanse as T sayv. the
job he does is worth three times what he ects. and he could get. that
much. in the private sector. But the Appropriations Committee will
query why the director of this particular quasi-governmental agency
should receive a salary in excess of any other uasi-governmental
ageney director,

When vou talk about supplementing it that opens up all sorts of
problems. We have seen that with Governor Rockefeller in New York.
Tt is not a good practice,

Mr. Fesrox. T have not thought of turning to Governor Rockefeller.

Qenator Prrr. He made a pledge to me in the hearings that he would
not continue that practice.

M, Hesrox, T think we ave safe therve,

Senator Pers. T think vou open up the door to many problems when
you start raising mini pools of private money for Govermment officials.

Whether one likes it or nat, yonr present Divector is a Government.
official. even though it is a quasi-Government agency.

M. McPrerson. Mr. Chairman, T think the Director would not be
2 Government official. He is not now. and would not be after.
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Senator Pevr. If he gots more than half his salary directly from the
Government, does that not make yon a Government official ?

Mr. McPreksow, No, sir, I do not think so. I doubt very seriously
that the Civil Service Commission would consider anybody in the
AFTI, after this legislation is passed, as a Government official.

If they did, T think it would be a terrible mistake to pass the
legislation.

Senator Prre. T think this is a question we should look into.

Mr. McPuersox, T should say that the Kennedy Center employees
are not civil service emplovecs.

Senator Prir. Miss Hanks and Mr, Berman are Government
. officials.

Mr. McPurrsox, Yes.

Senator Prur. Ts Mr. Stevens a Government official. Roger Stevens?

Mr. McPuersox. No, sir, he is not. The Civil Service Commission
has specifically found that the chairman and the employees of the
Kennedy Center are not civil service.

Senator Perr. All right. T stand corrected on that.

Mr. Grorar: Stevess, T believe that is true also of certain members
of the National Gallery and Smithsonian.

%enator. I would just like to state more clearly what Mr. Heston
said.

My interest is in seeing the American Film Institute stabilized. and
the issue that you discuss I would not allow to stand in the way of any
solution.

Senator PrrL. T am sure you would not. I felt embarrassed in raising
it. but it has been raised to this Senator by outside sources.

Now, I want to turn to the funding question. If, for the.sake of
argument, the Federal Government became very stingy, and rescissions
very strong, and contributed some slashing cuts, let us say, $500,000
to you, 2 years from now, it would then mean, reading the proposed
legislation. that vour total budeet itself. no matter what you raised,
. would be limited to 3750.000, because the Senate’s following “open
ended authorization” dees not dictate that any other funds be ap-
propriated; is that not. correct ¢

Mr. McPrrrson, Mr. Chairman. that can certainly be so, and if it
is ambiguous. it ought to be changed. T personally think that we would
be well advised to change it to say, for example, that there is hereby
authorized to be appropriated to the Institute in order to carry out
the purpose of this act $£2.5 million for fiscal 1976, $3 million for fiscal
1977, et cetera, and then down throurh those vears that Mr. Stevens
gave, provided that the Institute shall mateh with funds raised from
private sources one-half of the funds so appropriated to it in each vear.

I think that would make it clear that there is an authorization level,
and that we have to match at least half of those funds appropriated.

Senator PerL. Also in connection with matching funds, as vou know,
the Endowments reqnire matching on a 50-50 hasis. You have a basis
here of 2 to 1—66 to 33. Is there any precedent for that, as far as you
know. in Government, matching on a 2-to-1 hasis?

I think the general matching concept in Government has usually
been 50-50,

Mr. McPnrErsow. T do not know. The present situation is that we
receive, and use, and contract at about a 2-to-1 rate.
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Our grant from the Endowment to operate ourselves, to pay our
salaries. is about $1.1 million. We get. about $800,000 contract. And we
raise about $1.200,000. So when Mr. Heston was speaking of Mr.
Stevens® salary, we raise $1.2 million, and we receive, to pay salaries,
about $1.1 miilion. So that more is raised privately to do that.

We took the total of the g unt and the contract as against what we
raised, and used that, since it was 2 to 1 today, as about the level we
would maintain,

Scnator Pere. I am concerned here because it sets a precedent in
Government. There is no reason why the National Endowment for the
Arts and Humanities should come to us next year and say you have
; '.' :i o-1 ratic for AFI, so let us have a 2-to-1 ratio for our matching
funds.

Mr. McPrerson. We get back to the difference between AFT and the
other beneficiaries. By and large, where matching is imposed, it is on
a 50-30 basis. to perhaps the theater and the ballet company, that
raises funds, by ticket sales. This is a service organization, with a large
staff of people who are servicing institutions all around the country,
and teaching and so on.

We do not have any major source of ticket funds that we raise,
that we could match against Government funds. The only tickets we
sell are at that little theater in the Kennedy Center, and to the dinner
out in California. Otherwise, it has got to be large contributions.

So T think there is a difference between us as a service-oriented
organization and the usual performing arts organizations that does
the 50-50 basis.

Senator Prrr. And the proceeds from those dinners and the AFI
shows here, those funds go into a general treasury of the AFI; do
they not ¢

Mr. Georae STEVENS. They provide part of our operating budget.

Senator Prrr. And the ticket sales and proceeds, the same thing,
thev go into the operating budget ¢

Mr. Grorer STEVENS. Yes, and the money we raise, we have a project
called National Film Day. which will take place on February 4, in
approximately 3.000 theaters and 7 of the major film distributors will
grive 50 percent of all the money that comes in from the box office on
that night to the American Film Institute. .

We have received grants from the Cafritz Foundation, the Motion
Picture Academv. and numerous foundations. In our own conversa-
tions with the Office of Management and Budget, we have not met
directly with them, but T believe that one recommendation that they
will make is that we use the language in the bill of the Corporation
of Public Broadeasting., which defines the matching principle.

The Corporation for Public Broadcasting is also not on a
basis. And the Office of Management and Budget seems pleased with
the language in that bill.

Senator Pert. Wrapping this exchange up. am I correct in my con-
clusions that vou will be perfectly happy, or content, happy might
not be the right word. but perfectly content to stay where you are,
if vou had adequate assurance of financing#

Mr. Grorae Stevens. If we had—

Senator PeLL. Financing.

Mr. Georce STEVENS. Not——
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Mr. Hesron, Not at the same level we are now, hut a reasonable
projection of growth ; yes.

Nenator Prii. You would commit vourself, if that were so, commit
yourself to raise one.third of the funds on the same basis?

Mur. Grorer Stevess, Yes,

Senator Prrn. As vou know, T think the Fndowment for the Avts is
making a fundaumental mistake in error in not having worked out
some understanding with vou in this regard.

I thank you very much. 1 did net mean to be eritical in my ques-
tioning. I am very conscions of the good job you have done, and hope
you will stay around for the rest of the morning to answer any ques-
tions that may arise from any of the other panels.

Mr. Hesron, We will indeed.

Senator Prua. T thank Mr. Heston for the long trip,

Mr. Hestox. Journey in a good eause,

Mr. Grokcr Strevess, If T may make one more connnent. to state
that on behalf of the trustees of the American Film Institute, we
particularly appreciate the substantial time that yon personally have
devoted to this, and vour interest in the Filin Institute, and more
broadly. your interest in the arts at large.

Mo reros. [ second that, Senator.

Senator Pre, Thaok you.

M, Hesron, We are geateful for it Given vour record of interest
inthe Aves, weare not surprised by it.

Senator Pruw, Thank vou.

Mr. Hisros. Thank vou.

Senator Prir, OQur next witness is Miss Naney Hanks, Chairman
of the National Endowment for the Arts, and T think it wonld be
best if Mr. Rovald Berman, Chairman of the National i*wdowment.
for the Humanities, camne up also,

The question is whether we go ahead with this divoree or whether
the marriage can be saved.

Miss Hanks, would you proceed as you will,

STATEMENT OF MISS NANCY HANKS, CHAIRMAN, NATIONAL EN-
DOWMENT FOR THE ARTS, ACCOMFANIED BY DR. RONALD S.
BERMAN, CHAIRMAN, NATICNAL ENDOWMENT FOR THE HU.
MANITIES, REPRESENTING THE NATIONAL FOUNDATION ON
THE ARTS AND THE HUMANITIES

Miss 1anis. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. T do want to express
my own personal gratitude for the tinme that von versonally have given
both to the Endowment and to the American Film Institute.

I think the most disturbing thing that was said in the past hour
is when vou indicated that vour problems with the American Film
Institute might cause von to diminish vour personal enthusiasm for
the National Endowment for the Arts. If that were to be the case, [
would ¢iew the whole situation as a great tragedy.

And T feel very strongly about that. sir, If there is anything this
agency has done—and I am certain T speak on hehalf of the American
Film Institute—to diminish younr interest in any of the arts. well,
I think we all ought to quit.
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Senator Praa. 1 hope vou will not quit, but T ean assure you it does
diminish it. beeause T think a split would be a fundawental errvar,

Miss Hanks. Well. i would like to go on, but 1 do not want to make
a fundamental crror. 1 think I will scrap my testimony. You have it
before you. It is hrilhant,

Senator Pru. We will put it in the record written in full at the
conclusion of vour testimony.

Miss Hanks. It is 17 puges of deseription of the activitics of the
National Endowment for the Arts, our prograns in the media, which
we find very exciting. We feel they are reaching throughout the coun-
try. Senator Pell.

As vou know. we not only have a public media program at the
Endowment, but we have a wide range of media activities through all
divisions of the Endowment which . in terms of moneys, represent over
half again what we spend through the public edia progra,

All of our programs—dance, music, musenms—call on film, radio,
television. \'i‘{oo. to aceamplish their own purpeses. So use of the
medin is totally integrated within our agencey,

Now. as to whether the American Film Institute should have its
own legislation,

Mr. Stevens is right to say that we should realize the funding prob-
letus they have, But they are not Government funding problens but
private funding problems. And if 1 might say. I would like to com-
ment that I do not agree with vour feeling that the National Endow:-
ment for the Arts has adopted a stingy attitude toward the American
Film Iv<titute,

I think $1.800000 a vear is not exactly stingy. 1 do not wish to be
disrespect ful to any private industey. but I think, sir. it is the film
industrv that has been stingy to the American Film Institute,

Senator Pern. Could we insert in the record at this point the per-
centage contributions over the last 7 years, as well as the dollar
contributions?

Miss Hanks. Absolutely.

[The information referred to and subsequently supplied follows:]

DOLLAR AND PERCENTAGE CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE AMERICAN FILM INSTITUTE .

Total public media . AF1 percent of
allocation AF1 allocation budget
Fiscal yoar:

1968... . ... ... $2,903, 805 1 §1. 300, 000 45
1971.. 1. 264, 455 981, 250 77
1972.......... 2.005,209 1. 358, 750 67
1973. 2,766,858 1, 750, 000 63
1974 4,098,277 1, 750, 000 42
1975 . 6. 106, 985 1,78, 084 29

t The fiscal year 1963 grant covers a 3-yt period. Also, the Stanford Reseaich Institute received $91,019 for a feasibility
study in fiscal year 1968,

Miss [1axks. We have programs that ave vital. And I hope that
this record would clearly show our own belief that not only the filn
industry, but also private foundations and private individuals through-

out. this country shonld put. up money to support the American Filn
Institute.

o6



52

_ They support other cultural institutions in this country. some as
mportant, some less important than the American Film Institute.

In the long run, thinking very seriously as I have about the prob-
lems that you, sir, have just raised in the previous testimony, I think
that this institute must be heavily privately supported, and that the
initiative must remain in private hands.

Senator PrrLr. Then, do you feel that the 2-to-1 ratio is proper, or
should it be reversed?

Should it be two private and one Government ?

Miss Haxks. We will get to the practicality of the situation.

I would hope that industry would focus on this. I would hope that
other foundations would focus on this, and that you could eventually
havaanore moneys. Because if the Film Institute is to do what it should
do, there is no reason that one-third should vome from private sources
and two-thirds from the Federal source. Maybe a lot more should
come from private money:.

Senator PeLL. Let me interrupt.

Then. would you go along with the basic fizures as being objectives?

I think it is 2.5—would youn go along with the basic figures, work-
ing up to about $6 million in 1980?

Miss Haxks. I have no ability to comment on the fizures. I have
not seen budyrets as to how the moneys would be expended.

So 1 simply cannot comment. The fizures would be in the ballpark,
and I have no feeling one way or another.

Senator Peri. Do you feel the moneys that are contributed from the
private sector when you get to the $6 million level should be $4 mil-
lion and the Government $2 million?

Is that your thought, rather than $¢ million from Government and
$2 million privately?

Miss Haxxs. I am for private money, and T think if it is $4 million
private and $2 million Government, I'think that would be absolutelv
wonderful.

The Film Institute itself, sir, feels that is impossible. We can only
go on their judgment.

I am consistently persuaded after 5 vears as being head of the Fed-
eral agency, of the validity in the total legislative history that you,
sir, have written. The importance of private initiative, private sup-
port. is unquestionable. One has to look at the practical situation. One
has to believe that we must have a strong American Film Institute to
do the basic operating and service type things they have laid out to
you.

The whole area of preservation, of course, is extremely important.
If we preserve our books, we should preserve our film, which is the
communication force today.

Senator PeLL. Do you accept the fact if they are spun off, that your
budget would be reduced by the equivalent amount of the Govern-
ment’s contribution{

Miss Havks. By the $1.800,0002
A Senator PELL. By the $1.8 million that you would not expend on the

FI.

Miss Havxs. By $1.8 million—yes. I would assume 1.8 million
from our budget.
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Senator Prrn. And as the total funding for the Endowment grows,
would the Office of Management and Budget knock out an equivalent
amount, going uY ol a percentage basis?

Miss Havks. I would just assume that in 1976 the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget would knock out whatever fizure we had come to
agree with the American Film Institute—I would assume, and I do
not know whether the fizure would be $1.8 million or not—

Senator PrrL. I realize that.:

It would not always be $1.8 million——

Miss Haxks., We hope more.

Senator Peur. Hopefully, more.

And, by the samé token, your budget can be susceptible to a similar
rescission.

As you know, T am doing my best to make sure that both endow-
ments receive similar amounts of money, I did my best in the last
authorization in this regard.

From the viewpoint of your own Endowment’s funding this will
make it uneven, and Humanities would be getting theoretically more
than you, because you would have this much less.

Now. two further questions here.

Fir=t. what is the position of the OMB?

Mi-= 1LaNKs. I do not know.

Senator Pewg. You speak for the administration—who speaks for
the ad:ninistration here?

Mi-- 1anks. I do not know what the OMB position is.

The American Film Institute said they were meeting with them
this afternoon.

My testimony, sir, is clear, written testimony, but the demy chair-
man azked what the OMB pusition was and has not obtained an
answer,

Senator PeLL. Do you know what it is, Dr. Berman?

Mr. Berstan. I understand it is yet to be worked out and I cannot
have anvthing definite to say on it.

Senator PriL. I thought this bill had the administration support
and approval.

If it does not have OMB support, it does not have administration
support. I was told by everybody that it had administration support.

Lot me ask Mr. Stevens, who is still here, were you assured of
support, or was this a misunderstanding on my part ¢

Mr. Grorce STEVENS. OMB has not taken a position. :

There have been some changes in the Government during the year
and a half during which we have been undertaking this, and as you
know. Leonard Garment was active in it. But, as I say, we do huve a
meeting with OMB.

Senator PrrL. I think what T will do is to ask the record to be kept

_open so we can get the OMB statement, either in support of, or 1n
opposition to, into the record. .

My, Iestox. I think, Senator, that what you described as adminis-
tration support stemmed from Leonard Garment’s statement when he
was counsel at the White House, more or less, for the arts, that he
sltlated that the administration, as it was then constituted, supported
this bill.
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Senator Pert. Becuuse the danger here is that if the OMB does not
support it, the legislation may be passed, but there may well be a
situation of zero financing on the Government’s side.

Mr. Hestox. T am well aware of that. I think that is one of the
reasons why our meeting this afternoon with OMB, as you point out,
iscrucial. And I think the record should be kept apen.

Senator Prur. Right, the record will be kept open then in that

regard.

ﬁiss Hanks, do you view with ai.v concern the start of the frag-
mentation of your own jurisdiction? 1 know, for instance, that the Folk
Art Group has been after the Congress for quite awhile to create a
separate endowment on folk art. So far. we have kept this concept a
little bit at arm’s length. We admire folk art and hope the Smith-
sonian and your endowment would take more of an interest in it. But
we basically wanted to keep you and Dr. Berman as two—1I will not say
czars—but two overseers of the arts and humanities.

And does the thonght of disintegration here worry you in any way{

Miss Haxks. T do not really think of it in terms of disintegration,
although there are members. sir. of my staff, and there are menibers
of the National Council on the Arts who feel very strongly thst it is
a move toward disintegration.

If T thought it was as clearcut a case as that, T would be totally
opposed to the legislation. T can assure you, because I think the legisla-
tion that vou and your colleagues wrote is beautiful.

Keeping the arts together is extremely important. Que of the things
that is of important concern, I would think, to the Film Institute and
others is that this may cause a disintegration among groups interested
in film because this. in effect, puts the American Film Institute over
here in contrast to the work going on in the universities, regional
centers, and so forth.

I think the collaboration between those institutions is extremely
important.

1 think that is a serious problem.

Let me say that in our earlier conversations we made several points
to vou. and this is why we do not view it as disintegration.

But I want you to know, sir, that I speak somewhat with minority
voice. :

Senator Perr. Do not forget that when President Lincoln asked his
Cabinet for a view, the Cabinet all expressed n view and Lincoln ex-
pressed the opposite view, but his view prevailed. There was no reason
whv it should not.

You have the responsibility, and T recognize that.

Miss Haxks. Yes. My responsibility is a very difficult one, sir, as
you know.

Mr. Brademas is very much in favor of this legislation. You, sir,
are opnosed to it.

I believe Senator Javits is opposed to it. T believe Mr. Quie has very
grave questions. We all have very grave questions.

I would hope we do not move with undue haste, because I think it
is important for you to have hearings like this, and to hear people
speak from all sides.

Let me assure vou that the National Fndowment for the Arts and
the National Council on the Arts have a great investment in the Ameri-
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can Film Institute—not only in terms of money—but also of time and
interest. The American Filin Institute will conticue to receive funds
from the National Endowment for the Arts.

You need not be the least concerned that the institute is going to
sort of wither away right in front of your very eyes.

I taliced with Mr. Stevens yesterday and T urged the American Film
Institute to get the budﬁet for 1976 into our offices in time so that it
could be actéd upon in February and not in May, when it usually is.
And he certainly agreed to do so. This will give the institute 7 months
before the new fiscal year begins.

Senator PELL. Let me interrupt here.

_ Because of my regard for John Brademas—deep regard and affec-
tion for him and respect for this work—and because of not wanting
to preserve an unhappy marriage, I have said that on the best effort
basis. I would move ahead if the bill comes over. That is why I am
holding this hearing.

My enthusiasm is muted for it. If it does not get through the
House—and there is a tiny chance that the bill may not get through—I
will not tuke independent action.

What is the status of the American Film Institute’s budget for this
coming vear?

Miss Haxgs. The American Film Institute and the public media
Qano] of the National Endowment met at Greystone several weeks ago.
Members of the public mnedia panel, and of the staff and trustees of the
American Film Institute, thought it was an extremely productive
meeting,

At that time, the genernl outline of the 1976 budget was presented
to the public media panel. But obviously the National Endowment for
the Arts cannot focus on any budget until we get the details line by
line.

In my conversations yesterday with Mr. Stevens, I urged him to get
the budget in so we could have « decision in February. .

This morning, Mr. Stevens said he could have the budget in by
January 2.

Naturally, our staff has to review it—and our outside experts who
come i1 to help us in terms of all grants—will be called in, perha
the middle of January, so we can take it to the National Council in
February.

Of v()gl'so. there is one difficulty, sir, as you know. That is we will
have no idea what our own budget will be by February.

But T want to assure you that the institute will be funded. Please
do not be concerned about that. L

T would like to make two other points in that regard.

We have had good conversations, in my view, in the last 2to 3 weeks
between the staffs of the American Film Institute and the National
Endowment for the Afts. I think the conversations have been some-
what better because of your own charge to us to be frank and lay
things on the table. . . .

So. as Mr. Stevens said earlier today, it is a question of clarification.

I think there is a much better uuderstanding, thanks to your initia-
tive, in terms of clarification of who does what. You have, In our
printed statement, and you have also in the one the American Film
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Institute s going to submit for the record, two statements that are
clearly ditferent,

One is :n operating service organization. and one is a grant-makin,
organizat:on. They are two entirely different responsibilities, an
naturally. they work together. ’

Senator Prir. I cannot understand why in the world you as a
grant-making agency should not make a p;l'zinu to an opo.ratiﬁg service
agency. which is the AFL This is why it seems so natural.
m(l)\,{g.?)ll.\xxs. We get down to money. May I talk a little bit about

After weeks and months, and especially the last few weeks, it is a
question of money. Mr. Stevens mentioned this morning abont money.
I defer to your decision. obviously, and Mr. Javits’ and M. Quie’s,
and Mr. Brademas™. on_whether new legislation is needed. But the
future of the American Film Institute is not dependent on new legis-
lation, in my judgment. It is dependent on money.

All right. sir, vou have written the best legislation, you have got
those funding level ceilings. We @ot a request from the administration
in 1974 for substantial increases in funding. And it was your colleagues
on the Appropriaiions Committee who cut us so badly in 1974.

Then tl: adriinistration did not come up for the full funding level
in 1975, Leeause we thought it would be perfectly ridiculous since
Congress ias cut us again and again, So what happens? We came up
with what we thought was a realistic request from tkle Appropriations
Committee, and because of the cconomic situation we got slashed again.

Now. what does that doto us?

Let me give you some of the fizures. In 1973 we received 6,000
applications, and we funded 36 pereent of them. This year we will
have 19,500 applications, and we will be able to fund less than 18
percent,

In other words, we are going downhill.

Senator Pell, that is not vour brilliant legislation. That is money.
We have taken too much of yvour time on this legislation. I deeply
regret it, and I deeply regret your statement, but I have a favor to ask
of you.

Can you help us with your Appropriations colleagues? Can these
American Film Institute people, with the iinportance that they have,
help us with your Appropriations colleagues? o

Senator Pere. I cannot help you with the Appropriations Com-
mittee. My job is in the authorizations, and that I provide. I do the
best T can making my views known to the Appropriations Committee.
When it comes to Appropriations process, you get into different. poli-
tics. You are going to find that if yon have the AFI, with its very
substantial lohbying weight—I do not think there is a Memher of
Congress who has not enjoyed those AFI evenings—that they may.
instead of being behind vou in vour lobhying efforts, they will be off
in a separate ballpark. and that is another reason why I would like
to see you stay merged together. . .

Now, let me ask you direct questions. For this coming year do you
think the council would approve the same amount of money on the
temporary hasis, the $2.5 million that the AFI would receive under the
pending bill? ) )

Miss Havks. I would hope they would consider an increase. I do
not think they wounld go to g2e.5 million. I do not know what our total
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budget is. T Fave not myself seen a budget from the American Film
Institute. I cannot answer your question.

Senator Prct. I realize that.

Miss Haxks. I can answer it in February—February 9.

Senator PrrL. I think there would be a very strong wish on the part
of your parent committees in the House and Senate, that if the legis-
lation separating the AFT out, does not go through, that yon would
bear with this thought for this coming year. . i

Miss Hanks. I would be very happy to advise the National Council
on the Arts of your views. They have been very concerned with the
American Film Institute for 8 years, so I am certain they will con-
tinue to be so.

May I make a side comment? I think in the discussion on Presiden-
tial appointees, that perhaps there was some confusion in the discus-
sion. Fthink maybe Mr. Stevens and Mr. Heston and Mr, McPherson
might have been talking about a different type of Presidential ap-
pointee, becanse none of those gentlemen would question, for example,
the quality of the Board of the Kennedy Center, or the quality of the
National Council on the Arts, all of whom are Presidential appointees.

Senator PELL. That is absolutely correct. They would question them,
and I think probably correctly, from a fundraising viewpoint, your
trustees are not personally charged with that responsibility—

Miss Haxks. We have raised about $7.5 million this year, because of
the Treasury fund, but that is very true. The council members do not
ls)le)le'“d much of their time on that. The Kennedy Center trustees do, I

ieve,

Senuator PeLL. Roger Stevens is here, incidentally.

Miss Havks. Roger does all the fundraising for the Kennedy Center.

Senator Prir. I am not sure which hat he would be wearing, the
original Czar of Arts, or as Kennedy Center Chairman, or my very
good friend and adviser on these matters. '

Do you have any comments, Roger ?

Mr. Rocer STeVENS, On fundraising ¢

Senator PeLL. Just in peneral.

Mr. Rocer STEvENS. 1 have been to other meetings, and testified on
the House side. and I was under the impression that the arts council
was in favor of this bill.

Apparently I was mistaken. I think you go way back, which I think
is the only contribution I could make on this thing, the reason I was
very much in favor of the film institute, as an essential part of our ac-
tivities, was not because of the particular enthusiasm on my part for
films—T et constantly needled by members of the board about my not
having the proper enthusiasm for films, but I felt that it was some-
thing that this country, and I was only looking at it in terms of the
United States of America, something the country desperately needed.

In my travels around I could see that in the other countries that
there has been a very substantial funding for film institutes, and it
seems to me that the development of young people had not matched

‘that of other countries. I was looking at this as a national level, rather

than so much an art need, and the more I visited, the more strongly 1
felt about it.

But of course, if you remember, we started with very limited funds,
and we had to go out and get somv money from other people.
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U would agetngyith Nanev, that 1 think the film companies should
give a great deal miwg_money. But the whole point was that they had
not. There would not'Kdve been any reason for forming a film institute
if the film business had Jdone what a ot of other businesses do. They
train peaple, and they liave wavs of going up in the business, and they
have been very vemiss, and all the persnasion in the world has not
changed that,

But the point is, do we det a il institute go just because business
will not help it/ We got caught with the rocket to the Moon business,
and that program we found we were suddenly behind as a nation.
What happened ? _

Immediately beeause Defense was involved, the money was forth-
coming like that, and they got their man on the Moon way ahead of
the Russians.

But I feel this is a natienal issue. Senator. and T do not feel that the
details going back and forth between the tilm institute and the art
council is the issue. -

I think the tilm companies have been very nigeardly on what they
have give: Recause they have been niggardly, there is no reason for
hurting the United States of America,

Senator PriL. You think the best way of handling this problem is
to spinoff of the AFI. to accept a quasi-Government agency ?

Mr. Rocrr S1EVENS. As T say. I started off testifying with the

remise that it was an agreed upon plan, when I went over to the

ouse to testify. I think under the circumstances. because the film in-
stitute has got to depend on private industry, and I made a number of
calls on my own, for the few months I was chairman. and it was rough
going. and as you know. I have had considerable fundraising
experience,

Senator PrLr. You raised money for all sorts of fundraising causes,
and I can think of one in particular.

Mr. Roger Stevens. I feel what is essential is that they know the
Film Institute has money available, and they can make plans, and it
is a firm thing.

Education, for example. has not got their appropriations yet. They
are able to go on spending under a continuing resolution. But the Film
Institute is not able to spend under a continuing resolution, because
she cannot submit until she has the money.

Miss Hanks, We hasically commit just at a certain level,

Mr. Rocer StrvEns. Basically, without getting into an argument
of pros and cons of the money. I agree that the film industry has not
been generous with the money. and the onlv reason for forming the
film council was because they have never, and I do not think they ever
will. given the type of business it is.

Senator PeLL. Does it concern you. Roger. the fragmentation of the
jurisdiction. the moving of the AFI. out from working under the
general jurisdiction of the Endowment for the Arts?

Mr. Rogrr StrveNS, T do not see why the institution should be af-
fected by this. They have got a program which I think ther is a
tremendous need for education. funds for education. and I think there
is & tremendous need for grants for the film makers, and all of that.

I would think the arts council should handle it very well.
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What happens. in my opinion, is that this country needs to be made
as mmllwtitiw as possible with all the other nations of the world, and
especially the Iron Curtain nations. where it is all part of & game, and
that they use for propaganda as well as putting up films. That is why
I think myvself it would probably function better.

Now. if the argument is to get the film companies to match the money
available, if they did. it would not have been necessary to form it.

Senator Prrr. Yes. Mr, Ieston.

Mr. Hesroxn, 1f T can comument at this point, T think two of your
questions have been very sigmificant and we are dealing with points
that have not really been touched on in this discussion.

My, Stevens' respouse threw additional light which I think is impor-
tant to consider.

First. speaking as chairman of the American Film Institute, it does
concern me that we will be spunoff. your phrase, from the Endowment
under this legislation.

A point vou raised has never been made before, it may conceivably
not only make it difficult for us to raise funds for the AFI as an
independent agency. but it may hamper the NEA’s effectiveness in
lobbying for funds for the eatire arts program. As you pointed out,
film artists are a highly visible cultural constituency.

Reing communicators, they are effective at persnading people in
the Government that money for the arts is a good idea. I know when
I was a council member. T considered it one of my prime responsibil-
itie;‘ on the council. and one that I endeavor to discharge as effectively
as T can.

As vou pointed out. if we are spunoff, that effort will be channeled
directly to raising our desperately heleaguered exposed position to
supporting that. Nevertheless. as Mr. Stevens pointed out. and I
heartily concur. I do not think it is excessive to say that film, as a
cultural asset. has a national priority that overruns many other
considerations.

Personally. I do not care where the money comes from. but the AFI
cannpt do what T truly believe is in the interests of this country to
be done unless we get more money. Now, T understand Miss Hanks’
problem. Of course. she docs not know what she is going to get. She
has gotten more money each vear. but she does not know what she is
going to get this vear. All T know is that we have been getting less
and less and we have to grow. We are, indeed. withering on the vine.
T do not care where it comes from, It wounld be happy if we could

staii where we are. but we cannot stay there and do what we have
to do.

Senator PrrL. Miss Hanks?

Miss Havks. Senator. to be more specific about the budget last year,
do T understand that you asked the question as to whether we come
to $2.5 million ?

Senator Prrr. Yes,

Miss Havks. Tt is mv understanding from Mr. Stevens. in conver-
sation with Michael Straight and mvself. that the American Film
Institute will be asking for a budeet of $1.5 million. which is $400.000
over the current budget of £1.1 million for general operating purposed
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That would mean total funding, if you include the contracts we pres-
cutly have, which I assume will cost a bit more to administer, So, in
round terms, they will be submitting a budget, I assume, since we do
not have it. of some $2.2 million or $2.3 million, and I certainly will
do my very best to see that it will get through the Council. I think
the Council and the panel, are working together and they are working
very hard. The Council stands up and cheers every time there 1s an-
other private dollar coming in because it feels so strongly about the
importance of this Institute having private money. We have some
hope, it scems to me. because, among other things, the Institute has
Film Day which has increased its revenues. . )

In 1971, to mive vou some good news, when everyone said the in-
dustry was dying, they were taking in $16 million a week. This year,
1974. they were up to about $20 million a weck, and having a gross of
over §1 billion. It does look better. Perhaps you saw the Washington
Post article last week. It said that checking with the Motion Picture
Association. the industry is not dying like people said it was some
vears ago. Tt is thriving or picking up a little bit. And I would hope
that with that and with the enthusiasm, we will get more private
money in there, .

Mr. Stevens and his associates have worked very hard to raise
maney. T do not see how anybody can turn them down. There really
is wore hope for private money. and I can assure you the National
Conncil on the Arts would take that stand if they could get the
private money.

Mr. Stevens, Mr. Chairman?

Mr. Prre. Mr. George Stevens.

Mr. Georae StEvENs. We have examined carefully this ratio of
funding and, after a great deal of analysis, we really think the two-
thirds/one-third is appropriate.

What we need to do is provide services around the country. We
could revise our programing and generate a great deal of matching
money. We can 7o into regional theaters and create theaters and
have ticket income and provide matching money.

What we would like to do is fulfill those national operations and
activities which do requiie the central kind of funding. So it is in
that area that we feel our need. And in terms of the budget. we sub-
mitted to the Arts Endowment. it was one of those budw~ets where we
worked backward. We determined how much we might be able to
generate in matching money and then submitted a budget for that total,
according to the ground rules. That is why it differs from what our
real needs are, as submitted in the material to Congress,

Senator PrLr. In connection with budget, Miss Hanks, how much
Roll:‘!ihlyt c;oes the media panel distribute over and above what the

gets s

Miss HaNgs. The total moneys in the public media program in fiscal
1974, which are the only current figures I have, were $4.1 million. Of
that, $1,750.000 went to the American Film Institute.

Senator Peir. Many of these problems would be resolved if that
$4.1 remained completely static, but the $1.7 was raised within it, and
that would be my own view.

Let me address a question to Dr. Berman, who shares some of the
responsibility here because he is in the film business too. He also faces

]
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some of the sume problems in the future. For example, if we really do
set up the Folk Life Foundation, it will not duplicate, but it will take
over a substantial portion of your particular area of responsibility.
And I am sure you, just being a normal human bureaucrat, would not
welcome that. And, also, from the viewpoint of coordinating the thrust
of these matters, we would like to see it continue with some central tie-
in, direction or cohesion. ..

Does this question of removal from your own area of jurisdiction of
certain film functions conecern you, or do you support the concept of
the spinoff ¢ .

Dr. Beraray. Senator, the Endowment for the Humanities does have
a driving and extensive media program right now. I can give its
broadest outlines and suggest them best perhaps by simply stating that
we have since 1970 managed to support about $15 million for media
gro«yrams. We have a very large, indeed increasing, share of current

:ndowment appropriations going to the media. The number of grants
themselves has come ug) in the very few years since we have begun very
nearly to 100, many of which are major grants like that going to pro-
duction of “The Adams Family Chronicle”, or to acquisitions like
“YWar and Peace” that last year graced the air waves,

For us the problem of media is somewhat different since we do it as
instrumental. We have these ways of using the media. In education it
is, of course, by now commonplace to find courses focusing on the
humanistic elements of film, of which there aie many, or utilizing
filn materials simply in order to strengthen other aspects of the
curriculum.

Clearly, we have an obligation in research and fellowships because
there are increasing scholarly studies by many humanists of the his-
toric, esthetic and social aspects of film. N

A project that we will begin next month will emphatically highlight
the endowment’s interest in these aspects of media support. There are
going to be a number of nlins, I believe 13 is the accurate figure, intro-
duced by former Ambassador Edward Reischauer, all connected with
cultural historical aspects of Japanese civilization, I think that will
be a prime example of things we do.

Senator Perr. With any of this material we will be delighted to put
it in the record, but I would like to press you on this. You are not
under oath and if you choose not to reply, just say you choose not to
reply, but how do you view this as a precedent from the viewpoint of
your uiency ¢

Dr. Bersax. Well, we are very peripheral to this, Senator.

Senator PeLw. In that connection, how much money did you give the
AFI when they applied for it? I understand the applications in some
cases have not met the standards you think they should.

Dr. Berxax. We have drawn up a listing for the record, Senator.
For this year, we have given them approximately 1 percent, I believe,
of their total expenditures, a single grant I believe of some $33,000.

[The information referred to follows:)

464795 Q. 75 -3
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The National Endowment for the Humanities is a Federal agency with
specific legislative authority. Only activities which are within
the humanitics, as defined by Congress, can be supported by its
funds, and then, oniy after thorough review by evaluators, panelists,

staff, and the National Council on the Humanities.

According to the Act establighing the Endowment the humanities
include the following fields: history, philosophy, languages,
1inguistics, litcrature, archacology, jurisprudence, history wnd
criticism of the arts, ethics, comparative religion, and those
aspects nf the social sciences employing & historical or philo-
sophical approach to problems. This latter category includes such
fields as cultural anthropology, sociology, political theory, inter-
national relations, American wminority cultural studies, and other

subjects concerned with value and non-quantitative matters.

.

The humanjties are often thus defined in terms of specific acrdemic
digciplines, partly because human experience has been principally
preserved through books, documents, and cultural objects. Clearly,
these fields, whether taken together or individually, enable us to
evaluate human knowledge and values. The knowledge dravn £rom thenm,
vhen applied to the themes, subjects, and questions of public concern
and intcrest, provides a deeper understanding of the relationship
between individuals and their'oocicty $ past, present and future, and

that is the aim of the Endowment.

ad



Division of Public Proprams

All activities funded by :he Public Programs Division of the Endowment
are intended to benefit the gemeral adulg public. The Public Programs
can therefore be seen as those programs of the Endowment which seek
through a variety of grant arcas to support institutious, organizations
and individuals who have as their purpose in general, or who have as
their central purpose in a particular project, the rélatin& of the
humanities to the adult public in an effective way. State cminittees
oo the humanitics, wmuscums and historical societices, colleges and
universities, libraries, nedia, various professional and public service
organizations, civic groups and individuals are all involved in these

programs to relate the humanitics to the adult public.

Ihe Media Program -

Within this context, the challenge of the Media Program is to identify,
encourage and support with Federal grant funds those institutions and
organizatipns in the broadcast area which show a desire to mount
imaginative television, radio and £ilm Programs in the humanities, and
47 the same time to interest scholars in the humanities in the service
that they can provide by assisting in the development and implementation

of such programs.

Endownment interest in media reflects the centrality of television and
radio transmission ac the most immediate meaas for the broad public to
receive any form of information and the recognition that television and
radio sat® are the ceatral devices .in use by the general public to assure

8ccess to Endowment-funded humanities projects. The Media Program begins
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with these fundamental facts. However, the Endowment supports media
projects only within the context of advancing the use and understandiag
of the humanities, aﬁd the following points susmarize the essential

characteristics of this program.

"In brief: This program is designed to encourage and support the highest
quality film, radio and television production for national broadcast and

distribution.

The projccts must involve the use of knowledge from the ficlds of the
humanities (see page 1); priority is given to proposale which concentrate

on material which is central, rather than peripheral, to the humanities.

Proposed programs must be designed to reach a broad adult audience.

Each production must involve direct collaboration between scholars in the -
humanities and producers, directors, writers and actors of solid profes~-
sional stature. Applicants must provide clear cvidence that the

involvement of scholars in the humanitics has occurred in the development

of a proposal.

Projects Elipible for Support

To further define the scope and purposes of the Media Program and to gen-
erate increased use and understanding of the humanities by the general
adult public, it is useful to consider the following priorities:

1. It is the significant use of resources in the humanities (people,
knowledge, objective interprétation) in a definitive manner that distin-
guishes NEH media grants from the work qf any other Federal, private or

public agency.

a?
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The pre-cminent resources within the humanities arc those professionals
who are trained and expert in the fields of the humanities, and who can
provide objective interpretation and further understanding of many areas
of general and specific concern to the public. Successful projects are
those which will fall into- one of two categories in the use of such
resources: a) the active involvement of these experts in the research,
developuent and design of a project, or b) the involvement of humanists

not only in the design stage but in the presentational stage as well,

2. Projects must involve highly skilled and experienced professional
producers, directors, writers, and craftspeople as principals in design
and production. These people may be drawn from both the commercial and
non-commercial sectors of the broadcast and filmmaking industries. At
all times the Endowment welcomes the use of the best available talent
in its grants for productién. and will give priority to those applica-
tions which present a clear plan for the use of production talent

beyond the applicant organization itself.

3. Among a -mber of substantive approaches, successful applications
have often focused upon:

4) Material with which humanists have characteristically dealt - e.g.,
the history of individuals, cultures and societies; the presentation,
interpretation and examination of works of literature; the development
of logical systems of thought; the analysis of the growth and use of
languages; the role of the arts as an expression of human culture; the

value questions which are raised by the analysis and description of

various human cultures, both paaf and present.

11



b) Material about those individuals, present or past, who as humanists
deal or dealt significantly with important human characteristics or
questions of value.

¢) Subjects of concern to the adult public upon which humanists and the
humanistic disciplines can fruitfully and appropriately cosment - such as
love, decath, law, justice,ethical concerns broadly, and science and

human values.

4. Projects must be designed to reach a broad national adult audience
and must provide some assurance that national distribution is likely.

In a limited number of instances the Endowment will encourage and accept
proposals which are clearly designed for a specific regional adult
audicncae, but which may be of value to audiences in other sections of

the country.

§. Formats which seek to test new ways of rcaching a broad adult audience

with the humanities will be most welcome.

Types of Grants

The Media Program will primarily provide granta for the following:

1. Development Grants: Applications for a small development grant with
which to finance the research and writing of a full treatment or script.
These applications ordinarily come from institutions but are accepted
from individuals (experienced producers, directors and writers), to
finance sfript development aimed at using resources in the humanities,

for possible distributicn via film, television or radio,

12




2. Pilot Grants: Applications to finance the full production of a pilot
film or program, in the casc of a projected series. Generally, applica-
tions fo; pilot funding follow a successful application for development,
but they are not restricted to projects which were developed with Endowment
funds. The application may also include a request for funds to further

develop scripts and treatments in a series.

3. Production Grants: Applications to finance the full production of a

single film or program, or an entire series. Although the Endowment will
accept applications for total funding of the production of a project, it

does encourage applicants to seek matching funds from other sources in

support of the project. Further information appears later under the

heading, Gifts and Matching.

4. Acquisition Grants: Applications for a limited number of grants in

support of the acquisition-of existing programs or films which are
clearly debigned to advance an understanding of knowledge drawn from the
humanities. Such programs should have the kind of critical and popular
appeal exemplified by the NEH supported presentation of the BBC produced
"War gnd Peace."

5. Planning Grants: In addition to the normal grant activities listed
above, the Media Program has made & limited number of grants which test
the relationship between humanistic .cholars and media professionals in
the development of long-range public uses of the resources of the

humanities.

3
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From selected public broadcast organizations across the coyntry, and at
related non-profit organizations, the Endowment invites applications to
create on-going groups of humanistic scholars and production personnel
who can develop humanities programs in ncw formats, and who can find
ways in which humanists and the best available production talent (both
comercial and public broadcast) can cooperate to develop high-quality
hunmanitics programs.

On a selected and experimental basis also, the Media Program invites
applications from production and cable television organizations which

seek new ways to provide access to the humani ties by the adult public,

via cable television.

Criteria for Crant Awards

All applications to the Media Program will be evaluated in terms of the
following:

1. Does the.ptoposed project offer a significant contribution to the
general pqplic's use and understanding of kuowledge drawn from the
humanities?

2. 1Is the subject perceptively approached, and does it reflect the
thoughtful use of resources from the humanities? .
3. Does the project command the resources of craftsmen and production
personnel highly qualified in the relevant medium?

4. 1s there clear evidence of effective cooperation between experts in
the humanities and in the media?

5. 1Is the format clearly thought out, imaginative, and sujtable for
conveying.the subject matter?

6. Will the method of presentation be attractive to a general adult

audience?

-l
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7. 18 the cost realistic in relationship to the significance of the

project and does the budget reflect the experience of the principal

personnel?

8. 1Is the budget clearly drawn and realistically considerate of potential

development or production nroblems?

Projects Not Eligible for Support

Because the Endowment is charged with developing the humanities as sources
of insight Into contemporary human problems, it is sometimes thought to be

"

concerned with "social action." 1In the very immediate sense, it 48 not.
Social activists and humanists, such as jurists and philésophers. may
investigate the same existing situation, but they do so with different
motives: the humanists seck to understand; social activists to change.
Endowment supported projects, therefore, are directed at comprehension

rather than change; at objective rescarch and reflection rather than

advocacy.°

The National Endowment for the Humanities does not offer support for
creative, original work in the arts - such as musical composition,
painting, the writing of poetry or fiction -- or for performance or
training in the arts. However, certain studies Qf the arts are eligible
for Endowment support, such as historical and theoretical studies and
criticism in the arts. Projects dealing with appreciation of the arts
may be suitable for support, but a gevere limitation of funds available

in this area dictates such projects must clearly relate art appreciation

ERIC 9%
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to other fields of the humanities, rather than to ficlds of the creative
and performing arts. Thus a project involving the use of the arts to
1lluninate and direct attention to historical or contemporary issues,

or a project designed to develop a broader perspective of a culture

by examining the values reflected in its arts might qualify for support,
while a project focusing on the arts as such, in one or another

historical period, could not.

(1nquiries about Federal support for professional creative and performing
artists should be addressed to either the state arts council in the appro-

priate state or the National Endowment for the Arts, Washington, D. C.)

The Media Program does not suppert proposals whose emphasis is archival
collection or collation, or individual requests for travel to profes-
sicnal meetings. Neither does it support basic research proposals,
individual fellowships and stipends, cducational planning, development
and production for institutions of learning, or projects which entail

credit for participants.

The Media Program does not support proposals where primary impact is
gearcd to a state or local audience. Neither does it support projects
designed .to reach specifically youth or children, or which place heavy

emphasis upon youth or children to reach adults.

The Media Program does not support proposals which include the acquisition
of permanept facilities or equipment or for any training elements, such as
those related to increasing knowledge of or skill in film, radio and tele-

vision production. .
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Who Can Apply
Applicatious to the Media Program will be accepted from any noa-profit

organization or institution capable of involving competent scholars in
the humanities and fully experienced production personnecl in a project
aimed at a general adult public audience. Applications frow unincor-
porated groups with the same qualifications and capabilities will also
be accepted. The Endowment sees this as a broadened opportunity for
individuals and groups from the commercial broadcast and filmmaking
sector to apply their expertise and experience to the development of
high quality productions ia the humanities. These groups must designate
a fiscal agent who will meet Federal requirements and be responsible for

monitoring and reporting the oxpenditure of Federal funds.

Application Review Process
As with all Endowment programs, applications gubmitted to the Media

Program undergo a thorough review process prior to Endowment action.
Applications are submitted for review and evaluation by independent
scholars whose expertise is in the content area proposed, and by
leading practitionars in.the relevant medium. They are then submitted
for both cubltagtive and competitive review by a panel comprising
scholars, with broad knowledge about the humanities in general, and
distinguished filmmakers and broadcasters. Finally, the spplication
and the reviewers' and panel's recoumendations are considered by the
National Council on the Humanities, a group of 26 distinguished private
citizens who are charged by law with reviewing spplicatioms sand recom-
wending what final action should be taken by the Chairmaa of the
Indowament.

77
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Cost-Sharing and Matchiwg Funds

Financial participation by organizations, institutions, groups and indi-
viduals is encouraged by the Endowment. Sv-h participation way take one

of two forms, and may be subject to negotiation.

Cost-Sharing: The Endowment may require a more than nominal contribution
from applicants to the costs of any specific project funded through the
Media Program. The cost-sharing requirement may be satizfied by donation
of gtaff time, facilities, secretarial assistance or other services, or

other budget items such as indirect costs.

Gifte and Matching: A special provision of the law creating the Endowment
enables it to accept gifts of money in support of a particular humanitiecs
project which has been approved for funding by the Endowment. The
Endowment ghen may match this gift with Federal funds in further support
of the project. Although an applicant may seck Endorment support for a
project's entire cost, the Endowment does encourage applications for
these "gifts and matching” grants, wherever possible, in vrder to provide
for funding of significant projects to the fullest measure and to provide
the greatest opportunity for private support and interest in the humani-
ties. It wight be mentioned that to be eligible for Federal matching
funds, s gift must be made directly to the Endowment and only by
individuals or organizations neither connected with the project nor

current or pending recipients of Endowmcnt‘Stantl.

-
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MEDIA PROGRAM - 1975

As the solc national agency charged with -upporting broad public
appreciation of this zation's history, traditions and culture, and
in view of the high cost of quality programming in the media, the
Endowment views the Media program as a major agency priority: it
is intent not only upon expanding its ability to fund projects, but
also upon making these programs available to substantial portions
of the population who have not herctofore had access to the use of
wedia, such as the handicapped and the large Spanish-gpeaking

population throughout the pation.

Past Endowment-supported grants have tapped humanitics resources

in such productions as "To Be Young, Gifted and Black," the
"Humanitics Film Forum," "The Wright Brothers," and “War and Peace."
The cduc;tional and popular success of thesc film programs--the
“Humanities Film Forum" alone attractcd onc of the largest audiences
in public television history and its successor "“The Japanese Film:
Insights to a Culture" is going to be broadcast by 225 television
stations beginning January 1975--points up the readiness of a vast

audience in this country for high quality films in the humanities.

Past Endowment granteces have been drawn primarily from non-profit
organizations and institutions, with the bulk coming from public

television stations. The Media Pyogram’'s constituency includes

12
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246 public television outlets operated by 152 licensees, whose potential
audience is 76% of the public, or 167 million Americans. Research
studies indicate that the average public broadcast viewing audience
comprises 30-35 million persons wcekly., Its audience includes, too,

the 156 public radio stations operated by 140 licensees, with a poten-
tial audicnce of 64% of the population, or 130 million people; 1listener
estimates average 5 million per weck. In addition, the Media progranm
has in the past, and anticipates for the future, applications from

40~50 independent film, television, and radio producers.

Past emphasis in the Media program has been upon major productions in
the areas of American history and literaturce (e.g. “The Adams
Chronicles™), but through initiatives in FY 1975 and FY 1976 production
in film and t-levision will cmbrace other humanistic areas; already a
number o{ planning and developmental grants have been made, looking to
major production grants for programs dealing with aging, death and
dying: with rural and urban envirounenty; with Japanese culture and
society; and with the concept of frecdom and liberty as it relates to

our institutions and traditons.

In FY 1974, the Media progranm made twenty-six grants; the total cost
of the 81 hours of programs to be produced through these grants was
$7,435,000, at an average of $92,000 per program hour (combining
outright.gran: and gifts and ?atching funds); this cost compares
favorably with the current cobt of coﬁnercial network production,

vhich is now sveraging more than $250,000 per program hour.
4
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The expansion <f film and television programs centered in the humanities
and designed for general audiences currently being supported in FY 197§
embraces four distinct approaches: a) support for development and pro-
duction of programs in the areas of history, biography and culture,
literature, and classical drama; b) development of a variety of concrete
projects which would provide continuity for the research, development
and eventual production of programs cemtral to the humanities;

¢) acquisition of television broadcast rights for existing productions
of humanistic import; and d) co-production with other funding sources

on projects of mutual humanistic interest involving cooperation among

scholars, writers, producers and acting talent.

Among those major projects that the FY 1975 program is supporting are
the following:

l. Production Grants: A biographical series on the Founding Fathers;

a major &ocumcntary focusing on the diverse aspects of “The American
Experience”; the completion of 10 productions of dramatizations of
short stories; two 2-hour productions of classic plays; and continued
support of on-going production work at specific public broadcast
stations to pilot and develop innovative film and television pro-

gramming in the humanities.

2. Acquisition and Co-production: One or more series consisting of
approximately 21 hours of such prograns as “War and Pasce,” and

dramatic adaptations, with priqgry distribution over the public

g1
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broadcast network; acquisitinn of a series dealing with the historical
roots of the United States; and support for cooperative ventures by an
American public broadcast station and a British broadcast organization

for two l-hour specials dealing with the American Revolution.

Mere shovwing of such films on television, however, does not fully mecet
the Endowmert's purposes. Indeed, the very power of excellent film to
convey strong impressions requires that analysis of the filn's content
and approach be furnished by competent scholars. Accordingly, each
presentation wili include careful introductions to establish a general
context; expert and lively discussions by scholars and critics will
also follow the programs. Printed material to accompany the programs

as viewer and teacher guides will be made available.

3. Radio:
1n continuation of its efforts to makc the humanities available to

the broad public, the Endowment has begun to make a small number of

. grents for radio projects in the humanities. Among those projects
that the FY 1975 progran is supporting are a series exploring
changing values in the role of the community in our society: a series
of biographical dramas on the lives of outstanding philosophe¢rs; and
a nunber of special prosrans.examining the roots of our legal system

and science and human values. - .
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Senatour PeLL. Was there not another grant ¢

Dr. Bermax. A gifts and matching offer is still outstanding, which
has not been met.

Incidentally, Senator, there have been a number of previous grants
which I will be happy to enter into the record from 1970 to 1975, of a
total of over $500,000, but for just two projects approved through the
regular competitive application review process.

Senator PeLr. Does it concern you about the spinoff? What is your
viewl" ;\'ith regard to the creation of separate agencies to handle this
wor

Dr. Berxan. Well, sir, we leave that to the deliberations of Con-

vess, with the assumption that the respomnsibilities of the National
sndowment for the Humanities will be recognized and be sufeguarded.

We have a large program which is greatly detailed in the material
submitted for the record; but necessarily the two thing~. I think 1
have to be very much complimentary about are humanistic scholar
ship and education via film.

Senator PeLL. Without pressing further on this, I adduce that your
position here is one of no position, basically.

Dr. Beryax. I think it might best be stated that it wouldn’t be
appropriate for us to argue for or against setting AFT up as an inde-
pendent agency.

Senator PeLr. We will not press you any further.

Now, Miss Hanks, turning for the moment to the panel, and the ques.
tion of the media panel, and its control of the AFI programs. Do you
accord the AFI, In view of its remarkable record of suvcess, vreally
t' e largest one of your various children within the group of the NF.A.
do you accord themn a greater independence in procedures than yon
would to the normal operations under your different puncls: or do they
have to conform to the same procedures?

Miss Hanks. It is difficult to answer that because we are in a transi-
tion stage. Before this year the American Film Institute was handled
separately from the other media programs. We received <ome criticism
on that because the special committee of the council that reviewed the
American Film Institute focused solely on the financial questions and
did not have film people. On the other hand, there were film people on
the council. On a strong recommendation of the National Council of
Arts, we asked the public media panel to look at the AFI budget and
make their recommendations, That is why the panel spent a day at
Greystone, and it was a very helpful conversation. The American
Institute’s chief executives came ard made available time of students
and faculty to work and discuss with the panel.

Their budget will be reviewed by proFessionals before council re-
view. We hn.e to do that with all of our applications before they go
to council in February.

Now, if there is no question, it will be treated separately by the
media panel itself. It is a different organization and it is our single
largest grantee.

Incidentally, on that point, I wish to enter into the record that the
public media program this year funded some 130 organizations and
projects. And, furthermore, I think I should mention to you, how
great the pressure is. We have over $50 million worth of applications
in media alone every year. So we have heavy pressure from around

99



86

the conntry which no one. includine the Ameriean Film Tnstitute,
wants ns to disrezard, So it is an evolution time for us and I think it
1= very good one. T think Mr. Stevens. and he told me himself. wonld
be very happv to put an the record his own pleasure at the meeting
with the public media panel. When was it. George. last week?

Mr. Grorar Strvens. December 2,

Miss Hlaxks December 2.

Senator Prer. T anpreciate what vou are savine, My own thought
wonld he that the AFT shonld he given. in viow of the inteerity it has
developed. certain independence, somewhat similar to the procedures
of the past.

I realize this is a transition. T hope the transition will eo back the
wavy it was,

Miss Havks, Senator, T think it will go back to the way it was if
this way daes not work. Tt wounld appear from every conversation we
hace haed in the Inst month this is the way it is going to work.

Senator e, Let me ask both Mr. Stevens, fram the viewpaint of
the nresent - Farthe time Feine, do vou like the new procedure with the
divect supervisien of the panel or the older procedure. cither one of
van?

Miss Havws, Tt i= not supervision, sir. Tt is a preliminary review be-
fore caing to onur couneil, under vour legislation. if T might sav, and.
we stick to this very strongly. We have no anthority to control. diveet,
supervise the internal actions of anv private institution. and we abide
by this very closelv. Tt isa review process.

Senator Pern. Let me get the reaction from the AFIL Mr, George
Stevens,

Mr. Grorae Stevens, T think there is a potential conflict. Tt is too
early to know whether it will realize itself. The public media panel has
a fixed amonnt of monev. What thev do not give to AFL they can keep
and spend themselves directly on proiects.

When we spoke with the publie media panel thev were extremely cor-
diad wnd interested in what we were doing, although each person said,
“We don’t think we are going to have anv more money.” So, from that
standpoint., we find it asa potential confliet.

There are among us. and particularly.some of the people who met
with the public media panel last week. a question of the balance of the
public media panel in terms of the variety of people on it, or lack of
varwetv.,

Ax T «av. we are willing to work that wav and only mildly skeptical.
T think with Miss Hanks’ strong supnort it will work very well.

Mr. Hrsrox, T would like to speak to that too, Senator, I am con-
vineed of the concern and depth of Miss Hanks’ concern for the Amer-
ican Film Institute. T am not certain, in answer to her direct question,
that the enrrent method of. in effect, putting the affairs of the Ameri-
can Film Institute insofar as they are discnssed by the Council, under
the public media panel.

The public media nanel ean reasonably view, as vou pointed ont,
moneys assigned to film in the Endowment go to the public media
panel. You sa‘d perhaps more monev should go to the American Film
Institute to fill the ongoing need, the need for more funds, that every-
one seems to agree are inherent.

Now, the public media panel wonld understandably be reluctant
to grant an increase in funds to the American Film Institute, or even
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to see them prosper when they could view that prospering as accurring
at the expense of projects they hold dear, and in mang cases projects
tho individuals on the panel are directly concerned with.

When I was on the Council, and there were several councilors from
film. it usually was appropriate, I took it as my own method of ful-
filling an enormous responsibility in making decisions on grauts in
various arts, some of which in disciplines with which I was not fa-
miliar, that those councilors who were professionals in the given at
tended to speak the most. Isanc Stern, for example, was extremely
cloquent in the cause of music.

Miss Havks. In every cause.

Mr. Hestox, Quite true. His record is most distinguished. I must
confess indeed what T have expressed to Nancy, a distress that in the
last few vears the affairs of the American Film Institute have been
in their overview from the Endowment have been largely earried on by
people who are not film professionals. The watchdog committee that
was set up. and T do not mean that in a derogatory sense, the commit-
tee that was set. up for the AFI, being indeed largely a physical com-
mittee, consisted not only not of film_professionals, but people who
were not professional artists at all. Now, I understand the reason
behind this, Nancy explained it to me at the time, but I merely would
like to state that it gives me some concern, and I question whether
people who are not film professionals can effectively speak for the
American Film Institute in the Council.

Miss Havks. That was my point, if I might, Senator.

Senator PeuL. Please.

Miss Haxks. To Mr. Heston, that system did not work. The Ameri-
can Film Institute did not like it and the National Council on the
\rts did not like it. And since Mr. Heston is not presently on the
Council, may T mention certain chunges we huve made in terins of
our own operation ¢

We do have many more panels. They are review panels and the
Council members, especially those in a Earticulnr field, attend many
of the panel meetings. In other words, there are different dimensions,
I would assume.

We also have open meetings in terms of policy discussion in every
panel. So anyone interested in film can go to the public session and talk
with them about it.

Second, of course, we have brilliant representatives of film new
on the Council : Robert Wise, Rosalind Russell, Clint Eastwood are
all located on the west coast and are very familiar with the Film
Tnstitute. They could certainly participate in the public media panel
and in the deliberations of the Council. So it is a different way of
operating. T cannot assure you, Senator that it is going to work. but
we have got good will on both sides. I do not want the industry broken
off from the educators and indep-ndent film makers. I will give you
a 95-percent prediction that it is oing to work.

Mr. Stralont, We should adc one statement, Senator, in response
to Mr. Heston.

Senator PeLL. Please.

Mr. StragnT. It is that the Panel operates on the same procedure
as the Council, and that any panel member leaves the room at the
moment when any institution in which he or she has any personal stake
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comes up for review. So there is no self-interest operating in the panel,
or a panel member getting something for himself by cutting back
funds for other projects. L

In fact, the panel book for the December meeting is 1,500 pages of
a‘)plications and the 15 panel members could not be participants in
all 1,500 enterprises,

Senator PeLr. In other words, no member of the AFI board of

" trustees would be a member of the media panel ?

Mr. StraenTt. They could be a member but they would not vote on
the AFI ap}y}l\icatinn.

Senator PeLyL. Could they discuss?

Mr. Straiqur. Yes, sir. _

Senator Perw. I think it would be rather important speaking to the
AFI, for you to try and make sure that on their hoard of trustees there
is a member of the media panel so they can be fully familiar with what
you are doing and explain it to the panel.

Mr. Strarenir. There is, in fact, some overlap in addition to that.

Senator PerL. Out of curiosity I will ask Mr. Stevens, how many
members of your board of trustees are on the media panel ¢

Mr. Georce STEvENs. Recently one member of our board was
appointed to it. It happens that it was one member of our board who
had misgivings about this leggislation.

Miss Havks. Is that true?

Mr. Straent. Yes.

Miss Havxks. Is that not wild.

Senator I'vLL. In any case, I want to thank Miss Hanks, Dr. Berman

and Mr. Stevens and their associates, all of vou for being here today.
Mr. Heston had a long trip. I have already said how much I admire
the work of George Stevens and Nancy Hanks. The operation of
the Endowment is fraught with dangers and shoals and perilous
waters, and she its doing very well. Miss Hanks knows that I have
certain views about the arts which I have openly expressed. I think
she is doinﬁ a wonderful, wonderful job and I congratulate
her on it. I hope that with good will and with generosity on both
sides (if this bill does not get through) that a warm, good relationship
can be developed between the AFI and the Endowment. This is impor-
tant because long after you have left Miss Hanks, and you have
left Mr. Stevens, there will be other people coming along, perha
not as competent as each of you. and we want to continue to keep the
structure good for the arts, and good for film, particularly as it is
onr foremost pride in American art. I do not want to see a situation
of splitting up of support for Federal programs cultural endeavors
which arguments of this sort do cause in the Congress.
. T would thank you and hope you would stay around because there
1s one more panel still to come, the panel in opposition to the Ameri-
can Film Institute, Miss Camille Cook, Mr. Theodore Perry and Mr.
Ed Lynch. And I must confess there are quite a few more, but we
have to limit the number arbitrarily and choose three people.

Roger Stevens I think has something.

Mr. Roaer STEVENS. One thing, Senator, I thought the meeting we
had the other day—I am still unable to understand why a certain
anlount—you recall we started with the Art Council and we set a
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cortain definite amount which has gone up each year. The only thing
I do not understand is why there cannot be—

Senator PPt Frankly, if the bill does not go through and there is
not an amicable settlement. we may have to arbitrarily legislate in
a line item setaside which would cause Miss Hanks tremendous con-
cern. 1 do not think that is the real answev. 1 think the real answer
-is a mutual agreement.

Did vou want to respond ?

Miss Hanks. As you know, I am in total disagreement with Roger
Stevens whom I admire in every other respect but that one thing. And
I want to thank you, sir, very much for your time. Please stay inter-
ested in us.

[The prepared statement of Miss Hanks and Dr. Berman follow:]
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The MNational Endowment for the Arts, as members of this
Special Subcomittee know, operates within the framework of
the National Foundation on the Arts and-the Hemanities Act of
1965,

The Act encompasses all of the arts, encouraging cach
art form to develop in rclationship with others, and ensuring
that the Endowment's programs in support of each art form
will be cﬁnceived and carried out in the intecrest of the arts
as a whole and the publics they scrve.

The soundne:s o this basic approach has been demonstrated
time and again .n the course of the past nine years. In my
view, and in the view of the National Council on the Arts,
it is the key to our succecs.

Among the art forms listed in the Act are motion pictures,
television, radio, tape and sound recording. The Endowment is
charged, under the terms of the Act, with advancing these art
forms in a variety of ways.

In 1966, the Endowment began a program of grants to
invididuals and organizations for film, television and radio

projects. As part of this program, and following a feasibility



study, the Endowment participated in 1967 with the Foxd
Foundation and member companies of the Motion Picture
-Association of America in the creation 9f the American Film N

Institute.

The activities and the funding of the American Film
Institute have been matters of continuing interest to this
Subcommittee, to the Select Subcommittee on Education of the
House Committee on Education and Labor. The legislation pre-
sently being discussed seeks to give independent, legislative
status to the American Film Institute. I have, as you know,
testified on the bill in ita earlier form, before the Select
Subcommittec on Education. My intention today, in my effor. to
be :esponsiVe to your wishes, is to limit my prepared statement,
to a summary of the programs which the Endowment is currently
funding, and which it proposes to continue to fund, in support
of the arts of film, of television, video and of radio, and
to distinguish between these programs and the activities which
the American Institute now carries out, and proposes to

continue, under the legislation now before your Subcommittea.

In interpreting its lecgislative responsibilities, the
National Council on the Arts has recommended thrae basic

goals for the Endowments' programss:
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AVAILABILITY OF THE ARTS: To promote broad

dissemination of cultural resources of the
highest quality across the country.
CULTURAL RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT: To assist our
major cultural institutions to improve artistic

- and administrative standardsg,and to provide
gréater public service.
ADVANCEMENT OF OUR CULTURAL LEGACY: To support
activity among our most gifted artists, encourage
the preservation of our cultural heritage, and
advance the quality of life or our nation.
The Endowment's Public Media Program can best be summarized

in terms of these three broad objectives.

AVAILABILITY OF THE ARTS

A, Programming in the Arts
Film, television, video and radio are an important

focus for the Endowment, not only as art forms in themselves,

but also as communicators of the arts to all our citizens. Tour=-
N ing of art groups is an integral part of the Endowment's pro=-

éramming to make the arts more accessible to more people. Yet,

despite touring, there are millions of Americans who might never

be reached by live performances. Therefore, in addition to

programs of creative development, the Public Media Program works

cooperatively with the other Endowment programs to make the arts
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more-accessible.

Examples of projects that have received matching grant
support in the past include BOLERO, a 30 minute film about
the Los Angeles Philharmonic Orchestra which won an Academy
Award:; AMERICAN BALLET THEATRE: A CLOSEUP IN TIME, a 90 minute
special featuring ABT in performance; YOUNG FILMMAKERS FESTIVAL, ’
2 60 minute compilation of award-winning animated and live-action
films by children; VIDEO: THE NEW WAVE, a 60 minute program
surveying the work of artists working with video; and ALVIN
ALLEY: MEMORIES AND VISIONS, a 60 minute presentation of high-
lights from the repertory of the Ailey Company.

All of the productions listéd above have been broadcast

iu prime time over the Public Television network.

Examples of projects presently in various stages of
development follow:
== There are films to be made by or under the hd
aeyis of state and regional arts agencies, each
highlighting the special cultural heritagae,
activities and achievements of a particular

state or region, Showing of these f£ilms on
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local tolevision will be encouraged, and

state arts agencies plan to put them to
In addition, the

many other uses as well.
footage may be used in part in making a

major national film on the arts in America.
- A ten-program series on the independent
'film is being assembled, produced, and
distributed nationally for cable television
by the Cable Arts Foundation.
= A major American Television Drama (KCET-TV)
geries that will be broadcast on the public
television network is jointly funded with the

Ford Foundation and the Corporation for Public
A major series for Public Tele-

Broadcasting.
vision on American dance is projected.

A major film, or films, Hr broadcast on national

television, that will provide a panoramic picture
This will include

of the arts in America today.
footage from a variety of existing films; the
state arts agency films (described above): the

£ilms on American song and dance (discussed below):
new footage covering "City Spirit" projects as
they take shapes, angd other new material filmed on

location in all parts of the couatry.

169




-= A 90 minute film on American song for
television. A major television film in
the field of dance is also being planned,

complementary to the “Song® £ilm.

B. Endowment/Corporation for Public Broadcasting Joint Program

This cooperative program (CPB matches Arts Endowment
funds) serves the objectives of both organizations by fostering
the arts on public broadcasting through symposia, experimental
art workshops, and arts programming. Grants are recommended
jointly by representatives of the Endowment's Public Media Panel
and of CPB., The emphasis is in the area of workshops, seminars,
and filmmaker-in-residence programs designed to encourage a
fuller utilization of the nation's artistic resources (by public
broacasting). In addition, actual arts programming is supported

and widely disseminated via public television.

C. American Film Series for Television

Although both commercial and public television programming
testifies to the large audience for feature films, neither has
initiated a major tribute to the American feature £film as an

art form.
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Through partnership with private funding sources,
a matching grant was awarded to KVIE-TV in Sacramento for

. a series called The Immigrants which will present the films

of American directors who immigrated from other countries.

- Nine programs ~ill include complete feature £ilm classics, most
never seen before on TV, made in America by directors such as
Fritz Lang, F.W. Murnau, Victor Seastrom, Ernst Lubitsch, and
Billy Wilder, Similar projccts are planned. In addition to
broadcast over the public television network, there will be

educational distribution with supporting study materials.

D. Short Film Showcasing

In terrs of availability, the short £ilm is one of our
most neglected art forms.- Theatrical distribution of shorts
is virtually non-cxistent which means that the majority of
American audiences never have an opportunity to see a unique
and important asrect of cinema.

With the cooperation of theatre owners and distributors,
the Endowment is encouraging the exhibition of a limited number
of outstanding short £ilms by independent filmmakers in theatres
throughout the countiy. The Endowment is contributing print
costs, including blowups from lﬁmm to 35mm, and fellowships to

the tilmmakers.who are included in the program.
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Films for the first Qcar of this project have been
selected. The National Association of Theatre Ownurs is
cooperating and the films will be distributed by Twentieth
Century Fox, United Artists, and warner Brothers a: -horts

accompanying firsterun feature films.

E. Other Endowment Film, Television and Radio Pr ntg

Almost all programs of the Endowment have £il ad
telovision prcjects as integral to their programmi Exanmples
include rary films on Artists-in-Schools, Expansio cts
touring, “Stations" (the film on preservation of r ' -oad
stations), design improvement £ilms. There ara ot. : films
for television like the one designed to show how ¢ .crative
effort among nany intexest groups and individuals c.. make the
arts an integral part of the life of a community. This £ilm
will be made available in calendar year 1975 to state and local
agencies, Bicentennial Commissions, cultural organizations,
and a variety of community groups. Television broadcast will
be encouraged. The film will be professionally produced under

contract.

CULTURAL RESOURCES DEVELOPMENT

B. Regional Media Organizations
This program aims at encouraging the widest possible

access to and participation in the art of film/radio/video
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throughout the country. The Endowment currently Supports
programs in about 25 of these regional centers; it is anti-
cipated that there will be.many more ¢ligible for support in
the next several years. They are organized independently or as
part of a muscum or university to meet the tremendous demand
for programs which 1) build new iudiences through regional
cinema showcases and video ex tion centers: 2) provide
centrally-located modia resources centers for resaearch and
study of the moving image: 3) provide information to encourage

e development of creative film programming.

ADVANCEMENT OF OUR CULTURAL LEGACY

The Endowment has supported many programs in this category
including proyrams carriced out under contract by the American
Film Institutc.

A Film Preservation

The only kind of film in usc prior to 1951 was nitrate, a
highly flammable, unstable substance. Transfer to acetate or
other permanent stock is essential to presorve America‘s rich

£ilm heritage.
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Annual federal funding in the £ilm praservation area, not
including administrative costs, is approxXimately $245,000
appropriated directly to the Library of Congress and an addi-
tional $230,000 in Endowment contract funds to the AFI for sub-
grants to the Museum of Modern Art, George Eastman House and
the Library of Congross., An additional $70,000 in coniract
funds is provided for the AFI's own acquisition and preservation
of filme,
B. Preservation of Other Art Forms
The Endowment is funding programs utilizing films, video
and radio for documenting purposes == i,e. in dance, music,
folk arts. The Public Media staff and panel advise on these
proposals, which are handled by offices in the appropriate
disciplines,
C. Fellowships
1, Independent 5ilmmaker Fellowships
At present, thore are very few sources of funding for
independent filmmakers. $209,000 has gone to AFI
(contract) in Piscal Years 1973, 1974, and 1975 for
independent filmmakor grants. Previously, in Piscal
Year 1972, the AFI made 10 grants totalling $60,000.
With Endowment suppo?t in Fiscal Year 1973, 28 grants
were awarded at a maximum level of $10,000. Approxi=-
mately tho same number wore made in 1974 and are pro-

~ Jected for 1975,
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2. CATV Fellowships
Although cable television has the ability to offer

. diverse programming suited to the interest of individual
communities, little has been done to encourage talented young
£ilm and media professionals to develop the medium to its
fullest potential. A program placing young filmmakers in
residence at CATV stations has been helpful to young graduates
secking practical oxperience in the ficld and can be considercd
an extension of their training.

This program is administered by New York University.
To date, nine filmmakors have been selected and matched with
9 CATV stations around the country. The participating
stations are located in: Bloomington, Indiana, Buffalo,
New York:; Concord, Now Hampshire; Dubuque, Iowa: Fort Lee,
New Jersey, Johnson City, Tennesee; Madison, Wisconsin;

Stockton, California; and Monona, Wisconsin.

3. Post Graduate Fellowships
The Endowment, in a pilot program with six universities,

is giving sclected students the opportunity to gain production
experience necessary to their professional carcers. The

e program ‘s a three-way partnership between a host university,
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a local public broadcast station and a filmmaker. The
firat stage of this program provided grants of $11,100 each
to six universities which provide profaessional training in
£ilm and/or television. <The fellowships are for a maximum
of nine months and include a living stipend of $400 a month
as well as overall production budget of $7,500. The
universities donate all equipment and supervision necded for
the project. The program gives the young filmmaker the
oxporience of bringing together the resources of a university
and a local public tolevision station to create a naw work
for broadcast while working within stipulated time and

budget J.i.mitati.ons .

4. Other Fellowships
Fellowships arc given to filmmakers participating in the

short film showcasing program described above. Further,
some of the other Endowment fellowship programs directly
involve film, television, video or radio -- for example
thoso in visual arts, composition, dance == and those
Endowment offices call on the expertise of the Public Media
Panel and staff.

S. Media Studies

This program is deaignod to improve standards of study of
£ilm and video art by offering support to educational institu~
tons to develop information for £ilm and video study, and to
sponsor workshops, seminars, and summer institutes designed to
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bring teachers working in film and video together with
professional filmmakers and video .artists., In FY 1974, grants
assisted more than 20 organizations around the United States

in the development of film and video studies,

. E. Research and Development/General Programs
The National Council has stressed repeatedly t - need for

“general program" funds in all arcas of Endowment - jramming.
And these funds clearly are critical in a field as - "plex (both

artistically and technically) and as rapidly chang: as the
media, They permit funding flexibility for projec. .hich

do not £fall into other categories because of their ....erimental
nature, or becausc they repreosent a totally new emc.-ing area.
Examples of projects funded to date include partial support
of a workshop to experiment with choraeographers and 'elevision,
Other areas include research fellowships and assistance to im-
prove the art of £ilm eriticism,
The programs which I have summnarized have been

developed over the past ten yYears in response to the de~

e monstrated needs of the constituency and the nation, and
with the collaboration and assista:ce of the National Council

. on the Arts, the Public Media Panel, and the consultants
upon whom the Endowsent draws for advice. The programs are
not of course an exhaustive list of all of the activities of
the Endowment in the public media: nor are they a final list
of the activities which the Endowment may undertake from
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now on. For the Endowment must, if it is to serve the
broad purposes set forth in our governing statute, be re-

sponsive to opportunities as they relate to all of the arts.

In suwmary, Endowment programs in public media
include support for:

1, The production and dissemination uf television

programs and films which advance the art of film and

the media in general;

2, The production and dissemination of television

and radio programs and films which present all the

art forms:

3. Independent filmmakers through production

projects, fecllowships and residencies;

4. Workshops, symposia and seminars designed %o

further the understanding and use of film, television,

video and radio as art forms in themselves as well

as communicators of all the arts;

5. Regional organizations serving as exhibitior,

rescarch and information centers:

6. Rescarch and critical analysis designed to

further the study of the media as art forms:

7. Preservation of endangered films of arcistic

merit as well as the preserv%tion of other art forms

on £ilm and tape.

1G3
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In each of these areas, the National Council on the

Arts would anticipate that the Endowment would provide con-

- tinuing support to individuals and to institutions.

Iin the light of this summary, and of the prov  ons
of the legislation, the delineation of rolaes betwe the
National Endowment for the Arts and the American F . Institute

should be clear.

The Endowment is predominantly a grant-making

agency.

The American Film Institute is predominately . operating
agency. Recently the AFI characterized itself as ". . . an
operating and service-oriented organization. . .. As we
unders :and the legislation, the grant-making role of the

Institute ie specific and limited.

As I noted in my testimony refore the Select Subcommittee
of the House, grant-making and operating responsibilities are

vory different and should not be combined in one agency.
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In concluding my prepared statemcnt, Mr., Chairman, I
should note my undnrstanding that my views on the division
of roles are shared by Georye Stevens, Jr., the Director of
the American Film Institute. In his October 7, 1974 testimony
before the felect Subcommittee on Education of the House of
Representatives Committee on Education and Labor, Mr. Stevens
stated:

“I think it important to state for the record that

the American Film Institute does not seek the grant-

making functions which the Endowment presently carries

out.“_

We in turn would note that, in our view, the delineation
of roles which we have agreed to offer the basis for a fruitful
and collaborative relationship between the Endowment and the
American Film Institute,

Let me say for for the record, Mr. Chairman, that I am
greatly appreciative of your efforts and the initiatives
you have taken to advance in the best possible way the
concepts of the American Film Institute as a strong and
growing service organization and of the Arts Endowment
43 a major resource for the encouragement of excellence in
film. I believe I have presented in my testimony a good
working analysis of how the AFI and the Endowment can cooperate, .
with each serving specific and beneficial purposes. Within
the framework that I have outlined, I téel confident that we
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can work together without conflicting or duplicative programs.

Please let me also say that I want to remain flexible

in my own views as Endowment Chairman as these legislative

concepts and goals are further developed. And I want to

work il any way that I can with you and with the Congress and

with the AFl to ensure the best possible solutions,
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STATEMENT OF Dit, BERMAN

1 am pleased to have this opportunity to testify on the filme
related activities of the National Endowment for the Humanities
and the relationchip between this mgency and the American Film
Institute.

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the mission of the Endowment is
to promote and support the humanities and to develop effective
means of producing and disseminating humanistic knowledge,
Accordingly, while film per se is not our responsibility, we have
been enpaged with it since the early days of rnaowment operatiun,
both ac & scholarly field of study (whoce papularity is rapidly
increacing) and as & resource -- like books, television, radio,
newspapers == for diffusing knowledge about the history and culture
of our own and foreign societies, Thus the Endowment supports
a variety of film-rclated work in each of itsc major program areas:

- in education; the design of courses focusing on the

humanistic elements of film or utilizing film materials
to strengthen humanities cducg}ion; T
~~ in fellowships: individual stuaies by humanists of the

historical, esthetic, and social aspect of film;

48715 O =« 75 o §
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-= iu rescerch grantsy collaborative efforts to produce
archival and cother resources which can be used by
humanities scholars; and

== in public proframs: the planning, production, and
acquigition of films and f£ilm prorrams suitable for
informal humanistic education of the general adult
public,

Even our Youthgrants program (through which we support
humanities projeets designed by young people) traditionally supports
a sizabl: number of endeavors involving film research and production,

As the NEH Media Program, unlike the others just menticned,
was establiched gperifically to aid work in film, I believe that
I should describe it in a bit more detail,

NEH's Mc-dia Program has been in existence now for 7 years and
it has been remarkably successful in helping the Endowment to
carry out the mandate given to it by the Congress to get the
hupaniiies to the broadest possible adult public in this cﬁuntry.
A substantial portion of the NEH budget is now committed to this
program (this year: $6 million), It reprecents a substantial
investment on the part of the public in films in the humanities,
It has heen a complex, dirricult'prﬁgr:m to develop and has now

reached a level of solid effectiveness,
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Qur Media Program has both acquired existing film and supported
the production of new film specifically designed to be shown on
public televicion acrass the country, Under the acquisitions
program such outstanding films as the BBC production of War and
Peace have been made available to the American pecple,

Next month a Series of outstanding films from Japan will
premiere cn American television with the support of our Media
Program, These programs are an elaborate effart to interpret
Japancse culture to the American people and will be hosted by
former Ambassador Edwin Reischauer.

The major portion of our film efforts, however, relate to
the production of new films in the humanities for public
television audiences. The gdams Chronieles are now in production
and will be available for tl-le bicentennial year. An outstanding
new geries 'or films comprising an Anthology of the American Short
Story is also in production and promises to be one of the highest
quality film series ever available to public television.

Among the rany other films now under production is a special
on William Faulkner being prepared by the Mississippi Television
Authority, a series of films on the concept of liberty being
prepared under the guidance of Charles Frankel of Columbia
University, and special effarts to deal with the history of
imigration in this country.
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The results of all of these efforts will be at least 111.5 hours
of humanities {ilms made possible by NEH grants on television in 1975,
In addition, the capability of our not-for-profit grantees to make
filmg in the humanities for public television will have demonstreted
itself to be, in my opinion, equal or superior to the capabilities of
the BBC,

I might note that NEH is slso making all of the films it supports
available with related educational materials to libraries, colleges,
universities, museums, and other institutions after they have been
shown on publie television.

1 hope that this brief description of our film program will be
useful to you and I would like to submit for the record a more detailed
description of the NEH quia Program and a complete listing of media
proJects. supported since 1967,

Tuming to our current activities involving the American Film
Institute, I cen summarize these very quickly as our relaticnship has
been very limited. Except for a grent several yars ago (to aid in-
plaming potentiel film projects on the American Revolutionary War
pericd), our funding to the Institute has been directed golely at
partially supporting research for two of the volums in the AFI Catalopue,
which will 1ist all films ever shown in the United States. Detaileu
infornation ebout NEH grents for this and the previously mentioned projest
is presented in an attachvent. ° [
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I should note in connecti : with these projects that they were
funded by prants (rather than contracts) and on the basis of specific
applications reviewed and recompended by the National Council on the
Rumnrities as part of tﬁe Fndowrent's established "competitive review"
process. All applications, repardless of their origin, whether new
granta or reﬁewals, must undergo this process in order to assure that
limited funding available for humnistic work be allocated to those
projects which are both the best designed and of the greatest potential
value to the natilon,

Turning now to H,R, 17021, which, I understand, this conmittee
may soon consider, I have only a few comments to meke,

Clearly the American Film Institute as presently conceived; and
a3 basically described in.H.R. 17021, is different from NEH. The AFI
is engag;d in operating specific programs while the Endom;;nt is
engaged in grapt-making. Substantively, the Institute is concermed
with the conservation of film, with the training of film-makers, with
providing an archives for American film, and with the dooumentation of
the history of film.

It is clearly not in our authority to train individusls ar artists
or technicians or to produce or preserve artistic works. lowever,
the pregervation and ordering of £ilm resources 88 higtorical and social
vecords and the production of films for.educetional purposes are clearly

ii8
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@ part of our responsidility and of great concern to us, We have
supportod the AFI in its historical documentation work, the Cgtalocve,
in o fer a3 its purpose was to provide & resource for scholars and
educators in the humanities; and while this work goes on at AFI, the
Hational Council would obviocusly not entertain applications for
similar work. Therefore, this ares does not present a jurisdictional
problem, The matter of film production, however, probadly

desorves particularly close attention by the Congress in order to
assure there is no overlap vetween a new agancy, should the Congress
decide to authorize one, and the National Foundation o the Arts and
the Humanities, whoge two Endowments have atrong exiating programg
aiding film production,

T would be pleased to respartd to epy questions you may have.
-, . .. .
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Senator Prrr. Will you forgive me and I will now go and vote. I
will be right back. I do hope that someone from AFT will stay here
in case there are questions,

[ Recess taken at 12:15 p.m. for rolleall vote in the Senate Chamber. ]

Senator PrLr. The subcommittee will reconvene and the panel I just
mentioned will come forth., If there is somcbody else who feels
strongly on the subject, feel free to come up too.

I am under some time pressure. We only have about 20 minutes
and we will do the best we can in this short period.

I bring you greetings from Senator Javits whom I just saw. He
will try to come in if he can, but he is very busy on the floor.

Miss Cooxk. I have been asked to begin.

STATEMENT OF CAMILLE J. COOK, DIRECTOR, FILM CENTER, ART
INSTITUTE OF CHICAGO, ACCOMPANIED BY THEODORE PERRY,
PROFESSOR AND CHAIRMAN, DEPARTMENT OF CINEMA STUDIES
AT NEW YORK UNIVERSITY, AND ED LYNCH, PRESIDENT, ASS0-
CIATION OF INDEPENDENT VIDEO FILMMAKERS, INC.

Miss Coox. T am Camille Cook from the Art Institute in Chicago.
I have a very short statement and T will supplement it.

In the past 2 months, T have discussed this matter with several of
my colleagues, primarily midwestern film centers. I detect a consensus
of opinion that the powers and duties of the American Film Tnstitute
should be subject to checks—to the same sorts of checks and balances—
that our Federal Government is working under.

An annual review of a grant application by the panel of experts on
the NEA is a very healthy check. one we support very much. And we
feel this specialized film panel is the most qualified body to make this
?ev;ilaul:gon, rather than one composed of Federal officers and

rs.

There is no question that the AFT should, in conjunction with the
Library of Congress, assemble the national film archive. It certainly
ghould be a showcase for film art in the capital. And it should cireu-
late film programs to the regional film centers that wish to repeat the
national programing.

I define it very much as the National Museum of Film Art. and
subject to the same kinds of guidelines as our own museum. We exhibit
and we collect and, in our case, we also have schools, so we teach the
negative art.

American Film Institute does all these things, but the bill also
gives them two other powers; that is, to commission or produce works
of art in the form of films, and to make grants to artists.

T think those two provisions are the ones I would address myself
against most strongly. T feel that those parts of paragraphs 2 and 8
of section 103 of the proposed legislation should be amended to limit
the granting powers and producing powers of the AFL .

Now, the supplementary comment is going to begin with a question.
Did T hear vou. Senator Pell, suggest that one solution to the AFT’s
problem is to divert some of the total moneys that are assigned to the
p;om ;ﬁay from smaller regional centers due to the national effort
o

[
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Senator Pew. I will answer your questions after each of you has
made your presentation; then I will know how much time we have.
I have some questions of my own, too.

Miss Cook. OK, Senator,

Senator Prrr. Let us get the formal presentations.

Mr. Ly~ncn. Yes, Senator.

I do not presume to educate you on the bill. I am delighted that you
are so familiar with the mechanics of the problem. However, we feel
strongly that we are representing a community which is o different
and totally separate problem from what has been introduced so far.
ltnd I want to take issue with Mr. Heston on it, and I hope he 1s still

re.

Mr. Hestox. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ly~on. He suggested that perhaps we only explain to represent
our constituency, and I think that that 1s unfair. I think certainly Mr.
Heston represents his constituency, and our complaint might be, per-
haps tco well. But in our case, we feel that we are anxious to have Mr.
Heston meet our constituency and we invite him to participate in any
of our activities as a filmmaker and as an artist.

We would also like to make another comment about so far in the
hearing, whick hus been quite enlightening, and that is the absence of
lslt;\ble financial support, which is supposedly the reason that we are

re.

I would like to introduce another reason that has evolved for the
lack of financial stability and a result of the last 7 years which alien-
ated and divided the film community. I do not think that can be the
result of lack of funds. Many State art councils have a lack of funds
and aave a relatively solid and active film community behind them.,

My statement which I have given to you and which I will not read,
but I would like to excerpt from.

The Association of Ind?:endent Video and Filmmakers, an
organization of over 250 independent professionals, including produc-
wrectoto thra,b\yﬁiters, and technicians in film and video, we are op-

e bill.

Our. members have worked in every phase of film, and we feel that
this bill is about us. We do not imagine that we are the entire film
community, but because we make films and video tapes, we have a
unique opportunity to have daily contact with almost every part of
the film community. Our members have been to film schools from
UCLA to AFI's Greystone, to New York University and Harvard.
We know the various, but limited, funding sources. We J:roduce the
films and therefore we know the services, We must know the distribu-
tion problems, from features to experimental, and we also must know
our exhibitors. So that way we feel that we have a touch with the
community that perhaps being administratively down from the top

it much more difficult. We are interested in the project. But
we are also acutely aware of the advantages of a truly responsive
and representative national film institute,

There has been a lot said abont the focus and it is my statement. I
think it is unfortunate. I do not want to reiterate it. But I feel that
certainly any new board somehow must be independently appeinted
and represent the national film community.

We ask for a GAO audit and we think it might be a prudent in-

vestment in time and energy, especially if you take the time involved
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in the national film community and choices about the new hoard, the
procedures under which that board might be appointed.

1 think in a sense this bill has been brought on very guickly, and
we feel that we might even, as an organization, ought to be able to
participate and suggest ways in which this institute might be able to
gerve the constituency. In fact. our organization quite unanimonsly is
against the bill and feels that under the National Endowment it would
have » more accurate and fair representation. It can serve us
because, regardless of how it happened, I think it really is a vote of
confidence to the National Endowment and a general good feeling
about the way the National Endowment serves the community, and
we feel that we preserve that, that somehow we can work out & way
it ((1-an be continued with good feeling, unity, and growth in the film
industry.

Also‘:yl gave to you a statement that we feel kind of gives you an
idea of what we are talking about. The film community, in addition
to the association, I have been asked to present a statement from the
undersigned that they feel also the bill is a mistake at this time. It is
7 vears and $10 million after the AFT was established, and few organi-
zations have a less enthusiastic constituency.

The AFI has shown lack of responsiveness to independent film-
makers. §lm educators. film librarians, eritics. independent film ex-
hibitors. film societies. and, in short, broad spectrums of the film
community in this country.

The AFTs failure in film focus and management have led to eradual
withdrawal of private foundation funding. funding by the com-
mercial film industry never materinlized beyond a basic token initial
participation. )

This bill asks us to endorse this questionable record and bless this
organization with Federal laraesse. It would remove the AFI from
what little peer review exists through its current relationship with the
National Endowment for the Arts. We feel it would be wrong to
approve this legislation.

Gary Arnold. film critie; Judy Collins, entertainer; Roger Ebert.
film critic; Pauline Kael, film critic; Norman Mailer, writer and
filmmaker; Joe Morgenstern, screenwriter, former film critic; Susan
Rice. film critic. screenwriter; Paul Shrader, screenwriter, former
AFT fellow.

I am sorrv T have one little thing I was able to get for you, which I
hope I can get to you in toto. which is an excerpt from the Markle
Foundation report hecanse T feel it sheds a dramatic piece of light on
a2 problem which the AFT has had. which does not necessarily come
out so far in testimony. This study was a vust undertaking. I under-
stand the time thing, but this is a very shott statement and it is from
thcitMurkle Foundation which I was able to obtain a shoit section of.

gays:

Foundations are down on the AFI. Among foundations the AFI appears to
suffer n rather negative inmage, dirapproving hoth its policies and ita top manage-
ment. A number of them say they simply will not give money to the AFI. They
want nothing to do with it. This may he why some filmmakers who have ap-
proached them for matching grants to their AFI awards have been virtually dis-

regarded. ‘The Ford Foundation, it might be noted, after its large initial grant,
hus been conspicuous by ita absence as a funding source.
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l Senator PrrL. Your statement in full will be put in the record at
this point.

[The J)repared statement on the part of the Association of
fInlcliepen] ent Vido and Filmmakers, Inc. as presented by Mr. Lynch
ollows:
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AsSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT VIDEO AND FILMMAKERS. INC.
8) Leonard Street, New York, N Y 10013 Phone 212-966-6930

December 11, 1974

Senate Subcommittee on Arts and Humanities
Washington, D.C.

Gentlemen:

The Association of Independent Video and Film-
makers, Inc., and orgari.iiion of more than 250 independent
professionals, including producers, directors, writers,
and technicians in film and video, is opposed to bill HR
17504 now being considered by this committee. Our members
have engaged in every phase of professional and artistic
endeavor in the moving image arts, including feature films,
documentaries, commercial and educational television,
avant garde and industrial films, public service and cable
television projects.

We feel that this bill is about us. We do not
imagine that we are the entire film community. But because
we make the films and videotapes, we have the unique ad-
vantage of daily contact with almost every part of the
film community, Our members have been to film schools, from
UCLA to AFI's Greystone, to New York University and Harvard.
We know the various, but limited, funding sources. We
produce the films, and therefore we must know the challenges
of production and the services available, We must know the
distribution problems, from features to experimental, and
we must know our exhibitors through whom we ultimately
reach our audiences. '

We are acutely aware of the advantages of a
truely responsive and representative national film institute,

Since its inception in 1967, the AFI has focused
its energy and money on the Hollywood commercial industry,
failing to carry out its responsibilities to the much
larger, and frankly, much needier film community existing
across the country. As the Educational Film Library (EFLA)
stated concerning this proposed legislation:

"The art of f£ilm in the United States is richer
and more varied than in almost any other nation,
and...encompasses not only the traditional Holly-
wood dramatic feature, but also documentaries,
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instructional films, experimental works by
cinema poets, children's films, short enter-
tainment and informational films. There is
also the whole area of television and video--
critically important aspects of our moving
image culture today."

We feel strongly that if the American Film
Institute is to receive direct federal funding, then it
must reflect the necds of the national film community.
Its Board of Directors, which until now has been drawn
almost exclusively from the Hollywood-based commercial
industry, must change. The legislation must guarantee
that the new Board of Directors represent the whole film
community, both regionally and occupationally. The
Board must be independently appointed and drawn from
a variety of sources, including artists, librarians,
educators, archivists, and scholars. The present
provision in the draft legislation that the old AFI
board simply appoint the majority of the new board is
totally unacceptable.

Another part of the proposed legislation that
is crucial to the future of the film and video artist is
the provision that the AFI would have the power to give
grants to '"...persons who demonstrate particular promise
as filmmakers.' Without stringent and detailed guidelines
(the bill has none) we feel that the AFI should not be
given grant-making authority. It is interesting to note
that the Endowment felt constrained to put their present
grant money for filmmakers into a contract so that the
AFI would have to distribute a fixed amount.

In a letter to Senator Javits we asked for a
General Accounting Office audit of the past fiscal per-
formance of the AFI. We feel that this would be the best
indication of their working priorities, and would also be
a rer;onable. basis for a commitment of public funds.
The legislation, as now written, amounts to an endorsement
of the existing AFI at a time when each expenditure by
Congress must be examined or weighed against the needs of
the whole country. Until the completion of such an audit,
the AF! would be best kept under the funding jurisdiction
of the National Endowment.

If the "new'" AFI truly represents the national
film community, then it could become the single most im-
portant factor in encouraging the thousands of people who
work in film, and the millions of people who watch them.

f,é ,/;4':%-

Ed Lynch, President
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AssocIATION OF INDEPENDENT VIDEO 'AND FILMMAKERS. INC.
81 Leonard Street, New York, N Y 10013 Phone 212-966-6930

October 7, 1974

Select Subcommittee on Education
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. .

Gentlemen:

The Association of Independent Video and
Filmmakers. Inc., would like to go on record against the
proposed legislation, HR 17021, that would set up a
separate funding agency for the American Film Institute
and remove it from the funding jurisdiction of the
National Endowment for the Arts. We feel that the
effect of this proposal would be to give the "new"
Institutc a favored position in the field without
ividence that it has the support of the people in the

ield.

We are an organization of over two hundred
film and video artists and craftspeople. We have not
been surveyed. We have nct been consulted. We consider
the difference between the present funding alignment and
the proposed one to be profound. The extraordinary
issues raised by this proposal deserve more time for
investigation and research.

In fact, the brief period of time betie2n the
introduction of the bill and these hearings diu not
allow us to prepare an apprcpriaie response, either on
the rcal needs of the field, most of which are not in
dispute, or on the performance of the American Film
Institute during the past seven years.

There is a vast amount of evidence that needs
to be consulted. There is a new study on Independent
Filmmakers, commissioned by the Markle Foundation, that
engaged far ranging questions about the health ard wel-
fare of the Independent, from funding through distribu-
tion. There are other organizations that might also
like to have a special funding advantage, or which, at
the very least, would like to be consulted on how this

-
.
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legislation would affect their efforts in film and video
arts. There arc many artists who have had experiences
with the AFI and other funding sources, who could be
helpful in planning the future of the American Film
Institute and other broader {ilm and video alternatives.

The simple fact is that there is widespread
dissatisfaction, among filmmakers, with the American
- Film Institute. The cause for that dissatisfaction
night superficially seem to be a general lack of funds.
But it is clear that other funding sources, also with
limited funds, such as state arts councils and the
National Endowment, do not have the same reputation as
the AFlI. The cause of the dissatisfaction must be
investigated. The lack of foundation support is con-
spicuous; the withdrawal of Ford Foundation funding
needs an explanation.

_ We will not argue that film and video are not
a special case. But any new legislation nust be founded
on a clear understanding of the past and an extraordinary
vision about the futurc. We know from our own struggles
that this proposal is a clear reflection of a nced. But
we are also convinced that the best minds have not been
consulted and that the appropriate research is not in
evidence. Ve are ready to assist in supporting or plan-
ning a truly open, service-oriented, nationally funded
film organization.

Toward that end, the Association of Independent
Video and Filmmakers recommends that the Select Subcom-
mittec on Education:

1. schédule additional hearings as a funda-
mental expression of fairness and intention to
allow full participation by its constituency,

2. make a commitment to a basic understanding
of the whole problem of independent expression in
film and video, and insist that any recommended
legisiation be consistent with the needs of the
whole field,

3. compare the film assistance programs of
other governments, with special emphasis on priori-
ties and independence,

4. insist that any organization that will
receive the benefit of special government funding

=t
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have the support of its constituency and of the
‘people in the field,

§. ask, or commission an impartial body to
ask, the pertinent questions about the past perform-

- ance of the American Film Institute, both from the
viewpoint of the filmmaker and the policy maker,
and

v 6. ask other film organizations to participate

with them in the planning of any legislation, as a
reasonably prudent way to gain support and to avoid
devisive competition and duplication.

Sincerely,

ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT
VIDEO AND FILMMAKERS, INC.

W s

Ed Lynch
President

EL:dcc
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ASSOCIATION OF INDEPENDENT VIDEO AND FILMMAKERS; INC,
81 Leonard Street, Mew York, N Y 10013 Phone 212-966-6930

CONTACT: STEPHEN GYLLENHAAL, 966-6073 / 228-2243.
POR IMMEDIATE RELEASE-— November 18, 1974

Tﬂé Association of Independent Video and Filmmakers,
Inc., an organization of more than 250 independent professionals,
including producers, directors, writers, and technicians in film
and video, is opposed to bill HR 17021 now pending before Congress.
The bill would create a “new" American Film Institute (AFI),
. removed from the funding jurisdiction of the National Endowment
for the Arts, and financéd directly by the federal government.

" Since its inception in 1967, the AFl has concentrated
its energy and money in the Hollywood commércial industry, failing
to carr; out its responsibilities to the much larger segment of the
"film community existing across the country—a community which also
includes independent film and video professionals, film and tape
1ibrarians, archivists, critics, and educators.

From 1967 to 1971, a mere five per cent of the total
AF1 budget was spent on national research and publications
($450,000). In the same period, only tive per cent went to
coordination of national education, and by 1974 that amount had
dropped to two per cent ($61,000). On the other hand, the Center
for Advanced Film Studies (Greystone Mansion in Beverly Hills)
received over $2,100,000 from 1367 to 1971-—over twenty-five per
cent of the AFl budget. In 1971, nearly the entire AFl research

«MORE-
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AssociATioN OF INDEPENDENT VIDEO AND FILMMAKERS. INC.

and 1ibrary departments were fired without warning. The reason
given was to save $42,000 in salaries. At the same time, the AFI
feature film, In Pursuit of Treasure, was given over $250,000 and
was never released. These are clearly examples of misplaced
priorities.

We feel strongly that if the American Film Institute is
to receive an immense infusion of direct federal money, then it
sust become responsive to the needs of the national film community.
Its Board of Directors, which until now has been drawn almost exclu-
sively from the Hollywood-based commercial industry, must change.

A new bill must be Grafted or the present bill amended to guarantee
that the new Board of Directors represent the national film
coomunity, both regionally and occupationally, and that this
representation continue for as long as the AFI exists.

' If this does not happen, and 1f bi11 HR 17021 {s passed
without major changes and. without stringent guarantees of fair
representation on the AFI Board, then the laudable goals of the
American Film Institute may well continue to be iost in the mis-
placed priorities of the past.

On the nther hand, {f the new AFl Board truly repre-
sents the national fiim community, and 1f its policies are honest
and open to criticism and change, then the American Film Institute

_can easily become the single most important factor in inspiring and

encouraging the hundreds of thousands of people working in film
across this country. ' '
XN

4T 07 -
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QUE%}IONS .
N
THE AMERICAN FILM INSTITUTE

1. How much money does the “new* AF! intend to ask from
the federal government each year?

2. Why must it receive its money separate from the
fundiny jurisdiction of the National Endowment for the
Arts?

3. With the inclusion of eleven government officials on
the Board of Directors as is proposed in bil1 HR 17021,
is it possible that the goals and policies of the AFI
will come under political pressure?

4. Should there be guidelines to protect the AFI from
political influence?

5. If the AFl is freed frum the jurisdiction of the
National Endowment for the Arts, will it increase its
own extensive operations at the expense of its function
as 8 grant-making agency for others? .

6. Should guidelines be set up to protect the AFl's
_future grant-making policies?

7. Should the AFl have the right, as proposed in bill
HR 17021, to “"undertake and coordinate, through contract
« « « the production of films for charitable, patriotic,
educational or other purposes," particularly when many
of these film projects will compete with those of inde-
pendent filmmakers, both for financial aid and for
distribution and exhibition opportunities?

8. Should the Center for Advanced Film Studies (Grey-
stone Mansion in Beverly Hills) be financed independent
of the AFI?

9. Should the General Accounting Office conduct a com-
plete and separate audit of all past AFI budgets?
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Mr. Lyxen. T do have one more thing, but I think I will let it go.
It is a vather passionate letter from Stanley Schlouder and if I do not
vead it perhaps somehow it can be copied in the record.

Seantor PeLr. It will be.

Mr. Ly~cn. You see I have not been able to get additional copies
of this prepared.

Senator Peui. You get a copy.

Mr. Ly~ciu. Thank you.

[The material referred to was not available for inclusion in the
record at time of printing.]

Senator PeLr. Mr. Perry. : -

Mr. Perry, My name is Ted Perry, and T am a professor and chair-
man of the Department of Cinema Studies at New York University
in New York City.

I speak as a film educator. T have been asked to say that I can in
my testimony today also represent the Educational Film Library
Association.

I do not wish to bore you with my credentials, but since it seems
necessary to at least say in some way that T have a part in the film edu-
cation community. let me say just a few of my present responsibilities.

Senator PeLr. Why do you not just put those in the record along
with your prepared statement? .

Mr. Peery. 1 will, and I will also submit for the record a brief
résnmé,

Let me move to approach my testimony which is divided into two
parts. The first part is my direct and immediate opposition to the
present legislation. But since. Senator, I have addressed to you o letter
and detailed the various aspeets for the reasons of this opposition. T
will not read thaose at this time,

Senator Peri. They will be inserted.

Mr. Perry. Thev will be inserted in the record and they are my testi-
mony. The Council also has a complete copy of all of the supplemen-
tary documents which are part of my testimony, which includes copies
of articles in all film magazines which I am familiar with and mailed
earlier and sent to various committees letters from such people as the
President of the Film Society of New York City and so on.

But this folder that the Council has contains all the letters and
articles and other pieces of material that is related directly to our oppo-
sition to the proposed legislation.

Senator PerL. Thank you. .

. Mr. Perry. I think I can sum up, if vou do not mind, my own opposi-
tion to the legislation by saying really two things, and I will try not
to read these. .

On the one hand we feel there are a number of laudable things that
the AFT has done, We feel in many cases those laudable activities have
been under the. T will not say pressure, but under the direct urging of
some of the fund-giving sources, I am thinking particularly of film
preservation, giving awards to independent film makers and the cata-
loging of American films. At least one section is already published,

What T say on the other hand is when the AFI is not working under
contract. as it is in most eases. and when it is using its own funds,
it tends to set priorities which are different from those which some of
us in the film industry think are fairly important.
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. In other words, what I am saying is when given raoney in the past
it made certain choices about how to use that money. The everly Hills
Center is one case in point. The Washington Theater is another case
in point. What I am saying is that the money the AFI has used and
has decided to use and has set certain priorities and then used, has been
to serve what T would consider the least views of the community and
not the many.

. Tam not trying to set up a dichotomy between the Hollywood film
industry and the independent film maker because I do not think that
1s particularly relevant. I happen to be a lover of and movie buff on
both sides. -

But if thesc assertions are true, Mr. Chairman, and I think T have
some documentation to substantiate it, then what shall we do with the
present piece of legislation? What T would like to do in the few
Ininutes remaminf 1s suggest, although to say on the first hund that
U am opposed to this legislation, to say that if there is some sympathy
in the House and they vote 25 to 1 in favor of the bil), if there is some
sym;t);xthy for the bill, I would like to suggest the following amend-
ments:

No. 1, where the House bill dropped two members from the public
sector, I would like to have those replaced and I would like to make
two suggestions: First, the secretary of the Smithconian and second
the Director of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for
Scholars. i

I am speaking now, the only bill I have is 17021 revised by 17504.

Where the preseni bill calls for the Library of Congress, I would
think it more appropriate to appoint the heads of those particular sec-
tions of the Library of Congress who is himself an eminent authority
of film preservation.

Where the present bill calls for the Archivist of the United States,
T would ask that you consider appointing there or substituting there
the head of the audio-visual section of the Nationel Archives.

There, again, we have an eminent authority in the area of the

. materials.

I have another suggestion which I will not read. Where the present
bill calls for the present AFI board which is so dominated by the
commercial theatrical motion industry, and I understand many rea-
sons for that, fundraising reasons, where the present bills calls for
that board to select 12 new suembers of the board, I would ask you to
consider some alternative, this is really the crux of my testimony,
which does not allow for such automatic succession, and here arc
several possibilities:

First, the President of the United States could be asked to appoint
these 12 members, be advised, given representation, not only com-
mercial and theatrical motion picture industry, which must be repre-
sented on that board, but also nontheatrical, independent film and
video artists, film educators at all levels, film lii)rarians. and independ-
ent film exhibitors. Nominees for these 12 board members could be
submitted by board members of leading film community organizations,
namely: The present AFT board, the National Association of Media
Educators, the Educational Film Library Association, the Association
of Independent Film and Video Artists, American Federation of Film
Societies, Society of Cinema Studies, University Film Association,

.y
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Board of Trustees, Museum of Modern Art, New York City, Com-
réxittee on Film and Television Resources and Film Society of Lincoln
'enter.
_To hriefly summarize what I am sayiung, there are some organiza-
tions which could be asked to nominate two persons, certain names, and

tbl::x lgresident could select from among them people to serve on the

That is one suggestion,

_ Senator PeLr. OQur tim2 is running out. Could this not be submitted
in writing? As you see, I am the only Senator here and I would like
to exchange dialogue with you.

Mr. Perry. All right. Could I make just one other point§ May I?

Senator PeLL. Sure.

Mr. Perny. I think it also possible that the public sector member of
the board to be delineated in the present hill, the Library of Congress
could be allowed with the current AFI board chairman to select 12
other additional hoard members. That is one other ibility.

The thrust of all this is to say that I am hopin%t at the new board
will be as representative and responsive as possible.

Senator PeLL. You may have gathered from questioning, I think
Congress would feel very much the same way.

Mr. Perry. Let me say one last thing, and that is to say that one
other aiternative to this entire process, or one other amendment to the
present legislation would be to say if the U.S. Government wishes to
have a conservatory for training of filmmakers, and I think that is
important, most of whom will go directly into the film industry, &l-
though there is some question aﬁut the virtue of using public funds
to support industry, and it also wishes to have a National Film
Theater in the city of Washington, I personally would be willing to
support legislation which created a new AFI whose primary functions
¥(}e‘re to run and advance the Conservatory and the National Film

eater.

In such a circumstance, I think it necessary to clarify the role of
the Center in Beverly Hills and clarify the role of the National Film
Theater in Washington. But T also think that if that is the case, if
we give moneys to the AFT to support a conservatory and the National
Film Theater in Washington, that they must relinquish any attempt
at a primary role in film education, nontheatrical film, and so on,
and apply it on a competitive basis with other organizations.

I am sorry to rush my testimony, Mr. Chairman, but all of this ma-
terial is included in my prepared statement which I submitted for the
record. I appreciate your time and patience.

Senator Pell. T apologize too for the fact we have a roli call vote
and the time pressures that are here.

T had a very good question from Ms. Cook. If a set amount of mone
and more goes to the AFT then there could be less for other outside
distribution with level funding. My hope is that the total funding
amounts will continue to grow and this is exactly what I have been
pressing on for a good many years. You cannot divide a dollar into
more than 100 pennies, and this is one of the very real problems.

M?s. Cook. I think the implication was a higher percentage, was it
not
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Senator Pell. At the moment with the prices as they are, it would be
a higher percentage this year.

Ms. Coor, It scems to focus national funds in two cities, the edu-
cational center in Greystone and Washington, D.C. and leave the rest
of the country poverty-stricken in the area of film.

Senator PeLL. I think you have a valid point there and I would
hope that if the AFI received more funding that it would recognize
that fact and would spread it throughout the whole film constituency,
amongst people represented by you. I think basically your general
objectives are very much the same. But it is a question of dollars and
¢ nmunications and being in touch with each other.

Let me return to the problem that piagues me, that is the passage
of this legislation. As I understand the thrust of the three of your
statements, you are opposed and yon prefer that this bill not pass, and
that things 1emain as they were. However if it were passed, you make
certain suggestions. Mr. Perry in particular, suggests that we examine
the bill carefully. and cautions against having the coopting group of
trustee:, although you then face the problem of how to raise the
money
. 1 do not know whether to ask Mr. Stevens to make any specific reply,
if you can do it in a couple of minutes, to these statements, please
feel free to do so, or Mr. Heston.

Mr. Lyxcn. In my complete statement it is a little more clearl
stated that the problem of succession of the board is crucial to the bilf
And problems of this nature can be ironed out. And the vital question
here is can we unite the film community behind a national organiza-
tion? Can we evolve regional and national interests to the point where
everybody can sup[{;rt it? I think we need introduction of independent
appointecs to the board in order to feel that we participate in the
National Film Institute. That provision is crucial.

Senator Prrn. I think this is a matter that is separate from the
legislation before us. .

Mr. Lrncn. The legislation provides for an appointment directly
from the old AFT board into the new—

Senator PeLr. If the legislation is not passed, this is a problem Mr.
Stevens should face up to and, T would hope, put on his board or have
appointed tn his board some representation from your groups. How
many people re?resented by you are on this board now?

Mr. Lyxcn. I think we have one independent film maker and John
Cordius is in correspondence, but actually testified against the bill,
who is on the board.

Senator PELL. How many people are on your board, Mr. Stevens?

Mr. Groree STEVENS, There are 39, Senator. This comes directly to
the problem. Nancy Hanks wants the film ir.dustry to support the
American Film Institute. It was created with the idea it would be
primarilg supported by the Government. From the beginning they had
independent film makers on the board. We have three, four, or five
types.
ﬁySgpator PrLy. This is an important point. You say, “three, four, or

ve.

Mr. Lyven. Excuse me. sir. T thought you nsked specifically from
our membership. There are several film makers from that category. We
are suphosed to represent all film makers. We are a specific organiza-
tion with a large constituency.
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Senator Perr. Who do you represent ?

Mr. Lyvain. We are a fairly new organization. but we do represent
a large constituenc?'. but it is a voluntary membership group, you
wnow. Some are either not reached or are not participating.

Senator PerL I think four or five representatives maybe not from
your group, but of your viewpoint would he reasonable—

Mr. Lyyen. That is a reasonable question. You see John Hancock
already testified for the bill and, in a certain way, you can pick people
from categories. you know. with titles, but that does not really talk
about. philosophies. It is just like saying all senators or all politicians
think a certain way. Independents invariably do not thini the same
way. It has been a very difficult organizing job to ask people who agree
on a few fundamental things. We do feel in our group and I think we
have the larwest active and most vocal group at this particular point
that this is not in the interest of the independent film makers, but still
what we are saying is do not pass the bill, but let us talk about it, be-
cause National Film Institute is a valid part. and we need it.

Mr. Perry. Mr. Chairman, if T could just add, I overlooked—

Mr. Hesron. 1 think your question, yonr comment. rather, on the
testimony by Miss Cook. Mr. Lynch and Mr. Perry, was very cogent.
Our problem is, T think, one of communication, Surely we all seek to
serve the film industry in this country. It is ridiculous for us to throw
rocks at one another and say “You don’t speak for more than 200 peo-
ple.* The aim of the American Film Institute is to fill a national
priority, but it was of groups such as this group that is now testifying,
that T was thinking when I said : “We are failing to do more than send
distant signals to groups with whom we should be in vital, constant
communication.”

I view our failure to communicate more effectively, to work more in
concert with their aims as they see them. however, not as a difference
of philosophy : not of a dismissal of their values, but asan inability to
mount programs with the funding we now have by Mr. Perry’s state-
ment 2 moment ago. that the independent film makers are a very di-
verse discipline. They speak for 200. as they say, that have entirely
different points of view and. indeed, different geographical—we want
to speak to them too.

Senator PeLr. What about these so-called underground or porno-
araphic films? Are they pait of this group too? Do they get repre-
sented or not 2 Lewd film makers.

Mr. HestoN. T do not know.

Senator Perr. They are in a sense.

Mr. Perry. I think in the vernacular underground and pornographie
are two different things,

Mr. Hestox. Pornographic is underground but underground is not
necessarily pornographic.

Senator Prrr. Wonld they be members of your group?

Mr. Lyxcir. We are not exclusive. but we do like to take a more
realistic plan and progressive plan. My own personal feeling is that
pornographic movies are degenerating. T think perhaps the Hollywood
industry should be asked whether or not the pornographic industry is
part of their industry.

Mr. Hestox. As a matter of fact, T can give you a specific answer to
that, speaking from my membership on the executive committee of the

133



134

Seveen Actors Guild, which recently at its national meeting passed a
unanimous resolution to continue not to organize or sign contracts with
pornographic film makers. I know your question was not entirely
sevious but T eannot resist the opportunity.

Mr. Prriy. Mr. Chaivman, if 1 can ask'a question ¢

Senator Perr. Yes.

Mv. Prrry. This is perhaps a very naive approach. but wheu you talk
about wanting to serve a large film community, I think what is in
back of the minds of many people that T am not representing, but who
are my colleagues, is that if one considers the budget of the Center for
Cinema Studies. let us say it is $800,000 2 year—I am not sure of
those fisnres—vyeu correct me if I am wrong, and it serves mavhe 20,
0. 50 or 60 people, and when yon consider the possibility that that
same 2800000 a vear could be used to serve hundreds of people in the
iTm industry, T think that is the erux of our problem. I mn not aoainst
the Film Canservatory. I think there should be one. We already have a
New York University, and UCLA. and T think the Government shonld
support such a conservatory. The AFT chose to use their money, and a
large sum of money. for the conservatorv as opposed to some——

Mr. Grorae SteveNs. Senator, T would like to comment.

Senator Py, T think Mr. Lynch wanted to say something.

Mr. Ly~cu. 1 feel anxious now because sone of the arguments that
are coming out and clearly part of my testimony in the written sense,
and yet our coming out with Guestions here, I think it is important to
mention the fact that we are talking about an organization that is
not being formed. but is in 7 years of existence. I happen to have been
in film school at the time the AFI was formed. I happened to have
vot a film institute grant. T happen to have been enrolled in the early
enthusiasin for a National Film Institute that was so bread and so
overwhelming that we have to remember that after 7 vears it has
an enormous disaffection in the community at this point. And we are
not talking about some orzanization that is just about to do all of
these wonderful things. We are talking about an organization that
has. in fact. lost a lot of its affection in the ;ommunity, not just by
a lack of funds. T mean that is crucial. but T wonld be really not rep-
resenting my constituents and the feelings of my group if I said there
was a lack of response.

Senator Prrr. Mr., Heston has agreed with that. There is more need
for outreach on the part of AFI towards your group.

Mr. Ly~cu. That is a delicate way of putting it. I appreciate it.

Mr. Pexry. I think Mr. Stevens wanted to answer the comment——

Senator Prrr. Well, if you will let me run the panel, you have taken
1a0st of the time so far.

Mr. Pexry. Excuse me.

Senator PeLr. Miss Cook ? .

Miss Coor. T think the American Film Inctitute has an opportunity
to outreach in the form of regional film theaters, but I have been
present at several of the meetings where the hand was not taken. And
it is taken in a very effective way in terms of limited numbers of cir-
culating films have been cagerly accepted by museums across the coun-
try, but to become subsidiary organizations of the American Film
Institute haz not interested uny of my colleagues,

Senator P’rLL. My, Stevens is going to reply here.
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Mr. Grorar Stevens. First, Miss Cook. concerning our intention to
have subsidiary organizations; in fact, I think that so many of these
questions that are raised are two things: One. lack of exact or ac-
curate information of our intention in what we have done, and, fur-
ther. the basic issue, lack of funding to be able to carry out the very
programs you described, circulating prograni, advice and assistance
which we are anxious to do and have not had any funding and have
not been able to do.

Mr. Perry, in describing the general activities of AFI, remarked on
some of our projects which were funded from earmarked funds which
he admired and thought that was a good thing, yet; his final question
concerned the project which was funded by the largest amount of ear-
marked funds, the support of the Ford Foundation. Senator, it is not
on 20 or 30 people, but right now between 12 and 1400 people partici-
pate in its programs. And I think one part of what we are trying to do,
we now have a theater program that we think can be exemplary and
collaborative of other parts of the country, The Conservatory, tlge n-
tention is to expand what we are doing by way of publishing seminars
and information which is gathered there, and to work across the coun-
try in what we call outreach programs. We have really built the engine,
and now the fuel is needed to reach out and make those services avail-
able not only to specific constituents, such as Mr. Lynch’s, but to the
:_v;rno{afl public which has an appetite for a fuller and higixer quality
film life.

Senator PrLr. What cities, Mr. Lynch, have independent film
makers. besides Los Angeles?

Mr. Lyxci. In most large cities in the country. Some may be small
and driving a cab, but we actnally have members in Seattle, Chicago,
Des Moines. Los Angeles and Texas. We have a constituency across
the country. I think we are beginning to understand what we are down
here on representation about.

That also goes hand in hand with the Office of Educxtion, who re-
cently gave a grant for retraining film makers because they realized
they were in the poverty pocket. I feel that it is necessary to realize
that independent film makers do not necessarily concentrate on costs,
and vet the largest group of them were there. We are reaching out
some ourselves,

Senator PeLr. Mr. Heston ?

Mr. Heston. T want to speak on this question of outreach that Mr.
Stevens raised. and which answered the need defined by Miss Cook,
Mr. Lynch and Mr. Perry. T am distressed that so eminent an educator
as Mr, Perry scems so anti to what we are trying to do, or views with
such pessimism our capacity to do it, becanse I have aiways felt that
the programs we have blueprinted and not yet funded, and not to do
more than barely bring them into existence, to supply film teaching
packages to any number. 680 some schools of film in universities and
colleges around the country can be a very unique teaching tool. For
example, we have available an ongoing program, a series of seminars
with the most eminent film makers in the world, which simply in geo-
araphical terms are not available. for instance to Mr. Perry in person,
but_ we can now make them available in print. If we had the money
available. we could make them available on video tape.
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Senator PeLL. Let me ask a question, I think a great deal of this
is 2 problem of communications. Mr. Perry, have you ever sat down
with any representatives of the AFI and discussed these problems
with them before ¢

Mr. Perry. Mr. Chairman, I was chairman of a steering committee
for the American Film Institute University Advisory Committee,
and I sat down for many hours with representatives of the Film
Institute and with my colleagues in the film industry, and we agreed,
as Mr. Heston said, on a number of things that should be done. I
must say that that committee has not met in over a year or a year
and a half.

Senator PeLL. Perhaps there js a problem here that could be solved
by everybody making a little more of an effort in communication.

Mr. (;EoRGE STEVENS. Mr. Perry and I are having lunch on Friday.
His point is valid. These are things we want to do. The reason the
committee did not meet is that our application for funds to carry
out this program, we did not receive the funds and we were unable
to doit. It isagain back to the financial natter.

Senator PeLL. Senator Javits.

Senator Javirs. One question I would like to ask, and T apologize
for not being here sooner, but I have been locked into the rafting
of an economic program for my party in the Senate, which natural-
ly has the highest priority.

The substantive point which you raise is very important to me: do
you or do you not, and perhaps we can get each of von to say some-
thing, feel that a separate entity of an AFT is desirable? Do I under-
stand that you are thoronghly dissatisfied with the way this outfit
is operated and that you are very concerned about how it will operate
on the theory that it will operate the same way; that is, a board of
directors will exclude you withont guidelines that will guarantee
you what you consider to be a fair share, and without any accounting
for what hashappened before?

But, assuming that all of that were satisfactory to you, do you be-
lieve or do you not believe that this AFI ought to be a separate entity
with its own financing from the Congress?

Mr. Perry. Mr. Javits. my answer would be that T do not. and I
would like to give you the reason why. There is an addendum to
that answer. The reason is I feel my experience in the past is that
the National Endowment for the Arts and the media panels have
made more responsible decisions about the use of moneys for film in
the United States.

The addendum to that answer is. sir. is that if such a new AFI
could be constituted in such a way that the board were representative,
responsible, knowledgeable, committed, and perhans had an ability to
raise millions of dollars each year, I could support the separation. I do
think there is some danger in setting a precedent.

Senator Javrts, Mr. Lynch ¢ .

Mr. Lynch. Senator, we feel poverty stricken to a certain extent.
Hollywood last year had its best vear in history. We cannot fail to
support a National Film Institute that wonld trulv serve the film
commnnity, We feel that this lerislation wonld not at this point serve
the fnll national communitv, T think it is clear that certain Drovisions
in the way the legislation is written, which apply directly to, for in-
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stance, the procedure of appointing the board, who is on the board,
do not permit a broad representative community.

I would like to say that over a period of lanning and over a period
of participation by the film community, and, frankly, through a state-
ment of genuine support by Miss Nancy Hanks for that program to
be an absolute prerequisite. I think if she feels any reluctance to al-
low the American Film Institute to step out on its own, either on their
funding ability or reputation, I think she should be consulted very
strongly and T would feel because of her ability to make the arts pro-
gram feel fairly representative that, therefore, her feelings about the
American Film Tnstitute should also be respected, and she could be
the best barometer of a positive statement that, yes, this is an rccept-
able separate institution.

Senator Javrrs. I take it, therefore, that Xou agree with Mr. Perry
that a separate ar.u integral AFI, in his judgment, was not necessary
to perform the mission you have in mind ¢

Mr. Ly~cH. Not absolutelﬁ' necessary at this point, no, sir. But I
believe it can be a benefit to the national community.

Senator Javirs. It could be advantageous?

Mr. Ly~cn. It could be at some point.

Senator Javirs. Mr. Perry?

Mr. Perry. One portion of my testimony, which you were not able
to hear. was that 1 counld support it if the activities of the American
Film Institute were to run and advance the conservatory in Beverly
Hills and the National Center in Washington.

Miss Cook. Senator, the people that I have spoken to have ungni-
mously agreed that they feel that the American Film Institute, as it is
presently constituted, is best under the watchful eye of National En-
dowment for the Arts. Personally I can say if they were to be separated,
I would like to see two functions eliminated, which I stated before,
the grant-making function and the function of producing or commis-
sioning to have produced films. )

Senator Javirs. Who should have those functions? .

Miss Coox. National Endowment. And any regional film activity
shonld be under the cover of the National Endowment,

Senator Javits. Well, thank you, ladies and gentlemen for your
testimony. If there is nothing else to come before the hearing, the
record will remain open for 2 weeks for any additional or supple-
mentary material which will be printed as 2n appendix to this hearing,

[The prepared statement of Mr. Perry follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, my name is Ted Perry, and I am Professor and
Chairman of the Department of Cinema Studies at New York
University in New York City. I do not wish to bere you with
details of my erperience and actrivities as a film educator,

but let me just list a few of my present respoasibilities:

Film and Media Panel, New York State Council on the Arts;
Research Board, Speech Communication Association; Advisory
Council, National Project Center on Film and Humanities;
Advisory Council, Media Educators Association; Advisory Board,
University Film Foundatior; Board of Trustees Film Committee,
Museum of Modern Art in New York City. All of these activities,
and others, are in addition to my responsibilities as a teacher
and administratur in the Institute of Film and Television at
New ¥ % Uniw rsity's Schosl of the Arts -- & progran which
{neludes some 1100 updes sracaate and sraduaate studenty stuldeio
for B.F.A., M.A., M.F.A,, amd Ph,D. degrees In cirema stetior

aad film and vides production.

But let re nyt bare you < b any more sol!f-cerving than T have
y 3

heen a vealv, With your permission [ would like to eanter into

the rec rd ~v !‘fsur.u:, which ives i preater detdd! omy o activicios
as o Foie oeduoat e cver fie 0t liwroer v e o T ie ,
mendershies, rosearch, voaora L L Vhore 1 oene oo cthetoead
note T wish to =abe, howesor,  in the Do o chree vears, the
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Department which I chair has received a total of approximately
$6000.00 in grants from the National Endowment on the Arts, out

of a total of approximately $250,000.00 in outside funding. I ask
you to note rhis fact because in some discussions and in the
House hearings there was some implication that those who testified
against the AFI legislation were biased because they had received
large sums from the NEA or that they were members of the NEA

Public Media Panel,

That minor point aside, let me move quickly to the crux of my
testimony regarding the proposed legislation, formerly H.R, 17021
and now 17504, My testimoay is roughly divided into two parts,
First, and very briefly, I wish to discuss why I am opposed to the
legislation., Second, I wish to suggest amendments to the proposed

legislation,

As to the first point, my opposition to the direct funding of the
American Film Institute, I feel that it would be redundant of me
to go into all the reasons why I feel that such legislation would
be a mistake. Since October 8th, when I testified before the
House Subcommittee on Education, I have written various letters
and telegrams -- to members of the House and the Senate. Much of
that material has been sent directly to this Subcoxmittee. It

seems therefore unnecessary for me to repeat my objections to the
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bill. With your permissioa, Mr. Chairman, 1 would like to enter,
for the record, copies of several documents which detail the
reasons for opposing the AFI legislation and/or suggest amendments.
They include:

My October 8th testimony befove the House Subcommittee
on Education,

An October 17, 1974, letter to Congressman John Brademas.

A December 8, 1974, letter to Senator Claiborne Pell
which includes: 1) an article of mine, 2) a statement
by the Association of Indepandent Video and
Filmmakers, Inc., 3) a copy of a letter from Mr.
Martin Segal, President of the Film Society of Lincoln
Center, New York City, to Congressman John Brademas,
and, finally, 4) a statemant by the Educational Film
Library Assoclation.

A mailgran sent to members of Congress by various members
of the film conmunity.

A Summer, 1971, article published in Film Quarterly.

A Sumn2r, 1971, article published in Screen, the Joaraal
of the Society for Education in Film and Television,

Copies of varfous articles which have appeared in Film
Society Review: (January 1971, February 1971, March
1971, April 1971, May 1971; this last issue veprints
an article from the Summer 1971 issue of Film Comment).

Copies of articles which have appeared in Variety:
(Hollywood, August 20, 1974; New York, November 20
* and/27, 1974; Hollywoad, November 27, 1974; New York,
December 4, 1974).
1 submit these materials in good faith, gentlemen, believing that

you and your staff will take the time necessary to digest what they
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contain, You will find an abundance of criticism of the AFI over
the past seven years. You will find, moreover, a number of
“specific statements from leaders in the film comnunity voicing
opposition to the present bill, I urge you tn study these
documants, They spaa% the words of the constituency which the AFI
is supposed to have served. And they speak harshly, with agoaized
disappointment and crushed hopss, In a few words, let me try to
summarize these arguments, realizing of course that you will not
accept my sumnary for your own caveful reading of these documants,
and that the substantiation of my summary remarks is contained in

the materials that I have entered into the record,

As I real these documents, I perceive the followlng areas of
congern:

1. In its seven years of existence, the American Film Institute
has shcwn a lack of respoasiveness to the needs of f£ilm
educators, indepandent f£ilm and video artists, librarians, and
archivists,

2. The sam2 AFI has evidenced distinct problems in rmanagemant
regarding personnel, The alarming turnover in key parsonnel
would seem to be & strong indicator of mismanagement and failure
to set and support the priorities that a national film institute
is supposed to have,

3. The most laudable portions of the AFI programs have been
those in film preservatioa, cataloging and awards to independent
film-makers, and all of these programs were produced by contracts
with the NEA and other outside sources, The contracts seem to
have come into existence in order to protect these programs, so
that the AFIL could not change these priorities and/or divert

the funds for other purpases.
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4, The AFI has scldom provided a central source of information

and leadership regavding film distribution, union catalogues

of all cxisting film materials, the establishing of regional
film study ceanters and cinematheques.

5. The A¥L has rarely assisted tcachers at the secondary and

university level with useful and substantive publications,

currlcular waterials and vther teaching aids, just as it has
poorly providad leadership and assistance to film libraries,
nuseums and other organizatioas which use film.

6. The AFI wants to insist that is wishes to serve the {ilm

comnunity and that only a lack of funds has kep: it from doing

so. I cannot accept that argumant, It seems to w2 that the

AFI has selected its priorities and used its funds azcordingly,

The problem was that film education needs were at the bottom

of that priority list.

7. There are currently two substantial research efforts being

conducted which should guide any decision being made in the

notefor=profit £ilm area. The Markle Foandation is completing
the first major study of the indepandent film-maker and the

Comnittee on Film and Televisioa Resources (with funding from

private aad pablic scctors) is preparing a study which will

serve as a working papar for hundreds of local and ra2gional
meetings designed to get maximum participation and inforwation
from all sectors of the film and television field,

8. The inadequacies above, and others, lead many of my

colleagues and I to believe that direct funding of the present

AFI would serve to legitimatize an organization which has been

unresponsive and unhelpful =- not entirely odt of a lack of

funds (it spant large amounts on a national film school in

Beverly Hills which has yet to be accepted for membership in

the Irternational Federation of Schools of Filw and Television)

but & failure t- set national priorities in accordance with
natioaal needs.

9. I also feel that the Amorican Film Institute has failed to

play a large role in the education of the American £film

’ audience, There is, it seems to me, an implicit obligation
to help American audiences understand the newer frontiers of
filmemaking., That to> is an educational function which an AFI
should serve.

' 10. Morcover, I fear that this federal support might legitimatize
the AFI to such an extent that other funding sources would no
longer respond to the propasals brought forth by individuals
and groups, referring them instead to the AFI, and thus making
the AFI the film institution in this country.

8
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11, Moreover, I an deeply concerned about cevtain specific
aspacts of the proposed H,R, 17504 (H.R, 17021), notably:

A. The constitution of the new board provides for
figure-hcad members of the federal government and a parpetuatioa
of the Hollywood industry doainated preseat AFI board, i.e.,
that 12 members of the new board are to be elected by the present
AFI board, If a new AFI boaed i{s to be constituted, this is the
time to make absolutely certain that it is broadly based and
representative of the national film comnunity,

B. The present bill gives the new AFI the right to receive
funds and to make grants in film.making and £ilm preservation,

1 aw most concerned that these important areas, especially
indepandant filmemaking, are not high priority items for the

AFI aad that vital funds for such projects as film preservatioa
might be diverted to AFI operational costs and/or the ruaning

of the film school in Beverly Hills.

12. I also feel that direct funding of an American Film Irstitute
nmight subject it to intense government coatrol and perhaps
censorship, The cancelling of State of Scige, as you know, which
was planned for the AFI Theatre at the Kennedy Center, was done
for political reasons presumably,

One can summarize these arzuments even further by saying: 1) The
laudable arecas of AFI activity == in film preservation, awards to
independent filmemakers, and cataloging of American £ilms -- have
been done under contract and/or with the urging of those people who
were willing to give the money. On the other hand, when AFI sct

its own priorities, the money went to an elite few, those traiuing
at the Center at Beverly Hills, and for those in the Washington
area who could attend the theatre. In setting and serving these
priorities first, the AFI neglected to serve adequately the enormouss

film community around the nation which is so desperately in need of

assistance, We do not believe that the present legislation will
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lead the AFI to change its priorities. When glven money in the
past, it made certain choices about how to ase that money. The
sane will no doabt hold true for the future. Thus the propoied
legislation coald be a way of legitimatizing an organization which

serves oaly a few and fails to serve the many.

If these assertions are true, and I believe these documents will
support such a view, what shall be done about the proposed
legislation? There is before us a bill which responsible members
of a House committee have deliberated and psssed. Perhaps some of
you are favorably disposed toward the bill. Regardless of your
present disposition, however, and 1 can commend your desire to aid
the art of film even by having these hearings, I would ask you to
coasider the following possibilities:

1. First, of course, don't pass the bill; that would please

many of us because it would m2an that the AFI would stili have

to be directly responsible, in part, to the National Endownent

for the Arts whose Public Media Panel we greatly reapact.

’ 2. In lieu of a defeat of the bill, I would suppart the followling
amendments:
¢ A. Where the House bill droppad two @cmbers of the new AFIL

board, I would ask you to consider adding twa new members:
1) the Secratary of the Smithsonjan Institution; that
is, an officer of en imstitution coumitted and experienced

in areas of public service; 2) the Director of the Woodrow
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Wilsoxr International Center for Scholars; that is, an
officer of an institution committed to serious
scholarship in the humaaities.

B. Where the present bill calls for the Librariaa of
Coagress to be a member of the Board, I would ssk you

to substitute the Head of the Motiou Picture Sectioa of
the Library of Congress; that is, an eminent aathority

in the field of film scholarship and preservatioa,

C. Where the present bill calls for the Archivist of the
United States to be a member of the new AFI board, I
would substituce the Head of the Audio-Visual Sectioa of
the Natioaal Archives; that is, an eminent authority in
arcas related to the archiving of audio-visual materials,
D. On page 4, after line 2, I would add: “Provided that
two members of the Senate are members of the Subcomnittee
oa Arts$ and Humanities, and the two wmembers of the House
are members of the Select Subcommittee on Educatioa,"

E. Where the present bill calls for the present AFI board
(wh;ph is so dominated by the commercial, theatrical
motioa picture industry) to select 12 members for the new
board, I would ask you to consider some alteraative system
which do2s not allow for such automatic succession. Here

are several possibilities:
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1. The President of the United States could appoint the
additional twelve ma2mhers of the new AFI board, being
ajvised that he attempt to give representation to the
comnercial and theatrical motion picture industry, the
noa-theatrical mstion picture industry, independent £film
and video artists, film educators at all levels, film
librarians, and indepeadent film exhibitors. Nowinees for
these twelve board members coald be submitted by board
members of leading f£ilm comnunity organizations, namely:

a, The present AFI board

b. The Natioaal Associatioa of Media Educators

e, The Educational Film Library Association

d. The Assoclation of Indepandant Film and Video Artists

e. Amaricen Federatloa of Film Societies

£. Society of Cinema Studies

g. University Film Associatioa

h, Board of Trustees, Museun of Modera Art, New York

City

i. AFI University Advisory Coamittee

J. Comnittee on Film and Television Resources

k. Film Soclety of Lincoln Ceanter
Each organization would be allowed to noaninate two parsons.
The present AFI board would be asked to nominate six parsons
and the Presideat of the United States would be asked to
pick at least three of those nominees. This would easure
some continuity and also the represeatation of the

comuzrcial, theatrical motion picture industry,
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It is understood, and obvious, that this is a selec:ive
list, which could be augmented or shortened. I have
perhaps aided too many New York City organizations because
I an familiar with them, I do think, however, even with
its regional bias, that the list is quite representative
of the many film groups in America.

then
The President would be askedAto select from among these
nominees twelva parsoas who best represented a crosse
section of the film comunity in the United States., The
legislation might further provide that the new board, at

its first meeting could decide to add, by a simple majority

vote, at least three aidditional members to the board,

2. The other possibility for adding the 12 additional
members to the new board would be to let the members from
the public sector (page 3, lines 14.25, page 4, lines 1-5),
including the Secretary of the Smithsonian Institution and
the Director of the Woodrow Wilsoa International Center
for Scholars, plus the curreat chairman of the AFI board,
elect the 12 additiosal members, I would presume that
each of these parties would solicit nowinees and

recomm2ndations from their constitutents and the £ilm
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community at large. {(Perhaps the NEA could be asked
to submit some of the nominees, for instance,) Each
person could appoint one parson or the groap could

noainate and elect by & simple majority.

v 3, The other possibilty would be to insert, on page &,
between lines 9 and 10 of the present legislation, the
following statement: "such members to represeat varlous
aspects of the film community, including theatrical and
non-theatrical film production, exhibition and
distribution, film 2ducation at all levels, indepandent
£ilm aad video artists, film librarians and archivists."
Implicit in such an amendment is the realization that
the film community can, if unhappy with the lack of
representation, make that dissatisfaction knowa at future

hearings on subsequent approprlations for the new AFI,

As you can see, I am deeply concerned that the new AFI board
become a representative, astive, responsive, knowledgeable,
responsible, and committed group of people. Despite all the
symptoms to “he contrary, I am very mach for an AFI, particularly
if it could sorve the needs we have in film education, training,

preservation, distribution, and other areas, I am not anti-AFIL

[
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(unless, of couarse, the NEA Public Media Panel were weakened
and/or the AFI were so closely allied to the government that it
would be subject to censorship)., 1 am pro-AFI, if that AFI is

truly represantative of national film and television needs.

Having discussed at some length ways in which to am2nd the proposed
board, let me make further suggestions about the proposed
legislacion: 1) I do not think the new AFI should have the power
to receive a budget aad then determine how much of that budget
shall go to such vital areas as film preservation and awards to
independent film-makers, Our expzrience with the AFI has been that
it oaly commits large sums in these areas when contraczted to do 50,
aad we fear that in the new AFl these areas way become low priority
items, espacially where they conflict with basic support. I can
See a great advantage to the new AFI coordinating the pressrvation
of films but I think that the funds for same should remain under
the control of the NEA, NEH, and the Library of Congress, who will
not have to choose betwzen such astivities and basic operating
expenses, I feel that awards to independent film-makers should
also rcmain under the control of the NEA. 2) Lines 13, 14, and 15
of page 5 seem to me quite vague. They imply that the AFI will
become the central source for the production of government f£ilms.
If the Congress truly wishes one federal agency to become the

central productioa agency (a domestic USIA) the legislation should
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be writtea more clearly. My owa feeling is that it would be
a nistake to vest so much political power in the haads of oae

organizatioa,

Finally, let me suggest one other alternative, or amendment, to
. the present legislation, If the United States goverament wishes
to have a conservatory for training young film-makers, mosc of
whom will go directly into the film industry (and there is
certainly some quastioa about the virtue of using public funds
to support an industry) and it also wishes to have a national
film theatre in its capital city, I personally would be willing
to support, although not heartily, legislation which created a
new AFI whose primary functions were to run an advanced
conservatory and a national £ilm theatre. In such:;iruumstance,
I think it necessary that 1) the Ceater in Beverly Hills cleacly
articulate its relatioa to other advanced conservatories, such
as those at New York University, University of California at Los
Angeles, and University of Southera California, 2) that the
5 national film theatre assume the obligation to teach as well as to
entertain its audience (as the National Film Theatre in London does),
‘ and that 3) the AFI relinquish any attempt &t a primary role in
film education, non-theatrical film, independent film and video

production, film libraries and archives, preservation, etc, In
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other words, one of the ways the new AFI could be made more
palatable would be if the congressional funding were limited
to the Center in Beverly Hills and the theatre in Washington,
In other areas, the AFI would apply on a compatitive basis
with other organ.zatioas to NEA, NEH, &nd other public and

private funding sources.

I aw most grateful to you, Mr, Chairmman, and the members of

the Subcomnittee for chis opportunity to present my views,
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“A Liberalized Concept of the Teaching of Film Production." d
Journal of the University Film Association, XIX, No. 2 (1967),
44-48. Ortzinally presented a9 4 paper to the University Fila
Assoclation Conference, 1967.

“The Seventh Art as Sixth Sense." Educational Theatre Journal, XXI, No. 1

(March, 1969), 28-35. Anthologized in Perspectives on cthe Study of

Film. Edited bv John Katz. Boston: Little, Brown & Co., 1971,

“Fila Aesthetics and Criticis®: A Selected Bibliography of Related Materials."
Journal ot the University Film Association, XXI, No. 2 (1969), 52-61.

“A Contextual Analysis of Antonioni's Fila L'Eclisse." Speech Monographs,
IXXVII, No. 2 (June, 1970), 79-100. Originally presented as a paper
to the Speech Association of America Convention and the University
Film Association Conference, both in 1969.

“Art as Comzunication vs. Communication as Art." Presented to the Soclety
for Cinema Studies Conference in March, 1970.

“Core What?" Agmerican Film Institute Seports, March, 1972. Presented as a
lecture at the Society for Cinema Studies, March, 1972. Reprinted by
the National Association of Media Educators in Outtakes, January, 1973.

“Signifiers in Fellini's 8-1/2." Forum Italicum, VI, No. 1 (March 1972),
79-86. -
)

“Tila Meaning." Mill Mountain Review, Vol. IT, No. 1 (1974), 26-35.
In Press:

The Film Index {with Richard Dyer MacCann), an annotated bibliography
of articles on the cinema published between 1930 and 1970. New York:
E.P. Dutton, 1974.

“antongoni." The Basis of Film Appreciation. Edited by Gerald 0’Grady.
* laxington, Mass.: Xerox College Publishing, 1974.

“Fallini." The Basis of Pila Appreciation. Edited by Gerald 0'Grady.
Laxington, Mass.: Xerox College Publishing, 1974,

“Sumaary Remarks." Proceedings of the National Conference on Teaching Resources
of Filo and Media. Buffalo: S.U.N.V. at Buffalo and Madia Study,
Inc., 1974.

“Formal Strategies as an Index to the Evolution of Film History.” Originally
presanted as a paper at the XXXth Congress, International Federation of
Film Archaves, in Montreal, this paper .4 scheduled for publication 1u a
forthconing issue of Cinema Journal, 1974

(editor) Performing Arts Resources. New York: Theatre Library Association,
1974-. .

Fullini's 8-1/2. Bloomington: Indiana Universicty Press, 1974.
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Creatfve a-tivities:

General: Actor, playwright, director, stdge manager, etc., as part of tha
theatre companies at Baylor University and the Dallas Theatre Center.

Plays: {Writer) Go Where the Ducks Are, an original full-length play
stoduced at the Unilversity of osa, January 18-23, 1966.

Multi-Media:
(Writer, producer and co-director, with Richard Byrne). Milepost 125.
a forty minute multi-media presentation wade to the Southarn Baptist
Convention at its annual meeting in Denver, June, 1970.

{Co=-director, with Robert Gilbert and Hans Breder). Interplay. an
original, full-length, intermedia play produced at the University of
Iowa, May 8-17, 1969. In response to this production and a proposal
made by tha dircctors of Interplay, the Rockefeller Foundation pro=-
vided funds for the Center for the New Performing Arts to be
established at the University of Iowa.

Motion Picture Productions:
As writer:
This Above All, a half-hour televison documentary.
" Freedom Bound, a half-hour television documentary.
Project Brother's Brother, a half-hour television documentary.
The Legacy, a half-hour dramatic show aired by NBC-TV on December 27,
1964.
Treaties, a half-hour television documeatary aired nationally in 1972,
Home, 8 half-hour television documentary aired by the ABC-TV network
on March 5, 1972. Blue ribbon, American Film Festival.

As UWriter-Director:
The iord's Supper, a half-hour dramatized documpantary.

. A8 Director:
The Quiet Desperation, & hal f~hour television documeatary eired by
ABC-TV on May 30, 1965,
Twenty-ssven public service spots, one minute each.

As Creator-Writer-Producer:
JOT, a series of five minute animated filus for children. (see Frank
%. Tolbert, “Every Child's Name is JOT." TV Guide, September 6,
1969, pp. 20-21).

As Writer-Editor:

02 Picks, Shovels, and Words, a half-hour documsntary aired ty NBC-TV
on May 29, 1966, and re-run by NBC-TV on January 1, 1967, Winner
of 18th Annual Chris (1970) presented by the Film Council of
Grester Columbus.
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Consultantships:

Urban Research Group: Austin, Texas

Trinity University: San Antonlo, Texas

Baylor University: Waco, Texas

Learaing about Learaing: San Antonio, Texas
Southern Baptist Coavention (various agencies)

Lectures:

“Art as Cczmunication vs. Communication as Art.” Presented to the Society
for Cinema Studies Conference in March, 1970.

“Post War Cinema ~- The Italian War Bride” Voice of America, 1972.

“Bvolution of Form in the Early Italian Cinema.” Presented at Harvard
Uaiversity, April, 1974.

Other lectures are mentioned in the section above on Publications.

Invited lectures at various other colleges and universities, including

S.U.N.Y. at Buffalo, University of Iowa, University of Corpus Christi,

Ls Moyne College, Onondaga Community College, University of Tennesses,

Brandeis University, Syracuse University, Ottawva University, University
of Oklahoma, Hofstra University, and Harvard University.

Misc, Grants and Activities:

A $6000.00 grant from the Southwest Creative Film Center.

Project Director, two grants from the National Endowment on the Arts.

Project Director, $110,000.00 grant from the Jerome Foundation.

Crants, Graduate School of Arts and Science, New York University.

Project Director, $5100.00 grant from the New York State Council on

the Arts. )

A $12,000.00 research grant from the National Endowment on the Humanities.

Chairman and Member, Graduate Studies Committee, School of Commzunication,

University of Texas at Austin.

Chairman, Coumittee on Craduate Studies, and Library Committee, Department

.0f Radio=TV-F{ln, School of Communicatfon, University of Texas at Austin.

== Chairmsn, Ad hoe Committee on the Professional Doctorate, School of
Communication, Univeraity of Texas at Austin.

== Grants, Schoo) of Communicaticn and Graduate School, University of Texas
at Austia.

== Mambar, New York University Committes on Craduate and Professional Education.

«s Msaber, Steering Comnittee, Third International Congress on Religion,
Architecture and ths Arts, Jerusalea, 1973,

e Judge, Western Heritage Awards, 1972.

e= Co-Director, American Fila Institute Seminar on Film, Center for Advanced
Fila Study, Los Angeies, California, 1972.

e= Porwer Faculty Associate, Institute for #‘vanced Envircomantal Studies,
Austia, Texas.

== $1000.00 Uaiversity Pilm Associstion-McGraw Hill Auard for fila scholarship.

References:

(A confidentisl file of references may be obtained from the Educational
Placement, 0ffice, University of lowa, lowa City, Iowa 52240)
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Catalog of the Obvious*

1 have a very simple presentation to make, really, which is merely to
point out that "he sudden explosion of intereat in, making of, study and
learning about film and video has created a situation in which there is

a great deal of creative individual effort but very little national or-
ganization, either {n terms of such simple things as exchange of infor-
-n:;on or in terus of more complex matters such as the setting of national
priorities for funding. This latter problem has put a number of funding
agencies in the position of being besieged by proposals , many of which
are difficult to evaluate in terms of national needs for the growth of

f4m and video creation and study.

As a beginning, I would like to make a partial list of what seems to me
the most pressing needs in our field, at least on a national level. I
realize that this is terribly presumptucus on my part. My only excuse
is that I propose this list only as a starting point, one intended to
arouse enough reaction so that the list can be revised in the light of
othsr peocple's experience. A list such as this should not be made by one
person, least of all by one who teaches st a school with a large film
program, but rather by groups of people who share certain problems and
aseds,

*This paper, somevhat Tevised, was presented on March 10, 1973 at a con-
ferance on film and video education held at Brandeis University under the
sponsorship of the University Fila Study Center.

#*This paper is presented as a part of my lettsr to Senator Pell becauss
it reflects, by implication, the failure of the AFI to mset the needs of the
fils community

o 1.6 2
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My remirks need to be prefaced by several things. First, the list seenms
to imply that none of these things are being done. Of course, thut s
false; nunmbers of people and groups are working quite diligently on a
cuabe: of these tasks. Second, we should note the dangers {n attempts

to list national needs. It is all too easy for such lists to help create
situations in which national priorities take precedence over the work of
individuals. I hope that such a dangerous possibility will always in-
form and direct any national efforts, so that they will be sccountable
and responsive to the needs, merit, and initfative ;f individuals, Aay
organization of national pursuits must be a way to support and etkcourage

the work of individuals, not stifle it.

My list of needs and priorities is neither exhaustive nor does it presume
to offer any priority ranking of the individual items I will mantion. My
comnents are divided into five areas: 1) Distribution and Exhibition,
2) Teaching, Research, and Study, 3) Pilo-making, 4) Preservation,

3) Information Vissemination.

As to distribution and exhibition, it seems to me that some needs are as
follovs:

1. A national system of distribution for films made by independent
filmmalcc3, students, and those films rarely seen out of asjor
astropolitan areas. .

2. The careful choosing of a collection of 500-1000 features and short
filas to be circulated around the country and also to be housaed,
for exhibition and study, in rsgional film study centers vhere

there is equipment fog close analysis of each film.
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3.

An exhaustive study of the projection and sound equipment cur-
vently available, with helpful information about equipment
salection and architectursl design of exhibition situations.
Iaproper masking, poor sight lines, inadequate light sources,
dooruays that spill ambient light on screens, small projection
booths, and other problem areas are still afflicting us. it's
ridiculous that screening rooms are still being built, in 1973,
with such atrocious viewing conditions. The experience and
knowladge of numerous people has to be codified and made available

for others, so that the same nistakes don't keep on being repeated.

1o the case of film ard video creation, there are also several needs:

1.

2.

A national plan for providing more apprentice and interanship
prograws where young filmmakers can work with experiencad artists.
A comprehensive and continuing study of £ilm and video equipment

18 order to provide a "Consumer‘'s Union" which would evaluate the
existing equipment, suggest modification of old equipment, propose
and design new equipment, and provide more information about stock,
processing, duplication, lab procedures and costs, etc.

The creation of numerous self-instructionsal cassettes (audlo, video,
or whatever form is most appropriate) which would aid people to

leatn, on a one-to-one basis, the techiical sspects of film and

‘video creation, e.g., A and B rolling, mixing, ipltetng. threading,

sound recording, etc. Thise would not be prescriptive, of course,
dut wuld serve to support individual teachers with s modular
systes of cassettes designad to assist the work of individusl in-

structors. Often a student has a technicsl problem at & time of

1vi
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3.

6.

tﬁe day or night when the teacher iz not mned!:ately available.

A library of cassettes explaining such techanlcal problems and solu~
tions wuld enable the student to refresh himgelf at opportue
acaents and free the teacher to concentrate on the more creative
aspects of the medium.

Experimentation with exercises for exploring the development of
creative sensibility, such as those used at the Bauhaus some years
ago. Almost every filumaking teacher has ducavgggd a nunber of
exercises which he finds helpful in the learning process. These
exercises and workbooks ought to be pooled, evaluated, and made
available to other teachers around the country.

Financial support for filmmaking, especially that of independent
filgpmakers, and a fully explicit and avaluated system for selacting
pedple and projects.

Mational Centers for Film Experimentation and more National Centers

of Video Experimerntation.

¥ila and video preservation have made rapid strides in tha last few Years

including the restoration of the Library of Congress' Paper Print Collection

and the transfer of much nitrate to safety base, but there is still much

to be done. For imstance, we need:

1,

3.

Criteria for determining who shall pressrve what, how, and where.
Of coursa, to some exteamt such criteria already exist at places such
88 the Library of Cougress.

A comprehensive, funded system for preserviag the current output
of ftla end video.
Clea: and empirically vecrifiad iaforaatiom om loag term preservetioa

iGo
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6.

of filn and video. Some studies are aearing completion on this
subject and presumably will be published soon.

A catalag of materials now being preserved, where they are pre-
served, and how they may be studied.

Circulation of newly preserved materials to more areas of the
country, especilally those materials recently transferred from
aitrate to acetate base,

The creation of regional film study centers where copies of the

preserved collections can be studied.

The lirgest area of need, of course, and the one which most overlaps all

the others, is thst of€ilm and video study, teaching, and research. Ia

this vast area, there are a number of major needs, many of which are pain-

fully apparent to all of us. Here is just a brief "want" list:

1.

3.

4.

A thorough study of possible ways to relate film and video study
vith present liberal arts curricula and the continuing educational
oeeds of our socicty.

The treatment of film history, criticism, and aesthetics as inde-
pendent disciplines.

Mass distribution of certain basic teaching aids:

a) complete films and video works made available for long-term
study by lease or purchase.

b) films and video tapes that analyze films and the filmmaking
process. .

¢) excerpts from feature films and short films that provide very
unique illustrations of filmmaking processes and forms.

d) detailed written analyses of selected filams.

e) case histories of films -- trestments, scripts, rushes, rough
cuts, ete,

Centers for historical, critical and theoretical research. This

sesus like a most obvious need and yet I stress it here because in

J
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the desire to indicate the relevance of film and video {(certainly
a worthwhile position) I often detect an anti-intellectual staace
which can only be, in the long run, counter-productive for the
growth of the media.
S. Various means for developing and evaluating the teaching of film
aod video, in {ts practical and theoretical aspects.
6. Workshops and seminars for advanced prazticioners and scholars.
7. More description and cataloging of the holdings of research re-
sources such as the Museun of Modern Art, the Theatre Arts
Collection at Lincoln Center, The Center for Mass Communication
" Research in Wisconsin, the Academy of Motion Picture Arts and
Science Library, the Library of Congress, the Anthology Film
Axchives, the Pacific Film Archives, and others.
8. Studies of ways in which university and college teaching might
effectively relate to secondary snd elementary education.
9. The institution and support of significant programs for training
teachers, curators, programmers, researchers, scholsrs and critics.
10. Criteria for funding conferences and workshops.

11. Curriculum development, evaluation, and distribution.

And finslly, of course, there needs to be some centralized method of
disseminating the information gathered in all the previous categories.

In addition, s central information source would want to circulate infor-
sation about the activities of various groups and people, guides to funding

sources, and job placement.

laving made a tentative list of national nseds and priorities, I sust add

{loo.
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that I do not think that all of these things should be met by one group.
In some Cases, a confederation of effort can be helpful to everyone in-
volved. In other cases, such an effort would only lead to a uniformity ard
axclusiveness which would be more harmful that helpful. I do not think
s national film conservatory is the answer to all these needs, nor do I

think such ansuers lie in the hands of a few people.

The solution to these needs and problems lies in the hands of large numbers
of people and in the hands of those who truly speak for a constituency. My
own iapression thus far is that most of the national efforts in solving
these problems and needs have not been entirely responsible nor repre-
sentative, nor effective. The American Film Institute currently is creating
a University Advisory Comnittee, drawn from some 20 university fila pro-
grams. I would hope that such a committee would speak for all kinds

and sizes of film and video programs. Moreover, as vital as such an
advisory coumittee might be, it must be able to establish and implement

policy, if it is to be truly effective.

A tecent resolution passed by persons present at the Regional Film Study
Center Conference at Mohonk, New York, seema to imply a policy wmaking
group, one vhich might be representative of current needs. Let me quote
their resolution in full:

The invited participants at the Conference on Regional Development of Film
Study Centers and services consider having access to the resources of film
and wedia materials a major need for the foundation and growth of their
activities in the United States. To implement this and related needs, the
thirty participants recommend that an ad hoc committee...be @stablished to
search out and organize an entity representative of and responsible to the
msjor organizations, institutions and memberships concerned with the making,
preservation and study of film and media - the servicing of education,
broadly conceived, of the film/media needs of all our c¢.:izens. It is

13
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essential that this entity be as representative as possible, be self-
deternining, and be responsive and responsible to the concerns of all
partiss involved.

Such statements, also the creation of a University Advisory Committee,
and other national efforts are simultaneously frightening and hopeful.
Frightening because they imply placing coutrol of the field in the hands
of & few people; hopeful because they seem to suggest that a few com~
mitted, perceptive, accountable human beings might be able to bring about
& belpful alignment of shared needs and resources. Obviously there is

& great need to join our common efforts in some sort of confederation,
similar in many ways to the National Association of Media Educators which
is 80 successfully serving the teachers in the elementary and secondary
schools. I for ome would hope that such an organization might come iato
being, #s long as it is responsive not only to the common needs of groups
and individuals but also to their differences. It wou'd be a national di-
saster if some confederation were to constrict, rather than support,

the laudatory efforts of those individuals and groups who already pro-
vide important services. Any national organizational must serve as a
support, not a bureaucratic hindrance, to those energetic and visivnary

people vho are slready meeting the needs of their students and communities.

-
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Office: 400 Sovth Buildiag
Dacenber 8, 1974 Department of Cinema Studies
Nev York University
New York, New York 10003

home: 110 Blsecker Street
Mew York, New York 10012

Ths Honorsble Claiborue Pell
Daited States Senate
Washingten, D.C. 20510

Dear Sir:

In my opinion, H.R. 17021 (now H.R. 17054), a proposed bill to fund
directly the American Film lustitute, should be defeated for the following
Teasons: )
1. In its seven years of existence, the American Film Institute
has shown & lack of responsiveness to the nesds of film educatore,
independent film and video artists, librarians, and archivists.
I am enclosing an article of mine eantitled “Catalog of the Obvious,”
vhich tries to atipulate some of the major needs of fils education.
By implication it says that the American Film Institute has failed
to meet these needs.
2. The same AFl has evideaced distinct problems in management
regerding personnel, The alarming turnover in key personnel would
seea to be a strong indicator of wismanagemert and failure to set
and support the priorities that a national fila institute is
supposed to have.
3. The most laudable portions of the AFI programs have besn those in
film preservation, cataloging and awards to independent film-mekers,
and all of these prograns were produced by coatracts with the NEA and
other outside Ssources. The contracts seem to have come into existence
in order to protect these programs, so that the AFl could not change
these priorities and/or divert the funds for other purposes.
4. The AFI has gseldom provided a central source of information and
lesdership regarding film distribution, union catalogues of all
existing film materials, the establishing of regional film study centers
and cinemathequexn.
S. Tha' AFI has rarsly assisted teachers at the secondary and university
level with useful and substantive publicatipns, curricular materials and
othar teachicg aids, just as it has poorly provided leadership and
::;:-uncn to film librariss, museuns and othsr organizations vhich use
[ ] )
6., The AFI vants to insist that it wishas to serve tha film community and
that only a lack of funds has kept it from doing so. I cannot accept
that argument. It seems to me that the AFI has selected its priorities and
used its funds accordingly., The problem was that film education needs
. were at the bottom of that priority list.
7. There are currently two substantial research efforts being conducted which
ahould guide any decision being made in the not~for-profit fila area.

o | 36719 (1 - 75 e 11 . 188
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Senator Claiborne Pell
Decasbar 8, 1974 page 2

The Markle Foundation is completing the first major study of
the independent filum-maker and the Committee on Film and Television
Resources (with funding from the private and public sectors) is
preparing a study which will serve as a working paper for hundreds of
local and regional meetings designed to get maximun participation
and information froms all sectors of the film and television field.
8. The inadequacies above, and others, lead many of my colleagues and
1 to believe that direct funding of the present AFI would serve to
legitimatize an organization which has been uaresponsive and
whelpful -- not entirely out of a lack of funds (it spent large
amounts on a national film school in Beverly Hills which has yet
to be accepted for meubership in the International Federation of

- Schools of Film and Television) but a failure to set national
priorities in accordance with national needs.
9. I alsc feel that the American Film Institute has failed to
play a large role in the education of the American film audience.
There is, it seams to me, an implicit obligation to help American
audiences understand the newer frontiers of film-making. That too is
an educational function which an AFI ghould serve.
10. Moreover, I fear that this federal support might legitimatize ths
AFL to such an extent that other funding sources would no longer
vespond to the proposals brought forth by individuals and groups,
referring them instead to the AFI, and thus making the AFI the
film institution in this country.
11. Moreover, I am deeply coancerned about certain specific aspects of
the proposed H.R. 17054 (H.R. 17021), notably:

A. The constitution of the new board provides for figure-haad asabere of
the fedaral government and a parpetuation of the Hollywood industry
dominated present AFl board, i.e., that 12 members of the new board are
to be elected by the present AFI board. If e new AFI board is to
be constituted, this is the time to make absolutely certain that it
is broadly based and representative of the national film comunity.

B. The presant bill gives the new AFI the right to receive funcs and
to mske grants in film-making and film preservatfion. I 4m moet
coocsrned that that these important areas, espescially independent file-making,
are not high priority items for the AFI and that vital funds for such
projects as film preservation aight be diverted to AFI operational costs
and/or the running of the film school in Baverly Hille.

12, 1 also feel that direct funding of an Amsrican Film Institute might
subject it to intense governmant control aand perhaps censorship. The
cancalling of State of Siege, as you know, which was planned for the AFl
Thaater at ths Kannsdy Center, was done for political reasous presumably,

1 should 1ike to note that I support the comments contained in the

November 18, 1974, statement of the Associatiocn of Independeat Video and
Filmmakers, inc, I also endorse the ststement issued by ths Educational
7ila Library Association in December, 1974, and the letter sant by Mr. Martin
Segal, President of the Fila Socisty of Lincoln Center. Copies of these
docusents are anclosed. :
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Senator Claiborme Pell
Decembar 8, 1974 page 3

1 would also ask that those of you who are studying the proposed

legislation, and those of you are contemplating similar legislation,

take fnto account not oanly the statements mentiouned in the pravious paragraph
dbut also the testimony givenm on October 7 and 8, 1974, before the

Select Sub-Cozmittae on Education, and also articles and news items
contained in ths following periodicals:

Film Society Review January, 1971, pp. 9-11.
Pebruary, 1971, pp. 19=20.
March, 1971, pp. 25-29,
. April, 1971, pp. 19-24.
May, 1971, pp. 20-29.
January, 1972, pp. 1ll-12.

Film Quarterly Summer, 1961,
Winter, 1971/72, pp. 42-54.

Film Comment Summer 1971
Screen (J. of Society for Susper 1971 (XII, No. 3), pp. 57-95.
Education in Film and T.V.)
Variety (Hollywood) August 20, 1974, pp. 1 and 9

(New York) November 20, 1974, p. 3

(New York) Noveaber 27, 1974, p. 3

{Bollywood) Movember 27, 1974, pp. 1 and &

(Mew York) December &, 1974, pp. 5 and 34

I have liaited ay statements to ths more negative aspacts of the
AFL and the proposed bill, There are many positive things that one
can say and positive suggestions for amending H.R. 17054, I hope
to have that opportunity before your Committee at hearings this
wesk,

Ted Perry

Profassor and Chairam
Department of Cinema Studies
Mew York University

P.S. I would ba most grateful if your staff would distribute ccpies of
this lettsr to the amsmbers of your Committes on Arts and Humanities.

. ¢c: The Honoradble Jacod Javits
Tha Honorable William Proxmire

Tae Hooorable Robert Taft, Jr.
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lﬁ. New York University

School of the Arts
Departmeat of Cinema Studies

400 South Building
Washington Square

New York, N.Y. 10003
Telephone: (202) $95-7777

Prepared Taestimony of
TED PERRY
Professor and Chairman, Department of Cinema Studies

New York University
before the
Select Subcommittee on Education

on H.R. 17021

concerning the

Aserican PFila Institute

October 8, 1974
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I would like to summarize ror this committee what I have heard from many of
wy colleagues in film education and what 1 take to be their fealings and
opinions sbout the American Film Institute.

1n the first place, there are very positive opinions regarding certain

* projects done under the auspices of the Institute, notably the awards
given to independent film-makers, the preparation of a complete catalog

. of American films, and the preservation of motion picture films that would
otherwise disintegrate. While the American Film Institute was neithar
the first, nor is it the only organization engaged in such activities,
nsvertheless it has played s significant role. Every film educator
recognizes the enormous importance of these projects and their effect,
however delayed and sndirect, upon *%. future of film study.

On the other hand, my colleagues and I are greatly concerned that this
may be all that the Institute wishes or will do for film education. We do
pot know of other projects, Planned or realized, which will benefit film
study and the teaching of film-making in the 600 colleges and universities
now offering such courses. Where are th. Plans to support filop~making and
understanding at other levels of education? How and in vhat
vays does the AFI Center for Advanced Film Study in California relate to
sinilar prograns at various universities? We do not know. There is little

- dialogue sotvccn the Institute and film educators. What plan or interast
1s thare in developing curriculsr materials for better educating film

- students, our children, ourselvees, to become more literate and critical
in our viewving and understanding of film? We do not know, My impression
and experience .rthat there are no such plans or interest. The Education
Progras at the Amsrican Film Institute has a very low priority. Aad I do mot
think the reason is a lack of funds, but rather a lack of committment,

organization, jplanning, and concern.

b~
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There is, L think, a strong opinion among film educators that it would
be 8 misuse of public funds to place large sums directly into the hands of
the American Film Institute. For instance, there is much concern about
the close ties between the AFI and the motion picture industry. Ome should
ask, I think, vhether;:ot large amounts of public funds should be used to
support, however indirectly, the motion picture industry. ! am not asking
that the Anericax; Film Institute divorce itself from the industry but rather
that equal actention be given to the independent film-maker, the
experimentalist, the documentarian, and other film-makers who have struggled
to work outside the restraints that a large industry imposes upon artists.

Perhaps someday I shall be testifying in favor of s bill to fund directly
80 Anerican Filw Institute, for I believe that guch an Institute should
exist, that it should be engaged in a multitude of activities
designed to preserve our fila heritage, promote its understanding among large
sactions of the populace, serve as a switchboard for information, and

ancourage film rescarch and creation.

1o the meantine, hovever, I share the opinion of many others who
feel that it would be a mistake, at this time and without furthar
information, to appropriate funds directly for the American Film Institute,
It would be s mistake to vest public funds in an fnstitution until that insti-
tution has demonstrated an ability and & willingness to work Hend IR hend
vith the larger fils education commmity and to be responsive to its nsads.
Uatil that day is here, the proper stevardship of public funds requires that
wasy for film continue to be channsled through the National Endowmeat for
the Arts and other government agencias which hsve shown over and over again
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that they can act imaginatively and responsibly. It seems to we that
the very concept of a National Endowment, and the wisdom of its funding
by Congress, was that it could and would assemble a staff and expert
pancls capable of making wise decisione sbout arts funding. Uatil the day
that the Merican Film Institute can demonstrate that it can make more
prudent and creative use of public wouney, T think that the proposed bill
is s tistake.

No doubt many of ue expected too much from the Amsrican Film Institute.
Some of these !rpecta;:lonl were born out of our own needs snd some ware
created by promises uttered by the AFI. Our disappointment has been fed by the
consistent failure to live up to those promises, and, even more 80 by
the failure of the Anerican Film Institute to create, build upon, consult
and serve a broadly based, national constituency. Their failure to
comsult with film educators, and their inseneitivity to the needs of film
education Are utt?u of long-standing frustration, With large grants from the
public and private sector, the Institute has produced only a few plans,
prograzs, and projects of distinction. It has failed even to get large
finsncial support from the film induetry, which certainly ought to be
financially committed to the Inetitute. Moreover, the AFl has been
baset vith numsrous internal programs, particularly a large turnover in
staff. The Education Program has had at least four different directors, as
I recall.

One rathar clear indication of tha AFl's position {n fils education is
the rise of esveral groupe and projects vhose initial impetus vas frustration
wvith the Amsrican Pilm Institute and wvho felt that they had to organize
themselves {n order tO msst their needs. I am thinkiang particularly
of certain reglonal file prograas, the National Association of Media

National and Services.
Bducstore, and ﬂl.‘CO-ittu on Film and Television luourcu‘. I wvieh that

174



and
you could hear testimony from all of those people.hfron the people in

the professional societies of film educators. My personal opinion is that
1f they were here to testify a large number would ask that you not support
.this bill until such time as there is demonstrable evidence that the
Amsrican Film lastitute wculd ot least attempt to use wisely the funds in
the interest of film educatiocn.

The real issus, then, is the stewardship of public funds. Wisdom
dictates that such money only be appropriated for those individuals
and organizations who have demonstrated effective, creative, and responsible
management, leadership, and organization. I urge you to take the time
in order to collect the testimony and the data necessary to determine

vhathar or not the American Film Institute is such an organization.

Ted Perry

[
-}
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office: 400 South Building
Departrent of Cincza Studies
New York University
New York, New York 10003
Octaber 17, 1974
boee: 110 Bleecker Street
' New York, New York 10012

Eonorable John Brademas
Rouse of Representatives
Hashingtoa, D.C.

Dear Sir:

Since testifying before Your Select Subcormittee oa Education, last
October Bth, rezarding the American Film Institute, T have had the tize
to study carefully H, R. 17021, which was not availatle to me beforehand.
while I do aot wish to alter my origimal testizony in any vay, nor aa 1
say more in favor of the proposed H. R. 17021, I would like to add
saveral poiants to the record. . .

firet, I feel that the case is being slightly confused whea it appears
that cne is against the importance of the zotion picture as an art form
1f one is agalnst H, R. 17021, Loag before there was an Azerican Filz
Institute, and during its tenure, there were institutions, such as high
‘schools, colleges, universities, cuseuas, archives, regional study centers,
aad many other programs zaking considerable contribution to the education
of filp-makers, the development of a more discerning audience, the
presecvation of films, public screenings, and the preparvation of filam
teachers and scholars. It is therefora a aistaken assuaption that a vote
against the proposcd bill is a vote against all of these activities, and
their importance, since they would continue to be carried om, and zigint
be carried on better, if the bill were defeated. )

Second, I would ask that you and your colleagues consider amending two
parts of the bill, as it now reads. Whilel still object to the bill

.g8d to the whole idea of centralizing so zuch gower in those Ifew hands,

1 tavertheless recognize the fact that the bill oight be passed and

,would therefore ask You to consider certain amend=ents. In the first
place, I would hope that you would reconsider the constitution of the
Soard as it iz precently outlined in the proposed bill. Anything that

¢can de done to make the board core representative of the field, and more
capadle of zaking responsible decisions about film, would be helpful.

1a this resard, for instance, [ ao puzzled about why the Secretary of the
1aterior is to sit on the board. The present bill c:=iis for the Librarian
of Congress and the Archivist of the United States to sit an the board.

1t wuld cake core sense, I think, to substitute the Head of the Motien
Pleture Sectico of the Library of Congress and the Head of the Audio=Visual

467105 ) e TS @ 12
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$ection of the National Archive, since they would have more direct
iaformation about the nceds of the field.

One other aspect of the proposed board concerns me and that is the
appodntuent of twelve nembers elected by the prasent board of the American
Pilm Institute. Since the present board is so heavily weighed in favor of
the {nterests of iac com=ercial gotion picture industry, it seems only fair
to assume that they will elect similar persoas to the new board. There is
thus no way that one can hope that a nunber of important interest groups
vill have any say on the new board, notably film educators and independent
filo-takers. I would thus urge you to amand the bill so that these voices
be heard oa the ncw board. One way to do this would be to allow the
Chaircan of the National Endowment on the Arts, upon the advice of the
Public Media Program of the aArts Endowment, to name at least five mecbers
of the board, or to recozzend such names to the President of the United
States {n order that he could make such appointzents.

The other azendment I would suggest ‘has to do with the grant-zaking
povers ol the Instituté. As Miss Hanks s0 well pointad out in har
testinony, it would be a mistake to ereate a new Institute which both receives
and gives out funds. In a time of financial stress, the Institute is likely
to cut {ts grant-caking activities in order to Ract {ts own operating
expeases. 7Thus, w0 give an example, funds that aight go to the Museun
of Modern Art to preserve soze of its precious archive materials would be
used instead for basic support of the Institute. Such a situation would be .
most detrizcntal o the Museua's preservation prograa and to the f£field in
general. One can {magine numerous other exazples of conflict which arise
vhea an organization has to choose batween its own basic support and the
graots it gives to othe.s. I would urge you to strike those portions of
the bill wvhich would allow the American Film Institute to give grants for
filr prescrvation and awards for filo-nakers, These prograzs ought to be
continued, of course, but in a manner resexbling the presaent systen whereby
::: services are rendered via s contract with the National Endowzent on

ut.- .

Thank you for considering these requests,
Raspectfully, :
i

Ted Percy
Professor and Chafrman

. Departaent of Cinems Studies
Nav York University

ect Menbers of the Select Subconaiétoe on Educatfons, Congmessman Murph
Sanators Javics, Pell, Zucklay, Proxnire. e .. it

Cl:?:ator Javirs, This hearing is adjourned, subject to call of the
of El\;’lgﬁ;xgim, at 1:15 p.m. the hearing was adjouraed, subject to call
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Decesber 6, 1974

Hon, Claiborne Pell

Room 325

Old Senate Office Building
Waenington, D.C. 20510

Dmar Ssnato: Pell:

The 10,000 members of tha Screen Actors Guild request your aupport
of HR 17504, the bill which would create the American Film Institute
as an indapsndent agency. We beliave this legislation clearly
sarvaes the best intereats of the Aserican people in recognizing and
promoting the uni contributions of the film induastry.

DENNIS WRAVER CHESTER L. MIGDEN
President sational Exscutive Secretary

Sincerely,
L J

85:1kod

Cweirem . Wweoth
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TO1 ALL WEMBERS OF CONGRESS;
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SENATOR CLAIBOANE PELL
CaPIPOL wIiL
wASHINGTON DC 20810

DEAR SENATOR PELL,
“av 1 aCaln ENPREQS BUPPORT POR Tl BILL EOTABLIGHING AP A8 AN
INOEPENDENT AGENCY,ALTHOUGH TWERE nAS BEEN OPPORITION PROM B0ME
SEGMENTS 0OF Twg ACADENIC PILM COMMUNITY, THEIR OI80ATISPALYION
wite 4F7 EOUCATIONAL AND REQBEARCH PROGRAME 18 BAQIQALLY & SutaYioN
OF SRICRITIES, APY wAQ NOT wAD SUPPICIENT'PUNOS 10 00 aLL ‘THINGS -
£MQ ALL OF”OLE, 4F11S MAIN THAUSY wAD BEEN IN THE OIRECYION OF
1uPAAVED T2AINING AND PLM MAKING OPPORTUNITIES POR YOUNS PROPLE
OF TALENY anD PROMIBE, APY A VOU #NCw mAB ALDC %ADE THE PRESQAVATION
anD CoTALOGUING OF THE NATIONAL PILM COLLECTION AT THE | I0RARY
OF CONGOESS A “ATTER OF MICW PRIORITY, I AREPRCTPULLY OPPRR YuE
GPINION Twa? TWE SOARD OF TAUSTERS wAQ ON THE weOLE RENDEARD CONBCIENEDD
uS Seavice, POSTERED CREATIVEITY IN TWE ARYT OF PI_M, AND HADE 8000
JSE OF aLL PushS, PUBLIC, POUNDATION AND PRIVATE MADR AVAILALLE
A Tugu, TuwgaEeCAE, ! URGE TWHE SUPPORT OF THE BENATE POR THIN LEOISLYTIO
N onelCe 2300 INSLGE A GREATER HMEABURE OF STABILITY aND PUSLIC SUPPORY
POR AL TRE “ Cw NEEDED PROGRAMS OF THE AMERICAN PILM INBTITUYL,
vouRs SInCERE v,

GREGOAY PECK 266 SOUTH CLIPPWOOD AVE LOO ANGELES CA 9004%
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Educational Film LibraryAssociation
17 Wesl 60 Street Naw York NY 10023 212/248-45

Stacemant prepared by tha Educational Film Library Association
on H. R. 17504 and corresponding Senate legislation
concerniuy. ‘ifginnrican Pilu Institute

The propoasd legislation concerning the American Film Inetitute raises
iesues which require careful considcration before the bill is passed.

Cougreas proposes to astablish the Amarican Film Institute as an inde-
pendent agency, receiving an amiual fcoderal subsidy amounting to two-thirds
of the AFI's total budget (or approximately $2,500,000). While this show
of support for one of our most important art forms is encouraging for thoss
of us concerned with the etate of the arts in America, the manner of that sup~
port has serious implications for the entire American film field.

The Educational i::i™ Library Associstion is curren:iy preparing for publi-
cation the results of a survey of educativ.ml, madia organizations. This survey
describes 28 United States organizations serving the fila and television field,
including the API. This imediately raises a question: If the AF1 1is one of
many film/tv service agencies, why should it be singled out to receive a direct
federal eubsidy?

If one agency is to be astablished independently as a national film insti-
tute, the Board of Directors and the activities of this agency should represent
the full epectrum of fila in America. The art of film in the United States is
richer and more varied than in almost any other natioa, and ite diseeaination in
all formats to all levele of society is unparalleled. The world of film in the
United Statee ancompaesss not only the traditicnal Hollywood dramatic feature,
but also docimentaries, instructional films, experimental works by cinema poste,
children'e films, short eaterta.nment and information films. Thers is also the
whole area of telsvision and video -- critically isportant aspects of our moving
image culture today.

FTilms are shown not only in commercial theatres, but are widely used in
universities, schoole, sussums, public libraries, churches, clubs, tueinesses,
government agencies, film societies, and many other community prograns as well.

Becauss of the variety and breadth of film activitiee in ths United States,
it could be argued that no one agency can sffectively rapresent the American
film field. But certainly an independent national film institute, receiving a
federal subeidy, would have an obligation to make a real effort to serve all of
thaee varying iatereets.

-|ore-
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The concept of & government-supported national film institute developed
in countrise where cultural activites tend to ba centered in one vr two cities:
England, France, Helgium, Mexico, Canade, for example. Beceuse of its geogrephic
expanss, the United States has develuped regional culturel cantere. Tha National
Endowment for the Arte is currently funding a etudy of the developmant of region-
al fila centers. The resulte of this study should have some bearing on the deci-
eion vhether or not to establish en independent American Film Institute.

ln light of the sbove etatemente, we raspectfully offer the following recom-
ssndations:

1) that a thorouglh review be made of the scope and effectivenees
of the AFl's activities, including a survey to determine if the
APl has ths eupport of the non-theatrical film constituency
it should ssrve in addition to eerving the Hollywood film
induestry.

2) that the forthcoming report ou the development of regional film
centere receive cereful consideration in determining the need
for or the funciions of a national film iastituts.

Should Congress decide, fullowing 4 reviev as indiceted above, to proceed
with the estublishment of an independent American Film Institute, we further
recommend :

3) thet the Board of Directors of the independent AFI be reconstituted
to reflect the variety of American film interests, including the
following:

e) representatives of the Hollywood film industry

b) representetives of independent non-theatricsl filmmakers

¢) representatives of filn educators

d) repressntstives of other organisations involved with
non-theatrical film

e) repressntatives of major film archives

These Board sembers should be slected by their constituente and serve a
specified term of office on 8 rotating baesie in order to insurs trus represente-
tion. Membera of Congrese should not eerve on ths Board of Directors, and guide-
linee should bs established to protect the institute from political influence.

The full Board of Directore should meet regularly with the Executive
Director end other key etaff to halp determine policiss, establish priorities,
and see that they are carried out. A broadly based reprasantative Board of
Directors ie sssential in order to esteblish an independent national film insti-
tute that will bs responsive to the needs and varied intereste of the American
film field, end to gain ths eupport and respesct of those within the field.

e
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Por the Educational Film Library Aseociation:

Aduinistrative Director Nadine Covert

Board of Directors, 1974/75

Dr. Stephen C. Johneon, Preeident Catherine Egan, Vice President
(Indtans Univereity, AV Center) (Penn State University, AV Services)

Laura Murray, Secretary
(Metro Toronto Library Board,
AV Services, Toromto, Outario)

Xenneth Axthelns Harry Geisler

(Brooklya Public Library, (Parasus (N.J.) Public Schools,

AV Dept.) Educational Development Center,
AV Dept.)

Dr. James Buterbaugh Myra Nadler

(Instructional Msdia Center, (A/V Dept., Paloe Verdes Library

Univsreity of Nabraska) Dietrict, Paloa Verdee Penineula,
Calif.)

Dr. Abraham J. Cohen Calvin Owene

(Board of Education, Instructional (Audinvieual Education Dept.,

Materials, School Library, Cooperating Sch. Diets., St. Louils,

White Plains, N.Y.) ¥.)

Advisory Council, 1974/75

David Dash, Chairman (Carousel Films, New York)
Gilbert Altechul (Journal Filus, Chicago)
Barbara Bryant (Pboenix Films, New York)
Robert Churchill (Churchill Pilms, Loe Angelee)
Frank McKevitt (Time-Life Filus, New York)

The Educational Yilm Library Association is a non-profit
sducational corporation, founded in 1943. EFLA serves as

a national clearinghouse for fila information and helps to
etimulate the production, dietribution, and utilization of
film and other madis for educationsl and comsunity prograss.

Mations]l Headquartere: 17 West §0th Streat
¥ew York, ¥ew York 10023
Telephone: 212-246-4533
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ADVOCATES FOR THE ARTS-ROOM 820 1564 BROADWAY-NEW YORK, NY 10034 TELEPHONE (212)5856-373
12 Decamber, 1974

Dear Senator:

There has been a good bit of discussion and no small amount of conster-
nation regarding the debate on HR 17504: a bill to amend the National
Foundation on the Arts and the Humanities Act ot 1965 to create the Amer-
ican Fi'm Institute as an independent agency. ! know your Committes in
the Senats Ls also considering 3 similar version of essentially the same
bill. ’

Most of the concern 1 have heard expressed relates to the naed for more
discussion on the bill. A number of people in the film community including
critics such as Pauline Kael and independent filmmakers such as Ed Em~
schwiller feel that it would be unwise to separate from the protective shield
of the Arts Endowment a sniall and often controversial segment of the arts,
Parsonally, 1 am also fearful that the American Pilm Institute will not be
able to obtain on its own the kind of Congressional support it needs; that
the subject mutter of many films it must support to be effective will alao
make it vulrerable to censorship; that it will establish a precedant for
other institutional and disciplinary groupings within the arts to establish
their own separate agency ¢ r federal support -- and that, tn turn, wiil be
detrimontal to the growing yet still fragile public constituency for the arts
throughout the country.

There are a number of voices that would like to be heard on this issue. I
would hope that your Committes would want to postpone a decision on the
bill until the 94th Congress in order to avoid giving the appearance of rush-
ing it through the closing moments of the 93rd to the film community. 1f}
can help in any way by providing information, opinions, or names of individ-
uals who are concerned, I would be -- as always -- happy to do so.

Best regards,

The Honorable Claiborns Pell
US Senate

Washington, DC 20510
JBH:nvb
Ackcaains. s i Astel.0 Atiional comusscy of ISR SO AEDIHICILAVDI. g S00RGMIS G0 1f 1N N U P4 GG O Associaind Counc olfe Ak
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HERSTORY FILMS, INC.

137 East 13th Streat, New York City 10003 (212)260-0324

December 9, 1974
Claiborme rell
Chairman, Special Sub Committee
on Arts and Yumanities
325 Russell Senate (ffice Bullding
\iashington, D,.C. 20510

Dear Sir:

Having been insnired enough by the American cinema to spend
most of my energies on film, I am delighted that Congress has
before it legislation designed to foster that imerican expresston,
{B.R. 17021: The American Film Institute),

Having struggled as a filmmaker, 1 realize that programs

like AF1 are necessary to the development of American £ilm as
an expression, art, craft and industry.

But, the proposcd board of directors as submitted in bill ¢
H.R. 17021 45 not a democratic representation of American filme
making. Aside from the limited feasibility of these people being
able to meet very cften together, it is not an appropriate rep-
resentative group. I hone you will amend this plan oand instead
have board representative of American filmmakers (Hollywood,
Documentary, Experimental, all kihds of films) and the American
people (men, women, white, black, minorities and geographical
diversity).

1 am truly horrified at the thought of an arm of the Federal
govermment being made to serve Hollywood only, as the current pro-
posal does.

1 hops you will weigh this legislation carefully and give it
as much of your time as possible.

Sincerely,
Marian Hunter
Herstory Films

MH/sb
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UNIVERSITY OF SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA

Division of Cinema—Deiforming Arts, Univenity Park, Lus Angeles, Calif. gooor

(313) 746-2235

December 12, 1974

Congr .3sman John Brademas

Chairman. Scvlect Subcommittzce on kducation
2178 Rayburn House Office Building
washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Brademas:

Thank you for your kind and thoughtful reply to my letter con-
cerning H.R. 17021, the bill to establish the American Film
Institute as an independent agency.

I was very pleased to learn that the committee did hear from
some film educators. Unfortunately there was no one that I
knew of trom the west coast where the two largest film schools
in the country are located. The largest film school in all

of the United sStates is here at USC. The second largest would
be at UCLA also here in Los Angeles. 1 mercly felt that it
would have buen useful to the committee to have some input
from the two major film schools.

In my letter to you orginally I must note that I was not con-
cerned that the AFI becoming an independent agency would pre-
vent the Endowment for the Arts from continuing its public
media program. This was not my concern at all.

My major concern was that the American Film Institute continucs
to put the major portion of its budget into its Advanced Study
Center here in Los Angeles at Greystone Manor. I feel that
this money is not spent very wisely.

What is happ2ning at Greystonc from what I can gather is that
it is doiny no more than USC, UCLA, NYU and other film schools
arc doing. It is scrving the same function as these other
schools. 1In addition these other schools serve that function
at a far lower cost than the American Film Institute does.

If we assume that the American Film Institute spends two mil-
lion dollars on their Advanced Study Center each year, and I
suspect their actual budget is closer to that figure and if

we assume thay have fifty fellcows, then the cost of their
cducation is approximately forty thousand dollars per year

per student. I feel that there are a number of schools around
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congressman John Brademas
December 12, 1974
page 2

the country who give their students the same education for a
co*. closer to three thousand to four thousand dollars per
year. Thig is certainly much more efficient education. In
addition at the other schools these students get a college
degree. The American Film Institute is not a degree-granting
institution.

7 understand that when they were first set up the AFI intended

. to accept people who were not college students though for the
most part the students they do accept are college graduates.
Thus it is not serving the purpose of opening up film oducation
to the non-college or non-matriculated student except in a few
cases. We at USC do make provision for non-matriculating
students ag we have done with Department of Defense etudents
and others for over 20 yeara.

My suggestion, therafore, was to cloce down the Advanced Study
Conter and make that money available in the form of scholar-
ships to worthy students who might be selected by th Endow=
ment for the Arts. These students can then go to the film
school of their choice for an education taking their scholar-
ship with them. The alternate suggesticn was to make the
scholarship money directly available to the various film
schools in the United States. I believe either of these
things could be casily handled by the Endowment for the Arts.

I am not suggesting a diminishing of the AFl budget. 1 would
like to muggest that the budget used at the Advanced Study
Center be put into the educational, the publication, the
preservation programs that are now under-funded at the AFI.
Mysclf and many other cducators like me feel that the AFI is
doing a outstanding job but a very limited job in son. areas
:nd in other areas is doing a job that does not need to be
one.

Thank you very kindly for you concern.

Very truly yours, .

/-3‘ Ve ee \../'_,-f k{iht //"

Bernard R. Kantor
Chairman, Cinema

BRK:ch
cc: “ongressmen Perkins, Quie, Thompson, Hansen, Meeds,
Peyser, Hansen, Sarasin, Mink, Cederberg; Senators

;;Pell. Tunncy, Cranstoni Nancy Hanks, Chloe Aaron,
Congressman Reces

O

LRIS B R 1Y
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ROBERY THURBER FILMS
14608 NE. 18th awnue
north muami, tionda 33161

wiwphane (305} 9450168 November 30, 197¢

Senztor Claiborme Pell
325 RS0B

United States Jenute
waghington, D.Ce

RE: AMERICAN IIIM INSPITUTE ACT, H.R. 17021

Dear senator Fell:

is & filmmaker who received & srent from the american #ilm
Institute (1972, SETALEHES) I would like to comment on legis=
1stion that is now before your committee.

.lthough the AFIl has received much oriticism recently, I must

say that my experience as & gnant recipient was very good. I
received the miney on schedule; the AFI never interfered with

the producuior; there was never any problem whenever I encountered
delays; #°d t.e AFI freely offered advice and assistance whenever
I needed ii. a3 & filmmeker, the opportunity that the ARl grent
afforded me was & giant step forward in terms of the development
of my creative ability. The Independent #ilwmakers Progrem is

an exceptionnlly fine gmgmn and it should be e¢xtended 80 that
RO ngmnkera could benefit from it.

The problem I £ind with the ifl is what appears to be a set of
misplaced pricrities. liore money 415 being spent on administration

snd £rills, than on serious programming designed to develop and

enrich the filamaking community. I feel that the afl is suffering
from serious sdninistrative problems and is not being responsive

to tne full speotrum of interests within the £41m community. Yo

set up the AFI as the officisl guardisn and preserver of american
Zilmmaking tmdiuo:? without fundamental ¢ es in the interests
yepresented on the «FIl Board of Directors, wo be & terrible misteke.

secondly, in terms of the way H.R. 17021 sets up the 3oaxd of
Directors, I feel that any direct involvement by goverament offioisls
is wrong, and ultimately threatens the integrity of tne o.FI. If the
AFT is to exist for the purpose of advanc the art of £ilm there
is no reason for politicians to sit on the d, If,0on the other
hand, the purpose of tie APl is to be a show cese for commercial
£ilus; & production sgency for patriotic propagunda; and a pastine
for a few political appointees, the aoble intentions with which the
API was founded will just becoms @& lot of hollow rhetoric.

I urge you and the reat of your comanittes to give serious thought
to the implications of HR 17021 and the purpose t an aasrican
#41m Institute could serve if properly structuredand set up.

Sincerely, g

Robert Thurbver
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{Film Qucrterly, Bummer 19071)
Trne UNLoveb ONE
(Ernest Callenbach)

CRISIS AT TIK AMERICAN FILM INSTITUTE

In our Summer 1981 lssue, FILM QUARTERLY printed a detailed plan for
an Awmerican Film Institute, prepured by Colin Young on the basis of extended
discussions with educators, film-makers, crities, distributors. exhibitors, museum
and archive personrel, tim society people, aud others, In 1068 the AFI actually
came into existence, thanks to support from Lyndon Johnsob, and in the follow-
Ing years It carried out varfous programs. Since the firing of research staff from
AFIl's Los Angeles Center for Advanced Film Studles, early in 1971, there has
been much public and private debate over AFI's functioning, and its fate now
hangs In the balance, with decisions on future funding about to be made as we
8o to press. The following article is bus A on extensive conversations with
dozens of AFI critics and supporters, jn- ‘g many people who have been In
positions to observe AFI operations, anc with the director of AFI, George
Stevens, Jr., who discussed AFI policlea .ith me and provided other useful
Information. The article attempts to put forward an assessment of AFI per-
formance so far, and to make a serles of policy recommendations (some of them
for drastic changes, some for continuation of previous policies) as a baals for
working toward a consensus on the AFI which would help to ensure not only ity
survival but its continuation with widespread support in the film community.

Outside usseisments generally seem somewhat beside the point to inhabitants
of a given Institution, as Is elear to anyone In a university rated on some national
scale; and the American Film Institute, though not very large as institutions go
In present soclety, is a complex entity which no ole person can ever quite grasp.
Yet there seems no escape from the attempt—even though we must also recog-
nize, candidly, that thinking about institutlons s almost always a bore, In our
over-institutionalized era, the great drift of thought and feellug is paradoxieally
anti-lnstitutional ; as our corporations and universities and military establish-
ment grow ever larger and more bureaucratic, the human beings who actually
inhablt them grow ever more disaffected—the controllers as well as the con-
trolees. These major institutions already show signs of fatal strain; at some point
not maeny years off, they seem likely to suffer catastrophie breakdowns, f which
we already see the signs : industrial sabotage and general laxity are widespread,
students have iost virtually all confidence in the rationality of university pur-
poses and structures, and the military apparatus 18 on the verge of “unrell-
abllity,” with desertion, fragging. drug-taking, and pelitical or conscientious ob-
Jection reaching stupendous levels. Large institutions have one main advantage:
clout. Sometimes this translates into some kinds of efficlency, and sometimes not.
But they always have one fatal disadvantage: they are no fun. Living within
them, as Frederick Wiseman has patlently been showing us in his fllms, is a
damned drag;: and the natural reaction of people everywhere is to withdraw
not only political allegiance but also Intelligence, energy, and love, which they
attempt to deploy in more direct, human, and life-enhancing channels. Thus the
slogans of organizationally, sophisticated people these days run along such lines
as: Never create one big organization where three small ones would do! De-
centralize! Let those who do the work have a role in controlling it!

It is obligatory to think in such large and personal terms at the start, if we
wish to generate any real perspective in which to view the AFI and its achieve-
ments and failures: otherwise we remain captives of mere isolated current
events. If the AFI iz worth thinking about at all, we must think about its
serjously, not only for what It might practically accomplish that would seem
good to us, but as an institution which seeks to maintain itself, grow, and seek
support or sympathy from human beings. This iz not subjecting AFI to some
kind of 1dlosryneratie political test, it is simply to acknowledge that, like nll in-
stitutions in thia era, AFI must be evaluated not only in terms of words (the old
Puritan standard) but also in terrus of what it adds to the human environmont—
whether It is an entity that commands human sympathy. Institutions which c¢an-
not command it will ultimately wither; for even our majestic main institutivias,
despite nll the money and violence at their disposal, are finally vulnerable to the
simple withdrawal of people's acquiescence.
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On the other hand. if we wish to think serlously about the institutions of the
film world, it is also lmportant not to be sentimental—that is, not to concentrate
merely on “the good of the art” und shnilar wholesome generalities, A scheme
tor a uatlonal gim institute was put torward by people with the good of the art
in mind, but it lay around for a long time without anything huppening. The
actual American Filwm Institute with money in the bank arose only because the
national povernment und big foundations (which are less distinguishable than
y;)u might hmugine) decided it was 2 good thing, and the big glm companies went
along.

Now in general a capitalist stnte takes un economic role in an art under only
two conditions, which may uot be exclusive: elther the art is foundering cow-
merclally (Jike opera and dance) and is maintained by the state because it I8
ornamental and preserves and upper-class cultural image; or the art is potentially
useful or dangerous in political terms, as film was to Goebbels and Mussolini (to
whom we owe the Centro Sperimentale and Venive Film Festival). The stigmata
of such state intervention are by now well known and easily recognized ; in this
country thelr most spectacular manifestaiion is what is called the Lincoln Center
Syndrome. The chief symptoms ave: massive, ornate, espensive buildings;
centralized programs administered from above with little or no public participa-
tlon : great losses incurred from wisestimation of public reactions; a chronie dis-
proportion in budgeting wherchy ceremonial and decorative functions cousume
greater funds than actual work; and a fear of programs that might liberate
energies from below und bring about organization from the bottom up, either by
sproducers” of the art or “¢onsumers.”

Such are the natural dangers to which any art Institution founded under the
conditions we live in may be theoretically expected to fall prey.

Certainly the film industry was in trouble; some of its more forward-looking
membors, at least, realized a film institute might belp develop the new talent that
wia no longer being trained within the corporate structure ; they also doult-
less hoped that it could take over certain research and coordination functions
that the industry might other-vise have to undertake Itsclf, and that it could
sePve as @ focus of national concern for the art in n Wwore politically neutral sense
than the industry's actual trade assoclations. Certainly also the government is
aware of the dangerous potential of film in An era when the media have demon-
strated profound braking effects upon the governments ability to generate war
hysteria ; sophisticated Kulturpolitik thinkers may have hoped that an institute,
by “taming” dissident talents through periodic infusions of cash, might help
stem the steady brain drain from the industry into alternate modes of expres-
slon ; and even If this didn't always help, at least the institute would be in touch
with a sizable portion of the possibly dangerous film-makers of the country.
Whatever precise motives proved critical, it was clear that any American film
institute would be a liberal force in that special American sense in which Lyndon
Johnson, who authorized the AFI's beginnings, was & liheral ; and George
Stevens, Jr.. who had run the US Information Agency foreign-propaganda film
program, was a reliable liberal to run the new Institution.

The record complied by Stevens and his staff seems to me a mixed one, Check-
it g off AFI's wcore aguinst our thecretical dangers, In brief summary (I will
return to xome of these items below) :

The AFI has indeed acquired its monumental edifice, In the Greystone man-
alon in Beverly Hilla: its administration presently resides there, behind fences
and guards. Its mode of operation has leen largely centralist, though it has
regulirly sought advice from widespread sources, Its theater in Washington,
lacking the support of a sizable community of film goers and saddled with un-
realistically large operating expenses, has lost large sums and jeopardized the
future posaibility of regional theaters. Lastly, by failing to develop either a
distribution system or a general membership organization, and being unable
to clarify its relations with grantee film-makers, AFI has cut itself of from Iits
ultimate potential for political bealth, namely a working relationship of mutual
support from wide clements of the American film community.

In the present crisis, characterized by vigorous criticlam of AFI priorities,
administrative practices, accounting, and personnel relations, plus grave doubts
about continued financing, it seems eanential to keep these “strategic” considera-
tions in mind while reviewing the actual work which, in its almont four years,
AFI has accomplirhed. Stevens rometimes replies to critien that the defeetn
of AFI are due mainly to trying to do too much too fast. In the administrative
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sense, this may be true: AFI bas fostered many uvurelated projects that never
quite worked out to anything, But in a lurger and wmore cruclal sense, it may
be argued tbhat AFI has doue too little: it has hot attacked the problems of
distribution which were a main consideration of most of those who proposed
a film institute in the At place; it bas not attempted to build a practical
relationship with a large constituency until financial disaster loowed ; and it
hax lacked a sense that the problems of the film world are connected with the
lurge und agonizing issues of how the arts should help us confront life in patho-
logically “advanced” industriul soclety,

What then has AFI been <loing, and what should it be doing it it hopes to
win wide support for its continuance?

ARCHIVES AND CATALOGUE

The main initial thrust of AFI attention and expenditure was toward the
recovery, preservation, and cataloguing of the basic theatrical film heritage of
the country. The great gap in the Library of Congress and other archives of
the twenties and thirties was somewhat filled in, Decomposing nitrate prints
in varfous collections were were transferred to acetate stock, although some
$10 million is needed to complete the job, "Lost” films were turned up in attics,
European archives, neglected vaults,

Sowme 5,000 films have reportedly been saved, altogether. AFI ghould make it
possible for outside historical researchers to evaluate and use these new re-
sources, by publishing a working mimeographed list of the titles involved,
although the conscnsus of opinion is that the task of salvage has been well
performed. (Also—late in the gawme, but better than never—a knowledgeable
advizory committee has been set up for the archive work.) At any rate, a sub-
stantial number of additional films can now be studied in the LC archive, They
can be examined only on the Steenbeck table and cannot circulate ; but they exist.

Morcover, an exhaustive catalogue of American theatrical fillms has been
established, on the lines of national catalogues that had heen produced in other
countries, providing a* last a central source of factual information about vir-
tually all theatrical films from the past. The first volume of this catalogue is
about to be published, and will constitute a firat-rate research source. It is aiso
important to begin charting the great morass of nontheatrical film, or at least
zelected parts of it, since it 13 in this area that most significant developments
are henceforth likely to center.

Such a project, it bears noticing, is the kind of thing that a large organization
with a lot of money is well equipped to carry out: initiative at the top, backed
by cash and with reasonably good staff selection, can set objective goals and
achieve them. The recommendation here seems clear :

The preservation and catalogue programs should be continued as before the
drastic financial-crinin budget cuts: and an active campaign should be under-
taken toward obtaining congressional funding for the remaining nitrate-transfer
work, Organizationally, the objective here should be to spin off the permanent
archive work into the Library of Congress once funding of the Fim Division
has risen to sufficient levels to support it : the LC is our de facto national archive,
and it would be silly to maintain a separate organization to do its work for
it on any except the present emergency basis, The salary amounts necessary
to the AFI wek of locating and obtaining films are small in any case, lesa than

000 per year. The essential beyond that is to prceure the massive funding
neaded to complete the archival job—{nvolving sums far beyond any realiatic
AFI budgeting. Once that task is accomplished, API should probably confine
itrelf to maintaining a kind of scholarly “visiting committee” which would perl-
odlcally arsess the work of the LC archivist and of our other “private” archives.

INDEPENDENT FILM-MAKER SUFFORY

Another largely successtul AFT program was the providing of production funds
to independent flim-makers, and for a time, to film students and to seiptwriters,
There has been confusion and some hot feeling about the contract provisions
on distribution: the money provided was never a free grant but in effect a
loan. However, on the whole this program seems to have been well administered ;
it came somewhat near the granting-agency ideal: a small office containing
one decicion-maker with a telenhone to a knowlndgeable hoard of advisors, one
secretary, and onte check-writing machine, Funds were given to a surprisingly
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wide variety of film-makers, sowme well known for highly unorthodox works.
some not known at nll. 1t will be sowe time xtill hefore a ~areful evaluation
and assessment of this program is posxible. However, seriptwritityg grants were
piven in 1068 and 1969 to 14 projects by writers including Melvin Van Peebles,
Jim Meliride, Arthur Barron, Fred Wiseman, Terry Sauders, and Jack Gelber:
oven §f these all turnwl out to e failures, they would be honorable ones. Filw-
maker grants in 1968 went to 24 projects, and have resulted in films fneluding
Paul Sharits' Razor Blades, Rolert Kramer's lee, Will Hindle's Watcrsmith,
Jimmy Murakawi's The Good Friend, and John Rorty's lmogen Cunninghoam.
Thirty grants in 1960 aided films that have included George Manupelli's Dr.
Chicago, Jordon Relson’s Mowmentum, and John Haneock's Sticky My Fingers,
Fleet My Feet. The 1970 grauts aided Bruce Baillie's Quick Billy, Connie Bee
son's Aall, A Dortrait, and projects by Tom Palazzolo, Andrew Sarris, Scott
Bartlett, l'atricia Awlin, Caleb Deschanel, aud Jumes MeBride. ARl plans
include some $406,000 tor Lim-waker support in fiscai-year 1972, if the desired
level of tinancing isx obtained. The American fim world is substantially richer
by the films that AFL hax helped tinanee, and a substantial expenditure in this
area will continue to e desirable. The recommendation hiere, therefore, is:
Independent tilw-maker support should be continued much as before, but with
true graats.
DISTRIBUTION

However, film-waker support is not an absolute good in itself. Funds speut on
flw-waking help bolster supply; they do nothing to increuse dewand. Making
s is vnly half the battle, aud not the harder half either. In fim us in other
arts, we do not lack talent ; we lack new connections between talent and uudiences.
The vld connections provided when the theatrical industry wus an etliciently func-
tioning wass-production machine bave been broken. The problem of building
new connections is the overriding organizational problem of the art at present——
with ramitications on aesthetic, technological, economic, political, legal, and in-
dustrial levels. The old Holiywood torms ho longer work: the economie mecha-
pisms of the industry's “independent™ production are becoming unfeusibly
chaney ; the role of tilm iu public life and as an industry is increasingly uncertain.

In sucl circumstances we surely wight have expected a national film institute
to address major energy to this area of concern. This could have meant, to give
some examples: carrging out a somewhat detailed inquiry into the nature and
sources of the problems vexing our distribution system : exploring novel distribu-
tion approaches which commercial distributors huve not so fur been able or
willing to experiment with ; attempting to coordinate the alternate circuits that
have already come into existence in the college and university world, so that
thelr joint economic welght would be more usefully felt: pressing new tech-
nology (Smm, videotape, cassettes, cte.) into the service of increusing diversity
and directness of contact betweend fimmakers, filmviewers, and flm teachers;
initiative in plauning how to utilize education and cable TV. AFI has moved in
none of these directions. and as far as 1 cun determine from talking with Stevens,
has not even taken the matter seriously epough to debate policy alternatives.
(This is not, apparently, bhecause of obstructionism by industry representatives
on the Board of Trustees, as has heen rumored.)

In the event. thus. aithough AFI has given partial support to many excellent
production projects, the distribution even of these fllms has been left in limbo.
In some cases the fllmmnkers have themselves been able to muake distribution
deuls (sometimes only afier hagsling with AFI). In some cuges films remain on
the shelf. In a few cases AF1 hag made or instagated deals. But these activities
have all remained passively within the existing constipated distribution
machinery, when what s newded is precisely some energetic initiative in breaking
through the existing blockuges.

It is important to realize that new films have been left increasingly stranded
during the period of AFl's existence because of the cannibalization of the old
independent 16mm distributors by big corporations; in the ensuing reorganiza-
tions almed ut greater profitability. the distributors have lost their film-wise
staffe. and thelr openness to new films has declined sharply: thev are making
plenty of money with the old collections—Duilt up not by corporate managers
but by individunl small businessman who loved films and had taste: Tom
Rrandon, Teo Dratfield, Willard Morrison, and their many unsung colleagues.
It has, ironically, been precisely during the period when American independent
production has blossomed artistically that distribution has become harder,with
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fllmwakers turning increasingly to self-help gruups like Canyon Cinema and the
New York Film Makers Coo,

But it is not only to prevent its own tilms from Iying unseen that AFI initia-
tive in distribution Is essential, There are at least three other major cultural
reasons. First, the obstacles to circuiation of foreign films are such that the US
can be cublel a cinewaticaily under-developed nation: there is a great bucklog
of interesting torelgn films that hive never guined distribution in this country,
and the situation is steadily deteriorating, though we have not yet achieved the
ixolution of a poverty-striken East European country lke Poland. (Here, for
instance, AFL coopdination could asseble bouking guarantees that would cover
subtitling costsor Second, distributor price policiesy are gradually forcing a con-
traction and distortion of tilm use by swall colleges and in clussrooms. The hoom
I colivge large-audicncee showlugs has led to a ereeping and then galloping in-
Hatlon of rentals. The sitnation has bcome so serious that some kind of con-
certed boyeott by educators is now heing contewpluted, on a national basis; if
housewives can roll buek supermarket prices. the reasoning goes, so can film
teachiers, who are potentially u fur wore tightly orgunizable group. (lere, active
AF] pressure on distributors eould have helped develop realistic sliding scales
to ensure the avallability of the basic materfals of the art for those who wish
to teach it). Third only by reaching out to a nationa} general membership with
meuningful services can AFI build the constituency it needs; and better dis-
tribution ix not only o need, it ix the need which all Awerican film lovers share.
It AFD ¢an provide greater availubility of filmx, it can presumably also provide
udmisslon reductions. price advantages on hooks and publications, membership
Information services, and other worthwhile services.

This is perhaps the place to repeat that some cultural organizations—including
our operas, film festivals, subsidized theater companies, and similar elements of
“managed culture™—ure run by initiative and money coming down from on high,
When the moncy stops, they stop, because their vitality has been artificially
induced. The old film-society movement, now largely replaced by proframs
wmanaged by paid college officials, was un example of u different way of doing
things: self-propelled. self-tinanced, und self-controlled. In the Film Makers Coop,
Cunyon Cinema, Newsreel, American Documentary Films, and similar groups
we have contemporary examples : operations where the initiative comes from the
people who badly want to accomplish something, and somehow find the where-
withal and energy uceded to do it. These organizations are always a bit slapdash
and seemingly in constant jeopardy; they have beat-up furniture, funky offices,
unpaid phone bills, und unorthodox habits of correspondence. But they have a
lot of good friends; they are resilient; they are respected and loved because of
what they do und who they are, not becurse of their “image.” We need more of
them ; and wherever possible we should do what has to be done through organiza-
tions of that type rather than through cushy-financing outfits, It is not only that,
dollar for dollar and man for man, such small, personal organizations are mora
eficient than big, heavy-administrative-cost ones, but that they are more pleasant
and liberating places to work in.

THE CENTER FOR ADVANCED FILM STUDIES

I wust move o, however, to the stage of AFI's history when Stevens moved
from Weshiugton to Los Augeles and began the Center there, which led some
observers to teur a concentratlon on production and a neglect of AFI's other
functions, At first such fenrs appeured groundiess, for the chief activity in LA
was to e the schoul at Greystone, intended as a “conservatory” for talented
young flm-makers, operating on a tutorial system and combining production
training, scholurly research, and actual film-making. The Greystone mansion (a
city-owned white elephant in Beverly Hills awquired for §1 per year but expensive
to repair, maintain, and guard) was refitted with offices, a very ¢ostly projection
hooth and screening room, and sophisticated modern editing and sound equip-
ment, It became. in effect, u small studio. Serfs from the outside enter the grounds
through o puarded gate, reminlecent of old studio flefdoms, The main
bhuilding is enormous in scale, and its wide corridors, balconies, and staircases
seem strangely empty. as if the place has carried over some of the atmosp‘here
of 4 mortuary from its use ax one in Richardson's ilm The Loved One. (Fore-
bodingly. this was Greystones' last practical use hefore AFI took it over, except
for hippies crashing overnight in the extensive grounds.)
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Something like $2 willion, which is about one third of AFY's total outlays, has
been spent so far ou the Center, and its projected 1972 budget is over a milifon;
these outlays have heen toward the education of some 40 Fellows. This scale of
expenditure has given rise to the charge that the Ceurer taul i5 HUW WHRBaE Jlie
Institmie dog. As nay Loveland, steven’s former assisrant who resigned in pro-
test against AFI policies and firings puts it, “It appears that $2.6 million has
leen speut at the Center so that 30 film-makers caa have inadequate production
expericnve, they have been less than prolitic so far. While they huve received
seript counseling from Frank Daniel and have written & number of short and
foature scripts, they have certainly failed to gain much practical experience in
film-making—and they hardly needed a mansion and $2.6 million to write seripts.”

The Center is, it seems to me, a microcosm of AF] problems in »miniature,”
and its orientation thus needs extensive discussion. The basic aim, according
to Ntevens, was to help train a new generation of American film-makers who
wmight do for America what the New Wave did in France. Although most early
think!ing ahout an A¥{ did not envision a new school as & necessary part of an
institute, the pulling and hauling over the Stanford Research Institute’s “in-
dependent” study (which paralleled AFI's start) resulted in the inclusion of
a school in the AFI's tentative organization chart.

Now on a basic level, it is extremely difficult to justify spending any money
at all to establish another film school in the United States, as opposed to avail-
able easy alternatives such as subsidizing existing schools, making grants fo
deserving young film-makers, or establishing an extensive apprenticeship system.
The sole argument for doing so would be if one had a scheme in mind which
could in fact hope to accomplish what happened in 1’aris. For on a more mundane
level, it is relatively easy and getting easier to teach Alm-makers the technical
rudiments of the art, As Conrad Hall (no niean technician) recently remarked,
“The technique is all easy to learn. I could teach anyone to be a cameraman in
a week.” Film courses in high schools, colleges, and university extension classes
are widely available : besides. mary aspirants are capable of teaching themselves
much of what they need to know tochnically, with a little help from their sTiends
in film companies, television crews, film school classes, and so on.

On the other hand, no one has yet proved that film as an art can he taunght
anywhure, or in any amount of time, or with any amount of machinery. The
artistic record of our film schools is not impressive when compared, for instance,
with that other great *“school,” vaudeville; and it might well be argued that the
most successful contemporary film sehool is not a rchool at all, but the Cine-
mathdque Francaise. The lesson of Paris is indeed an instructive one; for the
impact of the official school, the IDHEC, was as nothing; what counted was the
fmpact of Langlois's incessant and dumbfoundingly catholic film exhibitions on
the one hand, and the impact of the thinking done by André Bazin and his
colleagues on the other. What happened in Paris during the formative years of
the New Wave was that a considerable number of film-mad young people took
advantage of Langlois’s policies and, by forming a dense network of cinéclubs
of their own. added still further to the screening resources of their city; they
talked film incessantly : and they then used these experiences to work out their
own new ways of making fllms. We are still taking the precise measure of
their achievements, which can (desipite their di: ersity) be looked at as a push-
ing of the American individualist cinema to its ultimate, logical conclugions:
but the important thing to remember is that these achievements flowed from
an intellectunl tradition, operating at a particular juncture of history and film
history. If we are to trace a comewhat similar course, t'serefore, it is not the
examp'e of TDHEC we must follow, but that of Langlois and Bazin. In
short, difficult problemr of theory and orientation must be dealth with: and
the only way they can be dealt with ix to mobilize the kinds of resources
marshalled in Parls; endless sereenings open to all who care about the art:
endlexs discussions, private and public; endlesr theorizing and criticlzing in a
variety of publications;: and finally, an openness to new talents on the part of
fipancial backers and distributors.

It seems to me highly doubtful that such an {ntellectual enterprise can be car-
tied out in Los Angeles. but I am not against an attempt being made : indeed the
attempt should also be made in New York. San Francisco, Boston, Chicago. How-
ever. Greyatone is totally unsuited as a Los Angeles site for it. and the elitist
agsumptions that underlie the Center are totally inappropriate. There i8 no
human way of ascertaining who are the Truffauts, Godards, Chabrols, Rohmers
of America, and then biinging them to the Center to ripen; they can be found—
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indeed they can only find themselves—solely through a complex social process
of dealing with films. each other, and the American situation. Therefore, if the
AFl is to have any significant effoct in this direction, it will not be through the
operation of the closed-off Center, which is after all just another (if richer) film
school added to those already existing in LA, but through its aid in developing
general Amer..an film culture: in other words, through its primary tasks in the
archive, educarion, research, and distribution areas.

There are two main obstacles facing all talented young people wishing to
develop their film-making talents and undertake commercial film-making at
bresent : the difficulty of getting one’s first films distributed, and the difficulty
of getting “into” the industry, union-wise, influence-wir: ete. The Center has
fone effect in these areas for its chosen few. But both o (hese are general prob-
lews that the AFI could attack if it wished : by developing an aggregate distribu-
tion policy and by a large apprenticeship program, similar to its intern
appointments but (1) far more numerous, and (2) extended to montheatrical
films, which by now may well interest more talented young fllm-makers than
theatrical features do. The nurturing of talent is a statistical gawme, as the old
studios knew : you must plant a lot of acorns to get a few oaks. To get some per-
spective on the way in which fllm-school spending can be evaluated, we shouid
remember that with the funds that have heen spent on the Center, about 600
apprenticeship grants could have been made, assuming something like $3.000 per
grant, which most grantees could supplement with income from the productions
they work on. (Those fellows who have had internships have generally reported
themselves immensely benefitted, incidentally ; this seems to be the most success-
ful aspect of Center educational effort.)

To the principled case against any AFI school at all, we must add many
other dificultiex. The faculty. with the exception of Frank Danfel who was
formerly dean of the P'rague filn school. has had no educational background ; the
operations of the school have had no theoretical or intellectual orientation that
might justify its elitist position. Daniel is a good screenwriter and a fatherly
fleure who is appairently excellent as a seript supervisor: but he comes from an
utterly alien tradition and has had no significant intellectual contribution to
npke to film thought: his draft outline for the educational orfentation of the
Center sornds like a UNESCO dacument. full of the hest intentions but Loping
vaguely to offer all things to all men. The formal Center teaching program has
evidently in fact boiled dawn to eecasional guest lectures and visitations by active
film-makers. Although sc:ie 700 films are reportedly screened yearly (half of
these for oral-history projects) they are very badly attended by the fellows, and
are largely American featurev. which hardly constitute the total universe of
important films. (Sometimes, indeed, nobody at all shows up for the screenings,
not even the person who requested them: and a rule has had to be established
that a film will be run if only one person turns up forit.)

It 18 no news to the older fllm schools that it is unreasonable in the long haul
to expect active film-makers to spend much time at a school. although they are
&lad to come for an oceasional appearance (especially if, as AFI has now begun
to do. this gets on television). But if it is hard to bring film-makers to the stu-
dents, why not take students to the film-makers through apprenticeships, as has
long been customary {n other arts?

Moreover, the existznce of the Center has tended to distart over-all AFI budg-
eting. Heavy Center expenses (partly but not entirely connected with large
and unplanned outlays on a feature being produced by one of the fellows, Stan-
ton Kaye) have drained away funds that should have hieen spent on archives,
research, and education on a national level. In the state of the theatrical in-
dustry today. production of features is extremely risky : it will be extraordinary
indeed, despite Stevens's optimism on this score, if the Kaye picture actually
produces income for AFL In any event, feature production on this financial scale
($250.000 or more) is clearly xomething that needs to be undertaken by normal
venture capital: when a production goes this enormously over bndget, it should
stop until further venture capital is secured. (The AFI i not the Swedish Film
Inxtitute, with its large tax-lerived production funds.)

It is difficult to venture compact recommendations concerning the Center, hut
part of the difficulty is precisely that the Center isx so heavily implicated with
the rest of the AFI. Therefore, I propose that the principle of many-small-organi-
zations-are-hes ter-than«ne-hig-one be applied:

The Center for Advanced Film Studies should be spun off into an entirely sepa-
rate organization., with its own Board of Trustees and Director. If the Ford
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foundation is, as Stevens wmaintains, interested in supporting a film conserva-
tory, by all means let it do so. Greystone is now equipped for the burpose, and
can evidently be maintained physically at a cost of something like $70,000 per
year. But let the Center exist on its own, =0 that the AFI will be free of its
weight—organizational, administrative, and financial. The policy of having one
man attempt to run hoth organizations seems clearly wistaken. It is charged by
his critics that George Stevens, Jr. pulls down $60,000 per year: it is replied by
his friends that he works hard. What is needed, however, is not one wan strug-
gling to do a $60,000 job, but two men doing $30,000 jobs without stretching
themselves as thin us Stevens has to. The necessity to try und manage the Ceuter
as well as AFI as a whole, it seems to me after extensive talks with him, has
meant that Ntevens has not been focusing proper policy-making energy on gen-
eral AFI priorities since he went to Los Angeles Greystone bas, it seem to me.
been far closer to Stevens's main personal interests than his work in managing
the AFI's other areas: certainly It connects more directly with his prior ex-
perience as a film producer with USIA and eurlier, not to mention his family
background in the feature industry. It may be, therefore, that hoth he and his
constituency wouid be happier if the AFI ani Center are split, and he directs
the Center. It seems clear, at any rate, that Stevens has little taste Yor trying
to turn AFT into an ageressively national orgunization in wide and direct contact
with film-concerned people on every level. :

The disparity between Steven's approach 'ind what is needed becomes clearer
it we turn to an examination of other aress of AFI work, but before doing so
let me list a number of recommendations concerning the spun-off Center itself:

An apprenticeship period should be required of all resident fellows, and a
nationwide apprenticeship program should e established, not only with theatrical
feature directors but also makers of docamentaries and experimental films of
every kind. An expanded fellowship pregram should also be established for
scholars and critics, und this program too should assist both resident fellows
and fellows who wish to carry out progrr.ms at established centers of film study.
whether universities or such institutions a3 the Museum of Modern Art, the
Cinémathéque Francaise, etc, The program for resident fellows should not he
confined to beginning scholars as at present, but should be partly (only partly)
modeled on research centers in other fields, where established scholars are
offered a year in a “hothouse” atmosphere,

Second, the staff of the Center should be expected to develop a theoretical
rationale for their work which relates to the gereral situation not merely of the
American film but of film as a wordwide art form. This rationale should not
denigrate theory and criticism or be otherwise intellectually provincial.

Third, there should be a minimun, of special showings at the Center and what
there are should be publicized; instead fellows should be encouraged to par-
ticipate in the general on-going life: of exhibitions. discussions, and publications
in their city. (As explained further below, AFI ghould, once it is rid of the
Center, undertake an active regional role and do some screenings itself in
convenient central locations.)

Fourth, fellows should have a oice in management of the Center, through
some democratic mechanism, particularly as regards allocation of praduction
hudgets ; this would impel them to develop skills in articulating their proposals
and developing principled arguments on their behalf, through being involved in
a real social process.

REGIONALISM

Since some of the recommendations which follow are not within the power of
AFT ar it is presently organized, let me first outline how it seems to me AFI
should function in its national role. It hax heen recognized hy all, since the firs.
discusalons of an institute, that the geography of this country is a terrible ohtacle.
If our culture and our fiim industry were centered in one place, ar Is true of
T.ondon, Paris, and indeed mort capitals, the Institute could be loented there
and centralized functions would be appropriate in many areas (thouch tae
British Film Institute, for exaiple, ir now engaged in a recional theaters

rogram). AR a creation of the federal government, AFT found itself in Warh-
Png'ton. a singularly unfilm-minded city. An ahortive branch office war opened in
New York: then the Center was estahlished at Greystone, and the center of
gravity of the organization shifted to the West,

It seems crucial to recognize that a guccesaful AFT must be dedicated to pro-
moting the film interests of all regions of the country, and must be in close touch
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with the varying problems of those regions. Thus, regional offices should be opened
in Los Angeles, New York, Chicago, and perhaps other cities as well. Uanlike
Greystone, these offices should be located in easily accessible places; they should
provide modest screening facilities capable of being opened to the public, with
& public coffeeshop adjacent thereto where film people could meet, informal
events and presertations could be held, etc. Compact office space should be pro-
vided for n small staff, whose primary responsibilities would include coordinat-
ing work on distribution problems, aiding and advising educatonal programs, and
reporting events and developments to the national office and AFI Reports. This
staff would encourage the development of a network of advisory and ad hoc com-
mittees drawn from the local #ilm community (broadly conceived to Include
educators, film-makers, students, critics, industry members, und persons from
the %eneral public who care about films). The staff would also be concerned to
develop a general public membership program. In short, they would act as gad-
flies, inspirations, stimulators, troubleshooters ; they would go out and engage
with the film problews of the country, and attempt to bring AFI'S prestige, influ-
ence, and money to bear in solving them.

One important task of the AFI regional offices would be the development of
regional theaters, either directly under AFI auspices like the one in Washington,
or through assisting local museums or other groups in the manner of the BFI.
Unfortunately, the Washington theater has been so expensive that its experience
will tend to frighten off those interested in beginning other theaters. After modest
and quite successful beginnings, the Washington theater was moved to a high-
rent shopping center where its losses have been spectacular (on the order of
$100,000 per year). Next year it goes to the Kennedy Art Center, but expensive
outfitting is involved there too, and Stevens foresees another $100,000 deficit. In.
stead of working towand other regional theaters directly, however, AFI policy is
now to put on "spectaculars” in collaboration with big department stores, as has
been done in Minneapolis and Houston. These operate through high-powered
hoopla of stars and big names; they garrer n fow memberships, but it seems
extremely unlikely that the Officlal Culture types who attend them will consti.
tute the backbone of a repertory theater audience, while it seems ail too likely
that this kind of show will alienate the young people who in fact constitute guch
a potential audience.

The AFI Theater in Washington should be returned to its former modest level
of operation, with expenses kept relatively in line with income, It ghould be
operated as a conscious pilot program to explore how self-sustaining theaters can
be maintained in citles lacking large film-mad populations. The essentials should
Le modestly in “image.” active and daring programming (as has been the case
in Washington), and active attempts to connect the theater with community in-
terests and needs,

Presumably, if AFI must continue to rely on government funds, its head-
qg:rters office should be in Washington, despite the cultura] disadvantages of
that elty.

SESEARCH AND PUBLICATIONS

Re?:rning to the other main areas of AFI activity, what has been happening
in the past six months is a cutting back of programs as AFI has run out of
money. Stevens claims that production people have been fired too; but the ire
of the education and critical community was most directly raised by the firing
of the Center research staff: shortly thereafter, not only Education Manager
Ron Sutton in Washingzton, but also Stevens’ administrative asaistant Kay Y.ove-
land resigned: and a petition of protest was then signed by a large number of
people still remaining on the staff, on both coasts. In such circumstances bitter-
ness is natural. Stevens cluims that just ar much research and education work
is golng on now ax before. But what he means is the oral history program : and
as far as participants at the recent educators conference in 8t, Louis can tell,
AFI is hoping to cast them loose as soon as possible. It seems clear, then, that
an important change of emphasis has taken place. But it is not easy to evaluate
the past or present contributions of AFI in the research or scholarly area.

Skepticism s inevitable, hecause scholarly work is one thing that institutions
are never good at: they serve hest hy providing libraries or similar facilities
and leaving the scholars alone. Judging by the evidence of cur American universi-
ties, the “community of scholars” Robert Hutchins spoke of cannot he willed into
existence simply by hiring scholars and butting them in one building; it springs
up sometimes in some places through a happy concatenation of circumstances.
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What was going on at the Center seems to have been preparatory in nature.
Sewinars were held : discussions were carried out; books were envisioved. One
project bore on the nature of visual style in fil, hoping to develop a suitable
vocabulary for analysis, A study was afoot on anjmation, and several on his-
torical aspects of Hollywood film-making and film-mukers, Tie role of the paid
staff was to assist the fellows doing these projects through discussion and advice
and there was some overlap with manugeent of the oral histories projects.
some-of the work planned may come to publication stuge in due course, when
it eun be evaluated by all, On the other hand. those staff or fellows who have in
fact publixhied critical work (Jdim Kitses, Paul Schrader, Steven Mawmber, Bob
Mundy. and othersi would doubtless have gone on producing whether the Center
existed or not. and whether or not they bappened to be in Los Angeles, London,
or New York. .

The oral histories program, which is continuing after the firings (management
of it ix not. after all. a terribly complex job) invo!vex both experienced und pub-
lished interviewers and beginuers. We can contidently rely on the knowledge and
interviewing skills of Gavin Lumbert on Cukor, Albert Johnson on Wellman and
leroy, Charles lighaw on Garwmes, Peter Bogdanovich on Dwan, Walsh, and
McCarey. or Kevin Brownlow. But only later will we be able to assess the 30
other projects now underway. It must also be remembered that although oral
histories serve to preserve the memories and opinions of iv portant industry fig-
ures, they are only the beginning of scholarly work, and certainly do not constitute
film history in themselves. There is a tendency to think of tape-recording as ful-
filling the d» 'es of a scholar: but the tapes only provide a partial basis for the
dificult process of sorting out truths, exaggerations, falsehoods; ict seeing
through the opacities of events and films to what actually happened and what it
meant. If the orul history program results only in tapes, and not in the writing
af history, it will be a failure,

Partial support was given to Filmfacts magazine, and various bulletins were
published, plus a guide to college film courses.

For the rest, no scholarly or research publications have been issued by the
AFI itself. A series of transceribed guest discussions is now planned, but judging
from the first. with Fellini, these will be pleasant conversations but hardly
significant contributions to film thought. (The Fellini hooklet has the attraction
of being modestly printed, though apparently its cost was far from modest.)

If we axsume that AFI policy should be directed toward furthering the highest
levels of research and scholarship in film, it is clear that a drastic reordering and
rethinking is required. AFI has spent something like $450,000 in the “publications
and re-earch” area. Aside from the above-noted items, this has bought some
extraordinarily expensive rumination about the problems of putting out a general
film magazine that would appeal to everybody, which is now acknowledged to be
impossible (as those of us already active in the field have always maintained).
As Kay Loveland uotes, “It is hard to believe that this much money has been
spent with so little result”; and those of us who work in more rigorously admin-
istered organizations can hardly help concluding that a great deal of extravagance
and carelessness have heen involved. While it seems that no actual malfeasance
has occurred. the AFI has evidently been run by the loose standards usual in the
big-money world of foundation grants. where “image.” plentiful assistants, and
insulation from accountability are the rule, and count for more than mere hum-
drum work. $450,000 {8 a modest number in this world : but consider what it might
have hought (after deducting 109 for overhead and administration): it is
enough to provide royalty advances (part of which could have heen regained
and royveled to further projects) of £5.000 for 40 hooks plus $10.000 for 20 more:
or enough to subridize the entire printing costs of about 50 film books : or enouh
to p2 v the deficits of all America’s ilm magazines for at least a decade: or enough
to commission. edit. print and distribute gratis some 135 modestly printed
scholarly monographs of perhapsa 100 pages each.

Further developments in this area could obviously hecome very complex, hut
for a beginning we could recommend that. in an AFI from which the Center has
been spun off;

A program of grants and royalty-advance funding should be established to aid
researchers who cannot secure. regular commercial royalty advances for their
projects. One special area where heavy commitments of time and energy are
involved is history; attention should be given not to committee-style work in
history, but to backing mature scholars capable of undertaking large-scale
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synthetic histories, both of American ilm and film worldwide. Scholars and crities
should be encouraged to utilize the oral history materials for what they are :
raw materials toward the writing of analytic and historical works.

AFI should itselt publish some special-interest works of too limited an audience
to interest regular publishers, whether these are by AFl-supported writers or not.
(The decision to publish should always e a separate decision from research-
krant decisions, ) Nome examples of useful materials which cannot at present find
a4 market are: short monographs—longer than articles, shorter than books: cer-
tain types of seripts: studies of orgunizational problems in the tilm teld.

AFI should continve and expand the AF1 Repr rts publication so that it be-
comes a truly natiounl newsletter, not merely about AFI activities, but about
all tilm events of wore than purely commercial or routine interest, It should he
very rapid in its publication schedule and modest in appearance, rathor on the
lines of two worthy predecessors, Canyon Cinema News and New Canadian Film,
This is particulurly important becnuse of its great usefulness in building a
hational mewbership organization. Such a publication, if modestly staffed (one
person) and aggressively edited. would be virtually self-sustaining,

A research and reference service shionld be muintained in connection with the
National Film Catalog; for practical reasons, such as the great concentration of
archive and library resources (and writers) there. n referehce officer should
probably tw located in New York, although the Library of Congress makes Wash-
ington a possibility, This service should. like its excellent counterpurt at the
British Film Institute, assist scholars und eritics doing research. film-mekers
und industry people needing information, aund AFI staff who need assistance.

EDUCATION /7

The research staff at the Center assisted thé education staff {based in the
East) by varicas Kinds of consultation and advice. In an AFI from which the
Center has been spun off, the education department should bLe responsible for
its own reseaxch work,

There are two levels on which “education” is a proper function of AFIL. The
most crucial is assisting the development of the widespread ferment of screenings,
discussions, publications, and beginning film-making which must exist as the com-
post from which wajor artists and films will hopefully grow. Work on this level,
us carried out by the regional offices, should be democratic in the best sense,
tuking no account of otlicial qualifications or social distinctions: it would be
excessive to expect that a juvenile delinquent, deserter, and general no-good like
the young Francois Truffant would be appointed a Fellow but we must demand
that he would be admitted to sereenings and discussions like anybody else—just
us he wus, in fact, at the Cinémathéque und at the cinéclubs around the Latin
Quarter in Paris.

The other level is assistance to formalized education, which practically speak-
ingz means chietly high schools, since colleges tend to e Jealous of their peroga-
tives, British film teachers on hoth secondary and college levels (aided by their
own associution and now the BFI1) have been exploring this area for many years;
our problem is to recapitulate their experience as quickly as possible, and to
push ahead with our own. AFI has worked hard to bring us up to date: holding
seminars for teachers, providing guidance, teaching suggestions, reassurance,
and information, 1n general, this program went forward well, and laid the founda-
tion for regional groups of teachers who are now, with the cutback in AFI funds,
contempluting formation of their own national orgunizations—surely a useful
development, for which AFI should provide seed mouey. (The educators also
propose to elect an AFI Trustee from their membership, and this would provide
a bit of leavenlng to the co-optation process by which the Board members are
now selected.)

As in the research area, we can here only suggest a few baaic uims for the ed-
ucation department, which should be funded as u major AFI effort :

Experimentation with teaching methods. us was done in the "model curricula
sites” program. should be resumed, and their results published.

A quarterly journal written by and published for film teachers should be eg-
tablished. along the lines of the British SCREEN.

Regional and national seminara should be held periodically for the exchange of
ideas. until such time as these can be replaced by conventions of the national
teachers association.
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Education officers in the regional AFI offices should hold meetings, seminars,
showings, and other events useful in developing film education in their areas.

CONTROL AND ADMINISTRATION

The Board of Trustees which controls AFI evolved through a series of commit-
tees appointed by the federal Arts Council key people in the early stages were
Gregory Peck, William Pereira (a forwer art director and now architect). George
Stevens, Sr.. and an actress named Elizabeth Ashley. In due course George
Stevens, Jr., became Involved; the Stanford Research Institut:: was hired to
produce a report on what a film institute ought to do; and by the time the actual
first Board was constituted, basic policy was set. Thereafter the Board has been
a self-perpetuating body (its members pick their own successors, on a staggered
schedule). It is a heavily Establishment board, with a token independent film-
maker or two. But since this is an Establishment-run society, there is perhaps
nothing to object to about this if the board delivers the goods. Two kinds of
“goods” are required. befure we can conclude that the board is doing its job:
money and aggressive policy-making.

The money question will he resolved, one way or the other, shortly after this
issue of FQ appears. Funds for the next fiscal year are lieing sought from the
National Endowment for the Arts and from private sources (mostly in the in-
dustry) ; some Ford Foundation funding will carry over. In future, Board mem-
bers should be expected to actively support fund-raising work.

As far as policy goes, the Board's central mistake has been to ignore the
distribution area—and the potential for nationwide involvement and support
which lay in regional offices and regional theaters. A “commission” to study dis-
tribution problems is now being proposed by Stevens but this seems too little, and
it ix unquestionably too late. Parallel to this fundamenta! distortion of policy are
the developments associated with the Center: if the education, research, informa-
tion, and publications programs should look outward, involving themselves with
film people everywhere, the Center looks inward, spending very large sums that
touch only a handful of penple.

Since the Board controls the balance of AFI outlays, it is the Board's re-
sponsibility to lay down firm program outlines for Stevens and the staff. The
Board, however. is a large and unwieldy body: it meets rarely. Real responsibility
rests with its executive committee: Greguiy Peck. Arnold Picker of United
Artists, Arthur Penn. Jack Valenti of the MPAA, John Culkin, David Mallery.
and John Schneider of CBS. It is to these men, along with Stevens himself. that
responsibility for AFI’s performance falls.

Part of the problem in the administration of AFI, and therefore in evaluating
its performar.ce in different areas, lies in the amorphousness of the organization.
As far a= 1 can tell. everything of any importance (plusa great deal which is not)
iz decid »d by Stevens personally: there are not even really any official “depart-
ments.” though people have heen sometimes appointed “managers”: outlays of
money have remained tightly in Stevens' hands. During the financial crisis of the
past vear or 80, a great deal of budgetary reshuflling seems to have taken place.
with the over-all result being a relative transfer of resources so that the Center
has prospered and the other aspects ot AFI work have shrunk. It seems to me
that the Bonrd's resnonsibility could be fulfilled thus:

The Board should establish plain and explicit policies in the various areas of
AFI operatlon (after spinning off the Center as a separate organization). Each
mainre area sitanid hove a fixed and publle vearly hudeet. and it should be ad-
ministered as a Department, with 8 manager who meets occasionally with trustees
to discuss the Department's preblems and needs. The Board should also employ
a comptroller to supervise budgets and expenditures, and the general outlines of
AFI expenses rhould be routinely publicized to maintain public confidence.

Many charges have heen made by fired ataff members and their supporters con-
cerning financial waste and general mismanagement hy Stevens and hisassoclates.
Kay Loveland. Stevens’ former administrative assiztant. has written that “Not
all these administrative expenditures taken individually are unnecessary, but as a

" whole they add up to a life style more approprinte to a successful profit-making

movie studio than to a struggling young non-profit organization, 8o often needless
expenditurea were made hecause the lnck of a guiding vision rerulted in too mvuch
money being fpent in too few areas.” She also charges that “Throughout AFT's
existence, staff morale has heen very low and employees have remained almost
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continually frustrated and dismayed at management policies and practices, both
toward individuals and departmental programs. Confronted with gross salary in-
equities (the AFI Director made $75,000 [cut to $60,000 in the erisix], the educa-
tion manager §13.000). negligivle fringe henefity (In California employees were
not protected by unemployment and disability insurance for almost two years),
and management’s failure 1o develop clear and fair employment and severance
policies. staff have felt used and dispensal:te,”

Devotion to a good cause does not excuse an organization from its obligation
to provide rational personnel policies, and both the recent uprodr and earlier staff
grumbling Indicate that the Board should require management to develop ex-
plcit procedures and standards in the personnel area. The staff should also
realize that, despite their professional status in many instances, they also play
the role of employees, and need some kind of organization through which they
can represent their interests to management.

It was characteristic of the process by which such organizations as AFY are
formed that Colin Young, who had led the discussions that first mobhilized senti-
ment on behalf of a flm institute, and who had more ideas about what such an
institute should do than anybody else around, was not invited to sit on the
Roard of Trustees. When I asked Stevens why, among aill the people who had
done scholarly, critical, or university-level film teaching in this country, only
Arthur Knight (who bhas excellent high-level industry connections) was on the
Hoard, Stevens allowed that he Just couldn’t understand how such an oversight
had occurred. Knight has of course been an extremely valuable member of the
Board: but the persistent exclusion of all others who have done serlous ntel-
lectual work in the American film world is perhaps the major “symbolic” reason
why AFI so lacks friends among those people who loved film before it came *a
the attention of the big foundations: and it goes far to explain certain biases of
AFI operations. The Board should Include several additional members who have
done original and Important thinking about film as an art (historians, teachers,
critics) and can help redress the halance that has tipped so far in the direction
of production. This indeed seems to me the most crucial reconmnendation that
can be made ; without such a move, support for AFI will continue to erode almost
everywhere outside the walls of Greystone,

As far as I can tell, very few people in the film world want the American Film
Institute to die. Too many high hopes have heen attached to it for anyone to
write it off easily: and it has accomplished its tasks of archive and film-maker
support with distinction. Its potential for helping to develop a national! film
culture is large. However, many peaple are troubled by what seems to them an
imbalance in AFI priorities, and by the signs of internal personnel difficulties.
What is needed. therefore, if AFI is to Successfully regroup after Its present fi-
nancial crisis and go forward into a second phase of existence, is a wholesale re-
examination and reordering of AFI priorities. If a new consensus can be achieved
on what AFT ourht to be doing, this could serve as the basis for a genuine con-
stituency that could help AFI survive in the long run—both through direct
membership support and through political pressure ajmed at f iller government
support, which is the source of money for all other film institutes in the world.
(The BFI gets some §1,800,000 yearly. and BFI Income from publications, admis.
sjonr, etc. Is almost as great; the BFI, however, also operates the national
archive, which here I8 a respongibility of the Library of Congress.) If the Center
can be spun off and AFI policles turned around. AFI will oniy have begun to
fight on behalf of the art. If that cannot be accomplished, the struggle Is already
over, and we can begin preparing inscriptions to be engraved somewhere at Grey-
stone.

[From Screen. Summer 1971)

(Richard Thompson)

After three and ane-half years of operation, the American Film Institute {s the
focus of controversy flowing from administrative and policy decislons taken In
January 1971. What follows is a review and critique of the AFI's history. I have
tried to make clear my relationship to those events.

Many members of the film community have withheld comment on the AFI
issue hecause insufficient Information was avajlable to them. Perhaps this report
will provide a useful basis for dialogue between the AFI management and the
national constituency it should serve.
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CHEATION OF THE AFI

The United States was the last great tilm-producing nation to initinte a national
film institute, With a combination of Federal Government and private funding
($1.2 million each from the Federal Government's National Endowment for the
1lumanities. the Ford Foundation, the Motion Pleture Assoclution of America,
and private sources), the AFL was officially founded in June 1967, Other agencies
have long performed film institutional duties, the Library of Congress, the
Museuin of Modern Art, the George Euastwan Liouse, colleges, universities, film
socleties, publications, and private Individuals,

On December 19, 1966, the National Foundation on the Arts and Humanities
announced :

_.. the establishment of an Awerican Film Institute, thus formally activating the
recommendation of President Lyndon B. Johnson made on the occaxion of the
signing of the Arts nnd Humanities Bill on September 20, 1965,

The Filin Advisory Council will provide guidance during the preparation of
the final report of the Stanford Research Institute. whose comprehensive study
on the organization and location of the Awmerican Film Institute is scheduled to
be completed by mid-February of 1967. Other members of the Film Advisory
Council (in addition to Roger Stevens and Gregory Peck) ure : Elizabeth Ashley,
actress: Sherrill Corwin, president, National Association of Theatre Owners;
Johu Culkin. SJ, director, Center for Communications. Fordham University :
Bruce Herschensohn, Herschensohn Motion Picture Productions and producer
of USIA's recent film on the late President Keunedy ; Charlton Hestou, actor;
David Mallery, Director of Studies, National Assoclation of Independent Schools:
William I.. Pereirn, Los Angeles architect: Arnold Picker, executive vice-
president, United Artists Corporation ; Sidney Poitier, actor ! Arthur Schlexinger,
Jr.. historian: George Seaton. writer-director-producer ; George Stevens, Sr.,
divector-producer ; George Ntevens, Jr., director, Metion Picture and Television
Service, US Information Agency; Jack Valentl, president, Mation Picture Asso-
clation of America: Richard Walsh, prexident, International Alliance of Theatri-
cal and Stage Employees.

All save George Ntevens, Sr., and Charlton Heston became Trustees of the
AFI. Heston serves on an advisory committee to the AFI Bourd of Trustees.

INITIAL CONTROVERSY

In Readers & Writers, April/May 1967, Cecile Starr, noted Alm teacher and
editor of Idecas on Film, addressed an open letter to Gregory Peck:

«Many professional film people—film teachers, film librarvians, film soclety rep-
resentatives. film students, independent film-makers. and i6mm distributors,
among others—feel that those who are shaping the AFI do not know what they
are doing or where they ure going. We fear that the Hollywood-dominated Ad-
visory Council does not clearly recognize the difference between film art and film
entertainment. In its years of plenty, Hollywood showed very little interest in
raising the level of public uppreciation of film as an art; in helping schools and
colleges teach the art of the tilm and film-making : and in encouraging film artists
to work freely toward experimenting with and advancing the art of the motion
picture. Hollywood should be represented on the committee, but why as a
majority ?"

She then invoked the Art Council's obligation to concern itself with film as a
fine art, and to decide whether it will be controlled by the industry or 'by beople
wmore directly involved with film as an art .. N

Does the Film Advisory Council represent the people and institutions con-
cerned with ilm as an art?

Of the sixteen-memtwr committee, four (yourself included) are distinpuished
Hollywood actors, two uare distinguished Hollywood producer-directors, two are
distinguished producers of government-sponsored films, four ure distinguished
representatives of the producers, exhibitors and employees of the film industry ;
one is a distinguished architect:; oue a distinguished historian-politiclan and
part-time film critic; and two are distingulshed representatives of the film-
‘tﬁaching profession whose writings indicate a strong predilection for Hollywood

ms.

Why does the Advisory Councll not include a representative of the film society
movement ; of some of the large and small universities where film-making has
been taught for five to twenty years; of non-Hollywood, non-governmental film-
makers to whom we must inevitably look for our next generation of film artists?
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Why are tilm historinns, familiar with the long-stunding conflict between tilm
artists and film businessmen, and film critics not included on the Advisory
Council? And why are there no representatives of our tilm libraries in wuseums,
universities and public libraries throughout the country ?

Supposedly one reason for overlooking them is that they wight becowe recipients
of grants from the Arts Council. This hardly holds up, however, in light of
the fuct that Father John Culking a member of the Filin Advisory Council, has
received $71.000 for a project hie is to undertake in connection with Fordham
University. Surely there are other people, currently engaged in other aspects
of film art, who ean be counted to serve the Advisory Council with siwmilar
selflessaiess.

Can auy lasting and vital activities result from such unplanned planning,
such clused-virele operations, such one-sided representations?

Will the §81,000 study made by the Stauford Research Institute, “to develop
a plan for a national tilm institute”, be made public? 1f the Film Advisory Council
had been more representatively composed, it would have been in a better position
to develap its own plan for a national film institute rather than delegate this
job to a research group relatively unfamiliar with §m art.

Mijss Starr then listed many classic films and standard works of film history
and aesthetics, wondering how muny members of the Advisory Council had seen
or read them ; then:

Where else other than in the US would an educator dare open a national
coliference on the teaching of tilm ax an art by remarking that he was not a
film specialist and had never seen Eisensteln's Potemkin—not even the famous
steps sequence’? In what other country in the world would such innocently pro-
fessed ignorance lead to government subsidies for further conferences on film
art. and eventuslly to a permanent place on the Nationul Council on the Arts
as its expert on the motion picture? With all the money in the world, with all
the good intentions in the world. we do not believe that film urt can be advanced
one whit in this country without the open and coordinated assistance of every-
one in this country who is concerned with ilnt as an art.

Interviewed in Varicty (April 17, 1967) on what she felt should be done, Miss
Starr said:

To start with. I'd throw out the whole present Advisory Council. I'm not ask-
ing anyone to agree with my ideas for the American Film Institute, but let's
put together u Council of recognized leaders in the arts, people whose concern
for film could result in a workable plan for the American Film Institute.

She then provided a list of poasible candidates.

Varicty (April 24. 1967) devoted most to A page to AFI coverage. A mews
story noted that a board of trustees would be established. Juck Valenti was
quoted as saying that no more than & per cent of the board would be major
company representatives.*®

Gregory Peck responded to the issues raised by Cecile Starr by sidestepping
them:

‘Her remarks are intemperate. She's badly informed in the stand she's taken.'

He was then paraphrased at length on the research the Advisory Council
undertook.

‘It's deslgned to provide a bridge to films, and without Miss Starr probably
being aware of it, ia just about what she would lke it to be' He ndded that
what it hoils down to is that the Council isn't composed of members Miss Starr (or
Mr. Starr—Ed) would like to ree on it.

‘We feel we have done an objective job,’ said Peck, ‘our whole aim is to provide
new opportunities’ for young entrants into the fleld. ‘We feel it was wise to have
conducted our research without the glare of publicity.’

While castigating Miss Starr for being misinformed. he continued to withhold
the information necessary for a well-informed discussion of the issues at hand.
The AFI continues to meet such attempts at dinlogue with an assurance that
things are going well. without details on what is going well or how it is going
well or why or where it's going, often coupled, as here, with a mild personal
attack on the challenger. The AFI spent the three and one-half years after Peck's

*A separate atory summarized an editorial hv Willlam Starr (no relation) in the
American Federation of Film Soclste's journal. Fiim Sncdety Reviaw. which echoed earlier
eriticlam recarding Roard composition. non-representation of non-industee conntituencien,
and decirfone made in which those crouna and interests with most at stake had neither
representation nor participation: “The fear widely exints that the conntry may shortly
he faced with a vested interest organizational fait accompll which will require years of
devoted labour to undo.”

212



Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

213

statement operuting mainly *without the glure of publicity’, or, to be plain, largely
in secret.

Cecile Starr responded to Peck’s answer in Variety (June 7, 1067) ¢

sGregory Peck's statement that wy remaurks are ‘intemperate’ and that I'm
‘badly informed’ in the stand I've taken, scem to me to sidestep the issues I've
tried to call to bis attention,

My stand is that the sixteen-member Film. Advisory Couneil of the National
Council on the Arts, which Peck heads, cannot possibly udvance film us un art
since the great majority of its members have had little or no experience with
motion pictures except as a bhusiness for profit or for propagandi purposes. That
their intentivns may be the best 1 readily concede (o concession whicl Peck does
not seem to graut to mine). But my good will ix stretehed to its limit when 1 hear
that the lending contender fur the position of director of the proposed Amcrican
Filw lustitute is at present a political appointee, and that he will e (ur has
heen) chosen by a Council which includes himself. his father, representatives of
the Ilollywood film industry in which his father Is a promincut figure, and
representatives of his political party, including a forwer cmployee of the oftice
which he now heads ™

Variety cotumented editorially

“Gregory Peck's quip in Washington on Monday (5) that the AFI 'vas ‘re-
viewed' hefore the curtain went up does not answer nor dismiss the objections and
fears of those who wanted to be heard, and were not. The Institute has been
established on the basis of unreported discussions and an unpublished report of
the Stanford Research outfit, It 1s not that the Institute will not proceed tou serve
useful purposes, but that it has made a mystery of its reasons, which is never
goad public relations.”

The same fssue of Variety cited AFI's goals in the areas of filmmuker
training, film edueation, film production, preservation and cataloguing (ar-
chives), and publications. Of these five, film education and publications are
vague pProgrammes:

“Film eduention (primarily to explore ways to nsxist ‘development and
improvement’). PPublications  (including more and better textbooks on filme-
making)."

When established. the Board of Trusteer included Ashley, Corwin, Culkin,
Herschensohn, Mallery, Vereira, Picker, Poitier, Seatan, and Valenti from the
Advisory Council: also named were 16mm distributor Charles Benton, writer-
director Francis Ford Coppolat former U8, Commissioner of Education
Francis Keppel: film-maker Richard Leacock: Group W TV syndication
president DNonald McGannon: writer Dun Taradash:; and director Fred
Zinnemann.

George Stevens, Jr. was appointed Dlrector of the AFI. Stevens is, of
course, the son of the noted Hollywoml director, From his official AFI Press
biography :

~Stevens began his cureer in films during college as an assistant on A
Place in the Sun and Shane, Following two Yenrs as a motion picture officer
in the U".8. Air Force, he directed o number of television shows including Alfred
Hiteheook Prerents and Peter Gunn, He was an asseclate producer on The Diary
of Anne Frank and also directed location segments of that film. In 12 the lute
sdward R. Murrow selected him to head the Motion Picture Division of the
United States Information Agencey.*

*One of the steiking things nbont the AFI ix the proxence of ex-United States Informa.
tion Ageney people in key positions, Richard Kahlenbere, who wax ane of the tipst peaple
appointed to the staff and i« currently the AFI's Asxdstant Director for Planning. had
previousiy worked for the United Statex Informntion Ageney ns an assistant enltural
attaehé. Robert Goodman, whe beeame the nupber two man at the AFT in 1968, had

revionsly heen assiatant director of the United States nformation Ageney. Antonlo
rellani. who beeame rexponsible for the grauts to tlm-mpkers progeame, had heen on
the wtnff of the U'nited States Information Agency when Stevens headed it

Articles in Film Comment (vol. 5. no. 2, and vol. 4. nos. 2 and 3) contain a good deal
of information nhout the United States Information Agency, The latter Issie doenments
Stovens's deelxion to make o United States Information Ageney fenture doeumentary on
John Kennedy upon the Presldent’s axrpsxination ; it also dixeusses the extranordinaey
use and distribation of the film Years of Lightning. Day of Drums and the assignment
of all domextic profits from the film to the Johu F. Kennedy Contre for the Derforming
Arts. Roger L. Stevens (no relation), ehairman_or the Bourd of the Kennedy Centre,
annointed the film's producer, Gearge Ktevens, Jr. it writep-director. Rruce FHepsehen.
sohn (later xuccesor to Stevens in heading United States Information Agency film aetivl
tiea). and its narrator. Gregory Peck. to the ariginal sixteen-man Film Advisory Council
to create an American Film Institute. This Advirory Counell wax a part of the Natlonal
Eadowment for the Arts, of which Roger Stevens wau then chairman.
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An article in the June 9 jssye of Variety gave Stevens' (defence of the AFI:

“.Qbsolutely everybudy who's eriticized the Institute either for what it will or
won't be doing. is dead wrong, he sugpested, since oven daddy [hfwself) doesr't
bave a clear idea of what it's Roing to e when it grows up,”

Precisely what Cecile Starr bad said five months earlier !

The article gyve Ntavens' description of a wide range of specific alternatives
in the areus of archives, production, and film-maker training; and then:

“The three areas above, which are likely to account for the major portion of

the Tustitute's three-vear budget, have also occupied the bulk of Stevens' time
in the brief period since he's been installed in otlice, and rather than being dis.
couraged that he hasn't found the auswers, he appears pleased that §n so short
a time he's uncovered the questions. But in two other areas, film education and
{mhhﬁatlons. be suggests that he hasn't found time tu really explore the prob-
ems,
At this point in the story. John Culkin speaks for these areas, suggesting that,
in time, the AFT Education Department might involve itself in a teacher-training
programme. 4 curriculum study, and in providing texthooks, but that the big
effort would eentre on “spreading the word” of the film education movement,
at primary and secondary levels, This limited view, omitting as it does the possi-
bility of leudership and creativity in the education field, has hovered aver AFI's
educational efforts since, as we shall xee, such efforts have been primarily in
the areas of organlsation, and of data collection and distribution. These are
responsive, administrative areas, not Initiative, creatlve ones.

AFI's first promotional piece was a handsome, lavishly illustrated pamphlet
Which describes AFPs “posponse to needs in several arens of ilm":

“Preservation and Archives: To preserve, catalogue and provide for the in-
crensed aceessibility of ontstanding American films.

Education: To develop in Americn the most discerning and responsive film
audience possible, through the improvement of film study methods und support
of teacher education in film,

Film-maker Training: To encourage and accelerate the developraént of pro-
fessional artists in the fieid of flm.

Production: To create additional opportunities In §lm production for talented
new flim-makers and developing professionals.

Publications : Tu stimulate excellence in research and writing about all aspects
of motion picturex and television.”

These are then developed in greater detail. The Education 8ectlon is titled
“The Bilm Audience™: AFI's rhetoric in discussing education consistently focuses
on an “audience” which can be improved by distribution of data and support
of the primary and secondary school film education movement, The Santa Bar-
bara Conference, advisory service and newsletter, and fellowships for graduate
degree candidates are the only programmes listed. “In these ways it is hoped
that film will e furthered by its inevitable critic—the gudience.”

Publications, Next to filus themselves, published wmaterials may constitute the
most gignificant means of stimulating progress in the art of filin, The literature
of the Agierlean i, despite important individual accomplishments, does not
presently Qrovide sufficient intelleetinl hase for the advancement &f film as art,

The publications division of AFI will seek to stimulate research and writing
about ali aspects of fm, expeciaily but not exclusively the American film, by writ-
orR and scholars the worlill over, The Institution will contribute to the literature
of Hlm in gevernl ways, Ry establishing a motion picture magazine, a literate,
lively periodical designed for everyone with a serfous interest in film and the
film industry. By cooperating in the publicatlon of books on the history and
destheties of flhin and on the achievements of individual artists—Dbooks of particu-
lar use in colleges and universities and to the interested public. By producing
il about film. By developing a progranmme of oral history, to record past and
present accomplishments of film artists. By identifying research needs in alj
areas of the American tihg, in cooperation with universition, film societios,
museums and other agencies devoted to fllm research. By reproducing film seripta
for use fn toining coursex, to permit analysis of the problems of written style
and visual form in the filmn.

While every art in the end survives by itg own achievements, every art also
in due course creates a literature which sustains and guides its developments.
One of AFI's goals is 0 comprehensive literature of film, providing audiences with
an opportunity to apprecinte the medium more fully and young film-makers a
cbance to learn from those who have gone before,
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A repertory progrmime is generally deserilvdd, aiding in the avallability and

circutution of prints among theatres, exhibitors, film socivtios, ete.: no mention
of u national tho theatre is made.

IMPLEMENTATION

It would be hmpractieal to cover the history of the AFT in detuil. T will attempt
to summurise major steps in the lastitute's development, with closer attention
given to the arcax at issye, Education and Pablications, presearch and scholar-
ship. In examining the following programmes and decislogs, it must be bhorne
in mind that while mandates and responsibilities have been passed down to wid-
dle management (progrinnne managers and oticers), nuthority to make deeisfons
Is consequently difticult to assign. .

In its first year, the AF1 allocated $1.2 million to the Archives programm
for uitrate print rescue and presevvation, This hus been the most suceessiul ARl
programe; it has atso operated with the greatest independence from top man-
agement, possibly hecause It §s the ouly programe of the tive major programiies
managed by an Assistunt Director of the Institute, The AF1 also sponsored or
cosponsored conferences on film and eduecation during its first year, It estab-
lixhed a $M0,000 production fund for grants to independent film-makers, new
and old* this programne, tvo, hus been quite suceessful in fulfilling its goals,
Feat' re film production plans were announced, but because these plans under-
went considerable chauges hefore realisation, they will e described later, The
Natiomnl Film Catalogue project was commenced, linkivg the Archive staff with
the Libeary of Cougress to computerise credit duta for all tilms produced in the
U.S.. o mnnmoth undertaking now nearly tinished: this, too, has been a suecess-
ful and useful project. A Fiha Information Service for educators and scholars
was initiated in New York City. Although it has been closed, o long-term lewse
requives the AF1 to continue to pay a rental estimated at §20000 per year for
the unused office. Plauning began for the Center Jor Advanced Film Studiex, to
be located In Los Angeles, Richard Kahlenberg was placed in charge of basle
planuing for the Center, which would be the AFI'S most ambitisus and extensive
effort ; he was replaced ax archives head by Sam Kula. An oral history programine
was begun, operating from the UCLA Film Departinent, funded jointly by the
AF1 and the National Endowmeut for the Humanities,

Mid-Year 1965, Robert Geller was nawmed hend of the Education Department,
assisted by Education Officers Ron Sutton (later to succeed Geller upon his
resignation in 1969) and Kit Laybourne, In July, AFI's Santa Barbare Leader-
ship Confercnce for film educators hegon, It was a four-week sessfon for forty
teachers in close informal contact with film-makers, university film professors,
Industry representatives, and xo ou. ‘It is planned to publish the pupers and
curricula developed® from seminars and workshops held during the Conference,
the AFI announced. Though Kit Laybourne prepared exteusive report material on
this key conference, the AFI chose not to publish 1t. Instead. a small, anonymous
promotional pamphlet entitled ‘The First American Film Institute Leadership
Seminar: Teuching the Film' appeared. It is a summary of the stracture of the
Conference, u list of the visiting faculty, and a survey of AFI's projected Model
Site Funding project. It does not deal with specific results of the Confercence, and
could have been written hefore the event.

In September, the Education” Department announced Education Fellowshipr of
$1.500 for MA candldates, $2.500 for PuD candidates—up to ten to be awarded
as the ‘first step toward Increasing the number of tenchers’. Actually it was one
of AFI's very few steps to direetly support young film nglmlnrs and eritics in
thelr wark. After its firxt year, It wan discontinued, In Novembeor 196R the de-
partment announced the first of itx Model Site grants, thirteen in all, advancing
gsome funding to develop film edueation programmes and curricula around the
country. The project was dizcontinued after its xecond year. .

In February 1989 the Oral History Project was tranaferred from the UCLA
Flim Department to AFT proper ;: the Louls R. Maver Foundation grant of 8150.-
000 over these yvears made it possible. James R, Sitke was made head of the
profect, Silke was the fonnder and tormier aditor of Clnema, and Iater editor of
Movies International. The Real West, and Assault. The first project’ commis-
sloned were the oral historles Peter Roedanovich completed with Leo .\Iv(:aro.v
and Allan Dwan. Oral histories of Wiliam Wellman and Mervyn TeRov anil
Rusby Rerkeley were commlsxioned: none of these hax heen completed though

eadliner are past.
th%: ?h: ‘.l'lournnl ommthotlc Edueation (vol. 8. no. 3, July 1969) Robert Geller
and Sam Kula puhlished an ‘article developed in consultation with Mr. George
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Stevens, Jr.', entitled “Townrd Filmije Literacy : the role of the American Film
Institute’. The article is prolably the wmost articulate gnd scholurly presentation
of AFI programwes aad their goals that has appeared.

Uuder the heading “The Need for Enlightened Film Education’, they note: ‘The
principal concern is about who tenches what to whowm und how it is taught.' A
cautionary summary of destraetive tendencien in Merican film  edueation
follows, then: "But as an urt form fihus wmust be understood as objects providing
opportunities primarily for aesthetie experience,” Later: ‘It is not, of course,
AFDI's function to establish inflexible aesthetie prineiples.' Discussing the Center
for Advanced Filn Studies : *The Center s intended to xerve as a bridge hetween
flm study and film-making ax a profession.” ‘A mjor goal of such g programme
is to create an ambiance for fruitful discourse on film." Ax hagd heen customary,
they note: “The Ceuter will aiso accept u limited number of fellows pursuing
careers ax film crities and historians.' The role of those critics and scholars
within the Center, nnd the AFI, s undefined. Many other topics are cuvered,
including the films-on-lm series, injtiated with Rogdanovivh's documentary on
dohn Ford., (Due to extreme schedule and budget over-runs, and unforeseen djf-
flcultien encountered in obtaining releases for tilm clips, this 8l bas not yet
been completed, further ilms-on-ilm are not platined at this tiwe.)

I1. SECOND YEAR

In July 1969 the AFI issuend its first annual report, a thirty-two-page pamphlet
with a high picture-tocopy ratio, Variety remarked, pinpointing a comumon AFI
bress characteristic : *Of all the items reviewed in the annuai report of the A¥I
issued lust week, onuly in olie aren was any “hard news™ revealed.' They were
referring to the nnming of the five individuals who received screen-writing grants,
The report itself reviews most areas without adding much new datu. In the area
of publlications, it promises :

“. .+ o to pablish Awmerican Filn, 0 magazine that will deal will the past, pres-
ent and future of the citema, Speclad attention will be devoted to the ldeas,
wethwds and words of those who have made and are now wnking films, Fact will
' emphasized over opinjon, with the nim of providing a continuing seurce of in-
fortntion and experienee:! thought about the craft. the art, the economles—ubout
all the factors which make filemaking what it i, [Note the crude polarisation
of the critfenl process between ‘fact’ and opinjon’.] AFI will work with pub-
lishing housex aud writers to encourage the publication of books aud mounographs
nbout all aspects of Ahn-making and il hixtory,”

When Chiloe Aarvon interviewed resenrch fellows after the January upheaval,
Gree Ford remembered that she had an AFI budget summary which contained a
S0000 jtem for the Amerienn Film project, which had been assigned to Jim
Sitke, currently Editorial Director in eharge of publlcations, The project hax been
discontizied and written off as a loss. This write-off figure is approximately
equal to the entire Production costs flzure listed for all British Fllm Institute
publieations for the year ending March 31, 1070,

With the services of the top-flight publicity agent firm, John Springer Asso-
cintes crepresentatives of the Burtons, Henry Fonda, Natyricon, Z, ete), the AFI
nuglienied its many pomphlets and press releases. The cost has unofficinlly heen
cited ax a retainer of S$20,000 per annun, plus per-job fees and expenses ahove
that. This wax in addition to a full-thne staff member In Washington assigned to
public relations—avnarently at £12.000 per vear.

At the end of July, Fllmfacts became an officlal AFI publication. It is In llne
with the AFI's ephasis on data, rather than oplaton. The periodleal publishes
the creditx of all commerclal features released it the US, and includes a selee-
tion from daily and weekly reviews,

In the same month, the Center for Advanced Flim Studies opened. There were
cighteen Fellows (1% in Research, rather than the three soliclted) and a farulty
consisting of full-time wmembers Frantlxek Daniel. James Blue, Jim Kitses:
part-tinte member Jim Kilke, Kitses was glven the Center Research Dapartment
responsibilities : he hired me from Chiengo to work with hi,.

The Center ixn located in an old Beverly Hills mansion. rented for $1 per year
from the city, but requirlug renovation, adaptation. equimment, and mansion-
seale stoff and maintenanee totalling over $1 million. Many fllms are screened
there for Fellows, and most Fellows are fn some stare of fllm-making, for the
most purt seenario writing or re-writing. Production equipment and facilitles are
limited.
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Center faculty in general were unconcerned with, or by, the chaotic lack of
programme, organization, or structure given to events wad screenings at the
Center. Ultimately, the Research Department was able to make some progress in
this area. but generally without active support from other areas of the Center.
At the end of the first academic year. Rlue resigned ; the AFI did not replace this
key faculty position, combining, as Rlue did. firsthund Ahn-making knowledge with
critical experience and teaching insight. In fact, with twice as many Fellows at
the Center, the AFI began its second yeur with a smaller faculty than that of its
first year. Appurently, it will begin its third year with an even smalles faculty, as
Kitses has not been replaced. Stevens is always listed us a faculty member, hut
he perforins no specitic faculty functions. He spends roughly half his time at the
Ceanter. The rest is speit in Washington or travelling, fund raising, and so on.

In its 1971-72 academic year hrochure for the Center, the AFI announced that
tuition will be $2.500 (which will be waived if a means test demonstrates inability
to pay—somewhat similar to scholarship procedures in other academic institu-
tions). With the advent of tuition. it is interesting to compare the Center to
other ndvanced film training centres. Unlike others, the Center is not accvedited
and so cantot grant degrees. Nor does it give grades, offer courses or formal
curriculum. It has a faculty (for forty-odd Fellows and at least half s many
auditors) which consists of Frantisek Daniel, academic head of the Center and
full-time faculty; Tony Vellani, most of whose time ix occupied with the Film-
maker Grant and Praduction programmes he has charge of ; and Jim Silke. who,
an a half-time basis, is in charge of the AFU's Publicatiot  »nd Research pro-
grammes uas well as arranging for the guest appearance-se.inars which oceur
rougnly once a week. By addition of fractions. nearly two full-time faculty
members for forty Fellows: at $2.500. it's no harzain.

At the end of 1969, Stevens announced the opening of the AFI Theatre in
Washington. “to stimulate interest in the cinema. und to enlarge the number of
washineton's discerning tfllmguers by calling attention to great films of different
eras”. Eight months later. the Theatre moved to the I'Enfant Plaza complex, an
800-seat theatre which Variety said had already “failed as a commercinl outlet,
partly because it ix off the beaten track”. AFI Theatre membership were available
first for $5. then $10 (&5 fer students) per year. Membership confers these
privileges : one receives schedules and mailing list material, and pays §1.25 admis-
sion to screenings. No participation or vote, The AFI cluimed 7.000 memberships
for the Thentre, n revenue of $70.000 at $10 per member: yet the Theatre is
currently running at a deficit the AFI itself estimates to be approximately
$100,000 a year—for a strictly local-impact, Washington area programime.

Focus

By June of 1969, the AFI's estimate was that it had been successful in looking
after film-makers and their films, in programmes such as production and grants.
film-maker training (with the Center for Advanced Studies about to open). and
archives: but had not yet found its stride in the areas of dissemination or ap-
preciation—by which words the AFI meant education, publications, resea voh. and
scholarly activities nimed at the world of ideas. At this point. thinking seemed to
embrace the nation ihat if the AFI is for the artist and his works more than for
the andience (in practice), it should lead from that strength. Indead. as the
Center. Production Department. and Archives already ferved the film-maker,
Publicntion, Education. and the AFI Theatre shonld do the same. This crucial
turn of ideas, centering all AFI conceptual thinking on the film-maker primaril’
and explicitly, underlies many of AFI's later_dlmcultles.

Education

1069 was the Education Department's peak vear in terms of staff, funding. and
activity. During this year it reached n staff size of seven (exclusive of inter-
locking support from Research—a staff of three)—a department manager, two
officers. and four asgistants. The year before, Education created the Community
Film Workshop Council with a $30.000 seed grant: this proved to be a good
investment. maintaining vigorous activity and finding other funding for the
eneuing vears, mostly under the guidance of Geller. who headed CFW(, after re-
signing as AFT Educnetion manager. At the end of 1988 Education Membershin was
established. Through 1969 and 1970. it came to include over 2000 teachers in
the fleld. serving as the centre of an information and organisationnl network.
The goals of the Membership plan were :

(1) To establish a national clearing houve for information and curricula:
(2) to provide consultation and advisory service: (3) to provide an official liaison
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with other national education groups; (4) to act as a stimulus to regional and
local film study organisations: and (H) ¢ become & uews link for sharing
important fillm education activities within the country.

Education Members were solicited wost heavily and receptively for feedback,
information. and suggestions, but, as with other AFI membership programmes,
Education Members paid a yearly fee but had no voting power or status within
the AF] adwinistration.

The Fall 1870 Newletter carried Ron Sutton's new view of the Department'’s
function. probably necessitated by shrinking funds and staff (by this timne, the
staff had shrunk to Sutton, the manager, Dispenza. the field officer, Greensfelder,
assistant, and posgibly one more secretary. Membership price rose from $6 to $10
with no increasc in benefits: members received the Newsletter, Membership

* Directory, and Gulde to Cullege Film Courses).

“ .. hut we tend now to think of our work for the seveuties primarily as a
need-surveying, information-sharing lobby for film: education. The vast and
complex needs in the field argue against our attempting to meet them through
direct funding (such as tiln study grants), We see our role as a catalyst in the
field. It seems appropriate that we concentrate on convincing leaders in business,
foundations, government and education that film study needs strong, solid finan-
cial assistance.”

In addition. he listed information exchange, summer schools, and aid to groups
wishing to stage their own regional sereenings—the AFI had discontinued its
regional screening activities.

In February of. 1970. Sutton outlined the three basic eduction field needs the
AFI would attempt to service (under reduced staf and funding support): 1.
development of somue understanding of what film is, particularly important in
high schools, where tilin courses are largely offered through English or Humani-
tiex departments: 2. ieadership courses. with more film courses in higher eduea-
tion, r\i\'o need more trained people to teach them ; 3. Materials—filins and print
materials,

Rcsearch 1970

For the Center's second academic year, the Research Department accepted
three Research Fellows, which gave a total of 414 with the 11 remaining second-
yvear Research Fellows. This group, along with an actively involved stuff and
some other interested Fellows, bega: sereenings in support of Research Fellows'
projects, hegan a weekiy critical seminar presented by a different person in the
Department each time, and, in January, began to develop some group publication
projects. At this time, Kitses was finishing a book-length report on the summer
s:minnr. Three research auditors had been selected to join the group at the end
of the month.

Feature

In late May 1970. when the coming financial crisis of the AFI had been fore-
seen by top management and there was considerable uncertainty about whether
money would be available to open the Center the following October for Fellows
who had already heen acceptad. the AFI moved into the production of a feature
film. Reasons for this decision have not heen made publie, or clear. The film, by
Center Fellow Stanton Kaye, titled In Pursuit of Treasure, was finally budgeted
at $130,000. which the AFI apparently provided. At that time, many within the
AFI considered the budget extremnely low. To date, the film has cost $260,000.
Much of the average was covered hy companies of some Trustees. It appears that
completion cost will be over $300,000.

.

III. BLOW UP

In October 1970 David Luuney was hired at $22,000 to hecome (administra-
tive) manager of the Center. Hisx hackground was net in filmi. but in theatrical
management. He also worked for the Ford Foundation. Early in the week of
January 1R, 1971, he fired Marie Fitch, a secretary, under highly questionable
circumstances. Staff relations have never heen good 5t the AFI: this firing united
the staff, all of whom attended the regularly scheduled staff meeting the day after
the firing and asked for an explanation of the firing. At that time staff alzo read
A document which had been under preparation for three weeks previously.
listing grievancex and suggesting changes. The siatf meeting lasted a day and a
half, at the end of which Marle Fitch was allowed to exercise an earlier-

218



219

approved trausfer to another departwwent, rather than remain fired. Staff ex-
pressed their hope that this would open up new and wore successful staff rela-
tions ; the tone at the end of the meeting was pusitive,

Management Responds

The following duy, Friday, January 22, summarily, without warning or con-
sultation, by David Lunney, Steven Manes, Hbrary assixtent, was fired : his super-
visor. librarian Aune Schlosser, was called into the session as an afterthought
Richard Thowpson, Reseuarch manager, sind Jeryil Taylor, Research Courdinator,
were fired together; and Jim Kitses, Director of Critical Studies at the Center
and full faculty member, was fired.

We were told at the tirings that we were beiug fired due to budget tightness.
Later. the AFI maintmined it had foreseen these trims for several months, How-
ever, they had not been discussed with department heads and administrators in-
volved, Nor had any waraing been given to personnel, aud at one stroke AFI's
research and critical studies departient was renoved.

Many saw the firings ns an example to the sraff to stay in line or suffer the
c(&nsequences. since two of those dismissed had been active in the Marie Fitch
affair.

Overlupping these firings, Stovenus conducted a hastily arranged wecting in
his office with some Production Fellows—but no Research Fellows—at which
some explunation for .be firings was given; content of that meeting has not been
made public. Ry 7:00 p.u. the same evening, Bill Scott, production munager
of the Center, moved his resignation up to be effective immediately, in protest.
Saturday and Sunday, Stevens, Kallenberg, Lunney, Daniel, Silke and Velluni
worked long hours at the Center, holding meetings with Fellows and staff, con-
solidating thefr position and smoothing things over.

Resedrch Fellows' Response

On Monday morning, the Research Fellows distributed the following ‘Appeal
to Our Fellow Fellows' to the Film-mak!ug, Screen-writing, Camera, and Pro-
duction Fellows.

1. We no longer feel there is a place for us and the critical study we embody
at the Center. It has been suggested that we continue as Fellows without either
specific staff or tasks under the part-time guidance of faculty members who
have not heen previously involved with the Research Department. We do not
feol that the commnitted. vital work of Jim Kitses can be replaced by n=scnt
staff. and we therefore cannot accept the proposed spineless, vapid program.

2. We feel that the dismissed Research Department was in fact fulfilling the
true. stated goals of the Center in that it was a genuine community for film
study and education. We furthermore believe that George Stevens, Richard
Rahienberg. and David J.anney. who took this decision, having no meaningtul
contact with the Research Department, were ill-equipped to accurately assess
ity true worth. We can only conclude that they were either wilfully unaware
of the Department's actual accomplishments or chose to reject on principle the
critical function of the Center.

3. We find this action appalling both in the specific, high-handed. callous
manner in which it was conducted and in the general principle it embodies. We
cannot escape the conclusion: In a Center devoted to ‘advanced film study”’,
written. carefully argued critical film study no lenger has an official place.

4. This action, we also feel. is symptomatic of many similar actions taken by
the AFT administration. It ix precisely this type of administrative vacillation,
duplicity, dilletantisin and lack of clear priorities which have stunted the
creative growth of the Center from the very stare.

Therefore we nfk vou as fellow Fellows to take these considerations into
mind. They will pertain to your future as well as ours. Both official and unoficial
discussions of thiz matter are now taking place. This may he the best and most
effective time to make your complaints knewn. The evolving situation in which
the needs of Fellows are being compromiseG by ineffective administration will
evenutally affect evervone at the Center.

Kay Loveland. assistant to the head of the Production Department. announced
her resienation in protest the snme day. The dncument in which she announced
her resignation was the first of several she nrenared. at lencth and in detnil.
on administrative and staff probems and solutions. They should be consulted
separately if possibte : they are too long for inclusion here.

The next day. Michael Barlow, programme coordinator, regigned in protest.
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Thirty-ive members of AFI staff, both in Washington, D.C., and California,
signed the following statewment of solidarity :

We the undersigned members of the staff of the American Film Institute ex-
press our sulidarity with those recently fired from the AFI, those who have
resigned iu protest, und the Research Fellows who have lost their department.
“}}'e find thelr grievances just and their arguments in the best interest of the

We are committed, as we have always been, to the stated aims of the AFI:
production, education, preservation and archives, AFI theatre, film-maker train-
ing, publications. We sincerely hope that from this controversy will result a
preservation and cluritication of those goais.

Speocial Meoting

Late that afternoon, Stevens ossembled an stoff, faculty, Fellows and auditors
texcept tired or resigned staff) for a weeting. Trustees Gregory Peck, Sidney Bar-
low (u financier), aud Arthur Knight attended possibly because this open con-
troversy was taking place two weeks hefore the Board was to meet at Greystone,
and four weeks before the National Endowment was to meet at Greystone. Stevens
reviewed the history of the AFI at length, then came to the specific issue of the
firings. I regret not quoting large chunks from the transcript; they give a good
understanding of the AFI's administrative style. In summary, Stevens first said
that a staff of forty-four was considered by Ford Foundation and by the AFI to
he oversize in support of Forty Fellows: the firings were to trim staff down
«Rtaff requirements would have been smaller had the AFI not selected a white
elephant of a mansion for its Calilornia centre; also, it should be noted that four
months after the firings ‘to reduce staff size', staff size had reached or passed
forty-four once again). : .

Stevens cluimed it was obvious to those involved in the decision (not named,
but not including most top fuculty or staff) that cost reduction would have to
take place in personnel. This wus uot explained either. Regarding the secretary
fired. then rehired, Stevens noted that he ‘bhacked Lunney up all the way' (it Is
typical of AFTI's authoritarian administrative style that, given the chance to act
for hoth staff and ndministrator by stepping in and arbitrating. Stevens chose
rather to entrench authority and further alienate staff). Stevens admitted that
the decision of who to fire was taken the day after the last staff meeting (wherein
two Research Department staff were vocally prominent). Stevens then defended
making the decision without consulting the Board by reducing the issue simply to
personnel und budget arranecement—ignoring the large-scate.structural and policy
implications of the decision.

Stevens maintained that Kitses's firing was a mistake, an oversight; in AFI-
influenced press coverage, the firing of Kitses was consistently blurred over and
in effect denied ; appurently after the decision was implemented, someone realised
that Kitses's nationul prominence and stature should bave been more subtly con-
sidered. Under pressure, Stevens said that Kitses would r main with the AFI
as a rescarch grantee. and continue to give seminars for extra payment. He also
indicated that this newly released salary money—$42,000 total in yearly salaries
of fired stalf—wonld make staff raises possible, and increase production funds.
In thc intense question-and-answer period that followed, Stevens was put under
direct pressure. When challenged on the point that across-the-board salary cuts
at top and middle levels could have retained the severed programmes. Stevens
averred that that had been considered. but said no more. Throughout, Stevens
continually assumed responsibility for decislons, and invited blame for them if
they were bad, but never felt o rezponsibility to explain those decisions, nor to
consider a decision-making structure in which more concerned pastics could
participate.

Kitacs and Sutton

On Friday. January 29, Jim Kitees irsued a letter to AFI management and
staff. Center Fellows, auditors, and faculty. in which he reported:

On Thursday. Januars 28th, AFI's director. George Stevens, Jr., invited me to
discugrs theve problems. He assured me that the difficulties were a result of mis-
understandings, and they had been exploited to damage the AFI. George Rtevens
also insisted that my dismissa)l had bheen 2 mistake. that some new relationship
had been envisaged from the outset of the ‘deliberations’ that led to this act.
Thix new relationship would have included the Mayer Research Associateship
awarded to me some months ago (and scheduled to commence in the fall), plus
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‘tutoring’ and ‘specinl projects'; my salary level (§17,000) would have remained
unaffected. This explanation lears ne resemblance to what T was told by David
Lunney when I was dismissed. In any case, George Stevens made clear that such
a relationship was now possible, and urged me to accept it. I have declined and
now feel that I must speak out to make clear my reasons,

If AFI staff huve tuken extreme actions as a result of these precipitate dis-
missals, it is becuuse they see here the culmination of a pattern of unsatisfac-
tory management-staff rvelutions. Thix ix not the result of malice or mean-
spiritedness on the part of management, but Hows inevitably from a confused
administration that has not expressed to its staff a clear set of aims and priori-
ties. In such a situation, where decisions are improvised and the enemy is
always simply a lack of money, the result is that an institution drifts rather
than has a ¢'e=» thrust. Cutbacks, the abandonment of programs, dismissals, the
Jissolution of whole departmments—all of these t¥lically imposed from above—
demoralize and alienate staft. Having given of themselves in the belief that their
contribution is in the best interests of AFI, they suddenly find they or their pro-
grams are completely dispensable; quite simply, they feel the victims of the
institution.

[George Stevenys, Jr.] asked what constructive propasals I could make. . . . 1
called for the creation of a department within AFI specifically responsible for
Fducation, Research, and Publications. Such a department would have to he
funded separately and be directly responsible to a committee, on which AFI'x
Itiractor woulld serve, consisting of representatives of the film cducation com-
munity. Such a department could spell out u viear program of aims. prlorities and
deadlines, and work to achieve these, Such a department would also strive to
create conditions of employment (and severance), and a fair and rational
salary policy—a model that AFI as a whole urgently needs. 1 expressed my feel-
ings to George Stevens that I would be prepared to work within such o system,
the ereation of which I tuok to be essential if the enormous credibility gap that
has grown up is to be bridged.

He felt that some of the ideas I had outlined were useful and could be dis.
cussed. and that much of this would get done in due course, However, he offered
no specitic assurances that this kind of radical change in AFI policy and planning
would take place. Given the crisis of confidence that now exists, 1 had no choice
but to decline Lis invitation to continue within the AFI in the ill-defined role he
had sugeested. his offer seemed an obvinux panacea for the immediate situation
rathor than an attempt to confront the underiying problems.

I do thig hecanse of my personual commitment to people and movies, angd in the
best interests of the AFI. If the American Film Institute can begin to demon-
strate—in its programs rather than its press—a core commitment to creation of
a dynamic film culture, I would be grateful for the opportunity to re-Join its
ranks. As it stands, I have no alternative hut to work toward that godl outside it.

Also on Friday. Ron Sutten, AFI Education Director. issued his resignation:
this left the Research Department totully without faculty or staff, and the
Education Department with one officer and one secretary. Sutton's statement
herins with an attack on the ‘incredible’ treatment of persons by AFI manage-
ment, then echoes Kitsex's point that the Education Departiient was not con-
sulted in the decision to cut away its Research Department interlocking support.
He continues :

sFarthermore, T remain convinced that this firing was carried forth in an
atmosphere of retribution or ‘showing of management strength’ in relation to
the *Marie Fitch incident’. No conversation I hitve had with any administrative
official haxg persunded me otherwise, It is just too large a leap of faith to ask me
to believe that this was ull coincidental. To be told by the Assistunt Director
Kuhlenberg that this was a well-considerad, long-term policy decision, and to
discover five minutes later in calling Robert Goohman, the Associnte Director
and Financial Officer of the Institute. that he knew nothing about the decision
really strains the credulity of a tweive-year-old. If it was long-term, then I
cry ‘foul' becass<e I wasn't consulted. If it was decided and executed hastily as
a retaliation for the forced Fitch re-hiring, as I believe it was. then my cry of
Soul’ ix even more appropriute. In any case, T ne longer wish to be g party of any
%ind to such arbitrary and insolent administration.”

But a further reason for my decision to lenve is that T <imply will not stand
for vet unother weakening of the Institute’s work in the areas of education,
research. and scholarship. The aren hax always had the lowest mmount of
money assigned for its needs, despite the fact that this work relates directly to
the largest number of people.

2

1

AW

d6eoTHS O e TH = 1D



222

I have never been given a firm budget. T have had to make single requests on
all items. When 1 was shown a budiet for the Department, it was inaccurate,
showing money spent for salaries that was hever expended. ineluding grants
that mever went through the Department. and with no credit given for income
received from thelabership and saule of materials, Complaints about thisx were
always wet with the statement that it was heing worked on. One contidence
in the handling of funds and their proper assignblent according to the original
goils of the Institute has been strained to the breaking point. .

In a joint letter “I'o the Educational and Critical Community At Large', Kitses
and Sutton warned : .

Therefore, we feel compelled to state to the film education and critical com-
munity we have worked with over the pust years that their interests are no
longer represented by the American Film Iustitute and that for us to continue
further ax employees of the AFI would only cowpromise the work we bave
sought to accompligh.

On Junuary 31. 108 persons involved in film educution and research in at-
tendance at the Midwest Film Conference signed a petition addressed to the
AFI Board of Trustees. It read :

“Becauxe we value highly the work of the Research and Education Depart-
ments of the AFI we are deeply disturbed by reports of firings and resignations
in those depurtments. If the Board does not reverse what seems to be u major
<hift in functioning we intend to withdraw our support of the AFI and do all
that we can to make public what we regard as unconsidered und irresponsible
executive nction dumaging to the continued progress of tilm study.”

Signatories includsd college and university film department heads and instruc-
tors: film edueation movement leaders J. Paul Carrico and F. Bob Duggan:
students at all levels: film society directors: heads of fllm distribution com-
panies: cditors of film magazines : recipients of AF1 Model Sites grants: and
Juck C. Ellis, head of Northwestern University's film department and long-time
leader in the university film education movement, also current president of
the Nociety for Cinewa Studies, Ellis sent copies of the petition, with a covering
letter, to Nuncy Hanks: Congressman John Brademas, Chairman of the Com-
mittes on Education that grants AFI's NEH money; Senator Claiborne Pell,
similarly involved : and Dr. Harold Howe of the Ford Foundation.

The Roard of Trustees agreed to meet the dismissed staff and those who had
rexigned, to hear their views. .

Daniel's Position Paper

Juxt prior to our appearance before the Board, Frantisek Daniel, former Dean
of the Faculty at FAMU, the Czech film school, now Dean of Fellows and aca-
demie head of the Center, presented to the Board a new position paper for the
Center. I will quote at length from this document because, as George Stevens, Jr.,
later put it. it has been ‘endorsed’ by the Board of Trustees as a new direction
for the Center. and for the roles of research, scholarship and education with the
AFI: it has thus hecome zomething of an official position paper.

After sammarising the AFI's main goals, ‘to function as a unique national
Film Conservatory' with emphasis on training film artists and craftsmen, Daniel
xfid : '\ necessary adjunct to the Center's programme of expanded tutorial rela-
tionships is a_real integeation of film theory into film practice—a merging and
mutual stimulation exchange of these two areas of interest and activity.’ He then
envisage) the structure of g very elahorate film research institute, which he as-
xerted s neoded in the US; but concluded: ‘It goes without raying that such a
[ Research] Center would he entirely ereated within or with the participation of
the AFL . .. The immediate problem is, it seems, a lack of financinl resources to
subxidize the evolvement of uch a Center of Department inside the AFI”

There are, however :

» . . other vast flelds of interest concerning AFI, These are now covered by the
Fducation Department which should desirably he functioning to its full capacity,
collecting, studyving, evaluating, analyzing, svnthesizing, and generalizing all the
different experjences and experiments in film education, elahorating and intro-
ducing the most advanced methods, forms, procedures, systems, and comhinations
of those, ote, [Quite » job for one Eduetion Officer and one secretary.—R.T.]
In addition to the exchange of opinions and experiences thriving inside the coun-
try, thorongh «tudy of the achievements abroad, publication of textbooks, mono-
graphs, chrestomathys, methodological instruetion in translation is, or should be,
a part of the Educational Department activities.”
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At this point, Daniel distinguished hetween two interpretations of film educa-
tion : one as . . . education of the til consumer, il viewer, film andience—that
is the developaent of critical judgment, aesthetical apprehension, and an under-
standing of the flm lumruage in the broader context of cinematie and diverse
art forms, o sense for the logoei of tilm history, ete ete, The other ax ., . active
ereativity, learning and the mastering of the tilmmaking process itself, with
all itx related necessary technieal, productional, organizational, methodological
and artistic skills.

Then: Frow Jim Kitses's memorandnm . . . it appears that just the scholarly,
theoreticul, speculative and passive Film Education should be favoured and
prowoted.

As<a matter of fuct, this is not at all evident from any portion of Kitses's
memorandun.

The other, the functional, practical, vocational, the active education seems
to be considered of lesser importance or beyond the scope and orbit of the
proposed [Research] Department's interest. From our point of view, this second
category of film education needs even more consideration and a Center of a
Departmnent consldered with advaneing and genceralizing experiences in this field
wonld be as mch 0 necessity as the Department proposed by Jim Kitses,

Daniel’s point here ix not clear to me: the AFI does have un entire Center de-
voted to the Advanced Study of tilm-making, which conld, and some =ay should,
be concerned with "advancing and generalizing experiences’ in the field of prac-
tical film education. That the Center has bheen unable to make its method and
results availible to any beyond the forty Fellows working there seets, extrave
agant and, possibly, indicative of a central lnck of articulation at the Center.

In spite of the AFI's enormons financial outlay for the Center, Danjel went
on to label <snch a departinent, on the necessary nationul scale, beyond ‘present

_affordable possibilities of AFT',

Q

He then asserted the aiiegedly overlooked importance of nudin-vicuul teaching-
aids diseussed it st length, and annonneed ©

We hoped amd still hope that the Center for Advanced Filn Studies will pro-
duce snch instructional pictures originating from the fraitful collnboration of
Rescareh and Filmmaking Fellows and serving as inspirational examples of how
films can be used toward the furtherance of film education. We hape the pic-
tures or tapes dealing with different problems of this nature will be made at the
Center, which. becanse of its relution to the film community in Hollywood, has
the hest oportunity to develop teaching of this exeiting ealibre,

No further support was given for this stiatement: no explanation of how
production of audio-visunl materinls is cheaper than the non-hardware Re-
gsearch activities earlier deseribed by Duniel as beyond the AFI means.

Daniel snmmed up his general position as follows :

As the profile and characteristics of the best film artists are revealed, as the
results of the best film sehaols in the world become appavent. as the time-wenther-
ed experience of other educational institutions involved in practical. professionnl
artistic training prove. the possible theoretical approaches which legitimately
treat any pmrticular art form the ‘conservatory’, or ‘neademy’ type schoals need,
demand, and cultivate a sperific, lmit«d and elear-cut portion of it. Film
theory, as it existz today, must be eonsidered as an extended discipline which
becomes amplified, ramified. and further structured by enriching itself on the
one hand independently of the developmient of the cinematic art and on the
other, as an outgrowth of its lncorparation with the theories of communication
and mass culture whish coilncldes or combines with other social, sclentific
disciplines.

It i= not the sociology of film. psychology (or psychopathology) philnsophy of
time (as developed. for example. in the works of authors like Mayer, Malraux.
Epstein. Barjauel. Chiarini. Barbara, or in Iater workg of Lawson) ; it ix not
the philosophic and ideological analysis of film language. fihn semanties. theory
of information (as practised in the works of Mets [«ie]l, Plazewski, Morin, Eddo,
fric] ete) : nor is it the theory of communication and maxs culture (MeLulan)
[sic] which originated at the professional film <chools.

All of this was then applicd to the film-maker. The film-maker is the rhetorieal
and conceptual centre of the entire paper, and by extension. then. of the entire
AFI. Activities should:

. gRerve this purpose and goal: exposing the Fellows to different often con-
troversial theortes. poetics, stylistics, and nestheties : thus, in this manner helping
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them to discover and detine their own personal individual beliefs, persuasions,
and tastes.

This, of course, is what the Research Department was making available to the
Center prior to Junuary 22,

The role of the Research Fellow in this is:

In the atmosphere of creative activity, of contlicting tastes, «redos and ertistie
conception, in the midst of the origination of new aestheties prograwms of the
future Awerican filimmakers now in existetice at the Center and which has been
demonstrated by the fruitful result of the past half year. a theorist or historian
who loves the medium more than his theories can indeed more fully partieipate
and realize inspiration in his tield of research. With the serecnings, (89 pictures
in the last year) the xmwlhillt) of working in the program of the Oral Histories,
the participation in films'on fily, or in the publications of the discusslons which
take place at the Center, the Research Fellows can find a many faceted use of
their capabilities in addition to discovering an unending number of interesting
stimulants for their own theoretical work. It is nevessary to say that for the
Fellows whose main interest is either Film Criticism or Film History, the situ-
ation is much clearer than that of n pure theorist. There could hardly be a more
fruitful climate, more desirable conditions and opportunities for the crities and
historians than the Center's.

Such theoretical research should root its investigations as a special institut-
tion within the Center. Theory, as it Is necestary and ax it should be cultivated
at the Center, is seel ux the generalization of the creative exnerience, theory as
a searchlight for practice, concrete investigation, and the challenging conventions,
rules, devices, ete. This, ax we see it at this mowent, is the function and tield
of exercise for theoretical research at the Center.

The exixting fact that wost of the film crities throughout the world cultivate
their trade untouched by the reality that there are objecive rules of the gnme,
that aestheticul analysis should and must emanate from the work of art itself
and not from the ohlookers likes or dislikes, from his impressions, binses, prej-
udices, and assumptions catls for such a confrontation and co-edneation,

Daniel closed his review of the AFI's new position :

Constituation and development of film criticismn as a serious and corroborative
cultural activity ix unthinkable without a deeper theoretical anderstanding and
praetical knowledge of filmmaking bhasics, the creative process of silm-making,
film history, and theory. Such an education eliminates and makes ridiculous
subjectivistic hmpressions, infantile, academie or ideolgoical preudocriticism. The
Center for Advancel Film Studies seems to be the best and wmost vital place for
such a conception of theoretical and critical film studies.

All this without a single faculty or staff member of note or competence in the
areas of theory, criticism, scholarship, research, or history.

Separated Staff Presentation

Unaware of the preceding. a committee of fired staff and concerned Fellows
made its presentation. Jim Kitses outlined problems, priorities, und options in
educatienal and critical terms; Fellow Bob Mundy (one of the editors of the
Euglish magazine Cinema spoke for the interests of Research Fellows; Fellow
Paul Schrader raised the question of critical standnrds and the national critical/
cultural conmmunity ; I smumarised the oral history progress to date, nnd urged
that a professivnal filn historiun be given charge of the programme; Kay Love-
land presented a paper on staff-administrative problems. At the conclusion »f
the presentation, Stevens was asked by the Chairman if he cared to discuss the
issues raixed: Stevens did not. An attemnpt on our part to engage the Board in
discusslon of the Issues was rebuffed ; the Board preferred to keep its own private
council, and thanked us. We were told that the results of their deliberations
would be conveyed to ux within a week.

Simultaneous reports on the Board meeting were presented by George Stevens,
Jr, at Greystone, io Feilows, faculty and staff, in the presence of Gregory Peck
and Sidney Barlow: and to the fired staff and Research Fellows group, in a
Beverly Hills hotel room, by George Seaton. John Culkin, and Fred Zinnemann.
Also present weve Kitsey, Loveland, Taylor, Schrader, Mundy. Thompson, and
Research Felloww Steve Mamber. We were given information which closely fol-
lowed a letter, ‘Notes for committee of Trustees whe will meet with former em-
ployees on February 8, 1971'. A copy of iuis uocument was available to us at
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that time, and was later quoted from in the press. As the letter well sums up our
meeting, here it Is:

These points should be made by whomever is the spokesman for the Trustees
committee,

1. That the Trustees found the presentation helpful to the process of arriving
at certain very important decisions concerning the AFI's future.

2. Many of your proposals coincided with recommendations which had been
presented to the Board by the director and staff.

3. Other of your proposals were helpful in clarifying our thinking and decisions.

4. It is clear that the AFI hus aspirations far beyond the resources presently
available. This hax resulted in a staff stretched too thin and the creation of
expectations around the country that caunot presently be fulfitled. Much of the
x;xeetim: was devoted to exploring ways to increase the umount of funds avuilable

or AFI. =

5. I'he Board decided to immediately launch a $250,000 fund-raising effort
between now and June to offset the present deticit of the Film Institute and to
stem the need to cut back further in AFI's programs in archives, education and
filmuaker training.

6. The education committee of the Board chaired by David Mallery met several
times throughout the weekend and will work in the next several months to come
up with recommendations for consideration by the Ruard relative to AFT's future
thrust in education. The education committee gnined approval for a grant to
sponsor the first national seminar for directors of regional film teachers orgau-
nizations. The sewlnar is designed to explore the feusibility of founding an
jndividual national membership organization which would be affiliated with the
AFI and which would be provided with materials developed within the research,
archival and production activities of the AFI. Joseph Dixpenza was nawed to
take charge of AFI's programs in education,

7. The Board listened to the varlous viewpoints on the focus of the Center with
particular attention to the role of film theory within the Center. It endorsed the
approach presented by Professor Danicl: A concentration on theory ax ‘the gen-
eralization of the creative experience, theory as a searchlight for practice, eon-
crete investigation and challenging conventions, rules, devices, ete.’ The brouder
edueation ettorts deseribed in hoth Daniel's and Kitser' papers must be consid-
ered in the larger scope of the AFI's ambitions and possibilities in film educa-
tion. Much of this is beyond our present funding expectations. As this concernx
the research Fellows, the Board hopes they can nnd within the program outlined
by Professor Daniel a program relevant to their continued study. Professor
Daniel will be available to discuss with each research Fellow his individual case.
The Board deeided that the AFI will be willing to work out a financial arrange-
ment with Jim Kitses so that the research Fellows might have available the
continuation of their consultations with him throughout the remainder of this
academic year. The AFI would like to resolve within the next two weeks the
status of the individual research Fellows.

8. The Board declded that the fact that Jim Kitses and Rick Thompson are in
the educational profession should be taken into consideration in terms of their
severance, and this will be discussed individually with each of them.

9. The Roard iz grateful for their concern for the AFIL

‘The AFI ended up paying Jim Kitses and myself through June 1. Their ruthless
economy move ended up in obvious waste; had they played their cards differ-
ently, and adv.sed us that as of June, the research programme would be termi-
nated if funds were not found, they could have had four months' more work
from us for the same cost.

At the conclusion of this meeting, pressure was ptt on the Board representative
to discuss thelr positions on the hard issties at hand. Seaton had to leave: Zin-
nemann, with extreme honesty and candour, apologised for heing ill-informed due
to his residence outside the U.S. in recent years, and disqualified himself. Culkin
atressed some of the points in the letter, and went on to indicate, in confidence,
certain Board attitudes and deadlines of a rather sweeping and decisive nzture,
which. if true. and if realised, will certainly be seen as improvements by critics
of the AFI. However, the Board's unwillingness to take immediate and specific
steps, and/or to be publicly candid about AFI matters, was confirmed. At that
point. the meeting concluded with the staff/research Fellow group indleating
that they had followed the issues as far as they could through the administra-
tive chain of the AFI. to Board level, and would now feel free to raise those
issues not yet resolved in more public arenas.
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variety coverad these events a week later, on February 16, on its own initiative.
The next day, Variety carried AFI's side of the story. Stevens is quated as saying :
“There are some people who feel the Film Institute shauld not be involved in
Almmaking at all, and they are never going to be happy here, because one of the
main reasons for AFI's creation was for it to be a progressive force in Sim-
making"
. L L * . . .

Of current $2,400,000 hudget for the ficcal year ending in June, Stevens main-
tains approximately $1.000.000 is for the Center for Advanced Film Studies, other
$1.400.000 for achives, education, publications, and research,

Strangely, none of the money is assigned to production grants—unless they
are now incorporated avith flwm-maker training-into the Center.

Stevens explained staff problems in the xame article: .

“There were people who wanted to change the Institute to their vision of what
it should be. All organizations have thew, but all organizations don’t have as
handy and eflicient a1 Xerox machine.”

Aecording to Stevens and a few Boiard members polled, the Board was unani-
mous in support of Stevens and the present programme and emphasis,

The same Issue of Daily Variety contained this letter from Charlton Heston,
who entered in the middle of our group's presentation to the Board, yet is willing
to generalise about even those portions he missed:

Since I may be in a position to comment with some objectivity on the aims
as well as the problems of the AFI, I'd like to point out what I think are dis-
tortions as well us some simple errors of fuct in the version of recent develop-
ments at the Institute as presented to Daily Variety by several former employees
and reparted in yesterday's edition.

I'm a member of the National Council on the Arts, the federal body that
originally funded the AFIL I'm not on the Institute’s Board of Trustees, but I was
asked to join a comimittee advisory to them aud was present at several of the
moeetings of the trustees last week at which these matters were discussed.,

The five sepuarated employees [missing the introduction as he did, Heston was
anaware that two of the five were Center Fellows. not employees] you mention
in your story were given an opportunity at one of these meetings to present their
views. Their statements were extensive, characterized largely by extremely
negative evaluations of the AFI's leadership and gloomy predictions of its future
if their recommendations were not followed. I'd describe hoth evaluations and
recommendations as apoeryphal in character and largely lacking in pragmatic
validity, The board, as nearly as I could judge, found their suggestions totally
unaceeptable.

« « « The industry as a whole is becoming involved in the future of the AFI, in
a most specific manner.

In the AFI's vague style, that last “specific manner” is not specified; it is of
particular interest as MIPAA at about this time withdrew its support of the AFI.

Iy Daily Variety (February 2, 1971) Kay Loveland respond«l ta the above:

lkono of us has ever «uid or iziflied tua? we ‘feel the Film Inetityic should
not involved in filmmaking at all.'" We have said all along that we do not
ll:ol;eve film producticn shculd consuwe more than balf of AFI's total budget, a8

as,

2, We do not want ‘to change the Institute to our vision of what it should be.’
We have advocated and continue to advocate the original vision of AFI as set
forth in AFI's first brochure and all subxequent publications.

3. Your statement that 'all organjzations don't have as handy and efficient a
Xerox machine’ implies that we used the ar 1 machine to duplicate the materiai
we have eirculated. As a matter of fact, the machine we used 18 located at the
Postal Instant I'ress at the corner of Wilshire and Almont, where we paid 5 cents
per copy per page. In all we have spent around $100 on duplicating costs.

4. Mr. Heston states thut our recommendations were ‘largely lacking in
pragmatic validity’ and that the Board, as nearly as he could judge, ‘found our
suggestions totally unacceptable.” Hix view does not seem to agree with the ‘Notes
for the committee of Trustees who will meel with former employees *which
seemed to be the guideline for the meeting we had with John Culkin, George
Seaton and Fred Zinnemann on Feb, 8. [Here she cites points 1, 2, 8, and 9 of that
letter.] It seems strange, if our recommendations had ‘no pragmatic validity’,
that George Seaton would have told us that probably ten of the twelve recom-
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mendations made in my Feb. 1 statement (which ‘coincided with recommenda-
tions which had been presented . . . by the director and staff*) would be acted on.
It also seems strange that John Culkin would have made a similar statement,
that Culkin, Bentou, Mallery and Zinnemann would have told us individually that
our presentation helped to make thin Board meeting the best, most thought-
provoking that bas ever Leen held, that Arnold Picker would have told me on
February 4 that most of the recommendations I had made were things be had
been trying to get for years. Surely they don't all lack in “pragmatic validity.”
CeResearch Fellow Paul Schrader becawe the first Fellow to resign from the
nter.

Variety ot April 7, 1971, carricd the following:

“A dispute is raging in the fillm education community about the two-year
$800,000 grant recently awarded the AFI by the Ford Foundation. According
to AF'I director George Stevens, Jr. and his staff, the Ford funds are earinarked
for the Coast-hased training center, and can’t be used for educatieon and research,
no matter how much it might be desirable to do so0. Therefore, it is claimed,
the Institute's emphasis on production at the expense of its other mandated
ngtlh'lftieil is strictly a consequence of the conditions attached to presently avalil-
able funds.”

This is contradicted by McNell Lowry of Ford, who says that the grant was
baxed on a budget for the training center which included the education, research
and critical studies faculty mewbers who were fired. Lowry says that he has
asked Stevens to clarify the matter publicly, which he has not yet done. lHe
declines to say whether the grant would be rescinded if al' budgeted activities
are not restored to the Center.

In the same issue, AF1 revealed its new aphroach to education : The executive
board of the AFI, meeting in New York today, will consider a proposal to form
and finance n national organization of filw ieachers—a group which would sub-
stitute for the AFI itself in the field of grass-roots education.

Under the plan, formulated by a committee of board members, the Institute
would give $40,000 a year for two years to a new group—largely a federation
of sixteen extant reglonal groups, withh some 5,000 film teachers as members. AFI
itself would discontinue its efforts on the local level, and would restrict itself
to surveys and other research in the field, which it would@ make available to its
new aftiliate.

. + « Some critics, however, are likely to keep a close watch on the Institute
budget to make sure that the new plan doesn't make educational work a stepchild
to other AFI activities, notably production and filmmaker training.

Given AFI's budget secrecy, such scrutiny is impossible. However, Varlety of
April 14, 1071, carried this item, quoted in its entirety:

The executive board of the AFI, at its meeting in New York last Wednerday,
tabled a proposal to form and finance a natlonal organization of film teachers.
Board reportedly spent the bulk of its time talking about the Institute’s current
fund-raising problem. Apparently no mention was made of the request by the
Ford Foundation to restore education and research faculties at the Center of
Advanced Film 8tudies on the Coast. The $400,000 due from Ford for the first
year of its current grant will not be forthcoming until the money is matched
by outside contributions. An expected larger grant from the Natlonal Council
on the arts would not be ixsued until after the Council’s meeting at the end of
next month. [ The grant has not yet been given.]

At the foot of a story announcing newly commissioned oral bhistories, Variety
of May 5 noted :

“Such reports had reached the ears of the Ford Foundation, which bad
awarded an $800,000 two-year grant to the Center on the basis of a budget which
included research activities. It is now presumed that Stevens has now clarified
the situation to the Foundation's satisfaction.”

But, in AFI style, not publicly.

Improved Staff Relations

A8 far as improvenient in staff relations goes, the AFI did finally actually enroll
in the California State Unemployment Insurance programme, as it had falsely
clnimed to have done twice hefore. However, On Fridgy, May 21, Judy Morris,
receptionist at the Center xince its opening, was fired by David Lunney without
warning, on charges of lateness. She had Just returned the week before from a
Furopean vacation ; during the week in question, rkhe was not late.

Several other AFI staff members, at all levels, were late during that week,
Miss Morris had received no specific warning that her job was in jeopardy. Bhe

227



228

had been vocal in the staff meetings over Marie Fiteh's firing. Robert Mundy and
Cary Glicbenuau, Fellows' represeitalives to the faculty meetings, were the only
wembers of the Center community tu ralse an outery. They sent a letter to George
Stevens, covering the facts of the case, including Judy's extremely helpful rela-
tiunst!ilip with Fellows—typing sceipts for free, and so on—and asked for
claritication.

Qutcry

Prescott J. Wright, veteran independent film distributor, concisely hit several
issues on the head in his letter of protest to the Board of Trustees, of Janu-
ary 1, 1971; . . . it represents what Wwe have suspected and feared; that Educa-
tion and Research warrant the lowest priorities in the current directions of the
Institute,

None of us has escaped the ecunomic pressures of these¢ days and if this is the
rationale for reducing the Education Department to three [actually two] people
and cutting off the Research Deportment, then one wonders how the situation was
allowed to deterforate. Surely the nature of the financial support of the institute
calls for better management and foresight on the part of the directing bodies.

It it is the intention of the AFT to vacate the field of film education and to focus
on production training then it. should do so honestly and openly. Other bodies
can then pick up this work and the concommitant funding,

Wrizht had served the AFT asa distribution consultant.

Austin Lamont, publisher of Film Comment, received a budget summary of
AFI—but hardly 1 complete one, as it did not include the figures for the Direc-
tor’s salary, which i< believed to be around $70.000 per year. Lamont notes that
administration and staff salaries. at $1,367,038, are greater than the sum dis-
persed i rrants and projects, at $1.316.927.

Here are a few other figures: consultants and tueir travel, $184,534; vent,
132,000 : und o “benefit” for the AFI—which lost $31.053.

The figures cover the first three years of AFI operation. The editorial con-
cludes: Here are a few specific ideas, framed after I talked with dozens of
film people nround the country, including AFI administration, staff and former
staff members:

(1) Film Education, one of the princinal needs of this country, is getting short
shrift at the AFI Film educators—critics. scholars and teachers—are not ade-
duately represented on the AFI Board of Trustees. The educators should elect
their own full-voting representatives to the AFI Board.

(2) The Trustees should evaluate the Institute's policies and priorities, par-
ticularly with respect to its accomplishments as a “catalyst and point of focus and
coordination :” and they should establish and make public a new set of priorities
with clearly deflned goals and realistic budpets, and with waste, overhead, admin-
istrative costs, snlaries and frills cut to the core.

(3) The Trustee should evaluate the past performance and present attitude of
the Institute’s administration—ita management techniques, its relationship to the
film community. and its commitment to the goals of the AFI. Present administra-
tion xhould be replaced and thec internat structure of the AFI changed, if neces-
sary. to jusure the free flow of recommendations between the AFI administration,
the AFI staff and the film community.

Late in May, the Society for Cinema Studies (an organisation made up of
college and university tesichers. ilin scholars, critics and archivists) dlstributed:

AN OPEN LETTER TO THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE AMERICAN FILM INATITUTE

Tite Rociety for Cinema Studies strongly supports the continuation and
strengthening the American Film Inatitute. Its work of preserving, cataloguing,
and exhibiting our film heritage is of utmost value. At the Rame time we deeply
rezret 0 reaction to financial stress that has caused elimination of the research
and continuing dismantling of the education departments. Qur primary concern
being the building of an enlightened and diseriminatine andience, the activities
of research and educntion are to us at least equally § rtant as any other
functions of an American Film Institute. We urge that they be restored to a
purrity in terms of adget and staff,

Concelving ourselves ar constituents of what should be thought of as a national
nublie undertaking (as individuals we are being rolicited to hecome members of
the AFD), we ark that the Bonrd of Trusteer be responsible to the total flm
community, including the scholarly, critical and educational segments. We ask
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that the wanagemeut of the American Film Institute be held accountable to the
Board for all executive actions which do in fact relute to the policies and pri-
orities of the Institute's program, Speciically we ask that the Board of Trustees:

(1) Review the policies and priorities of the Americun Film Institute and make
a clear public re-statement regarding them which all can understand and refer
to and to which management cun be held accountable,

(2) Consider the capabilities of the hresent management to implement these
goals; remove, realign and add executive personnel if necessary to insure that
the full work of an American Film Institute progresses according to stated
objectives and appropriate caleudar,

(3) Publish annually a finuncial accounting of the American Film Institute's
income and expenditures so that all concerned cun judge how the total resources
are being allocated.

(4) Make certain that the scholarly, critical and educational fila community
is adequately represented on the Board of Trustees, und provide some mechanism
by which the members of that comumunity can help choose who will represent them.

These requests tre made respectfully and for whut we sincerely believe to be
the Lest interests not only of the American Film Institute but of the whole
cultural and educational life of this nation.

May 1971

Early in June, the AFI circulated a pre-release draft of George Stevens, Jrx
ll'os;t);mse to the Austin Lamopt editorial : ‘A Response from the American Film

nstitute' :

The American Filin Institute is an educational institution, Everything the AFI
does serves education in a number of ways. The Archive program has galvanized
a national effort 1o preserve filme =0 that they might survive for scholurs to study
and for new gencrations to view, Filmmakers are belug educated and supported
at the same time that work is being done to expand the use of films in education
and, today, far from belng ‘eliminated,’ thirty-six AFI-supported researchers and
scholars are gathering history and data. We Dbelieve that film education relates
not only to the growing community of film educators, but also to the artists and
the audiences who sustain the art. In this light, everything the Institute engages
in can be seen as educational.

The American Film Institute, nevertheless, is probably not ar good as those of
us who work for it think it is, nor as bad as its antagonists would like to portray
it. It is perhaps closer to the picture seen by objective obrervers and critics—that
of any unusually productive four-year-olc with some triumphs and sowe wmistakes,
Yet most criticlsm of this four-year-old questions not the quality of accomplish-
ment, but the quantity of work in one area or another. Constructive debate can
center around these questions of emphasis, the more 5o if polemics and misstate-
ments are put aside,

Look closely at AFI's trustees and you will find a serious group of people who
brought it into e.istence, made human judgments in matters of program, priorl-
ties and personne!, and raised three-quarters of its total funding from private
sources, Having made that effort, they have been vigilant to prevent careless
spending. Perhaps this Board would be strengthened by more educators and
critics, but Arthur Knight, John Culkin and David Mallery have spoken forcefully
for education since AFI's founding, the latter two as members of the Executive
Committee. Yet no Board members have spoken for a single interest. New trustees
or visitors to Board meetings are invariably surprised to see the depth of interest
and commitment executives and actors hold for film preservation and film study
{n the schools, And, less surprisingly, the educators have found value in the study
center in California. This mixture of interests is basic to AFI's unique trust and
in ita atrength—disparate elements of the film community joined by a shared con-
cern for the art of film. The executive and prominent artists are there nartly
because they can help make it all happen, but to limit them to the size of their
{nfluence I8 8 mixtake. 0 tao to confine Fd Emshwiller. Ricky Ieacock, Franeis
Copnola and Arthur Penn to a2 narrow interest in filmmaking.

Film Comment offered 750 words and twenty-four hours to broad and scattered
charges. A complete report on AFI's firat four years will be irsued in July. Film
Comment veaders may write AFI for a capy. It will contain a complete listing
of all activitiex. all individuals and projects assisted by the Inutitute. audited
financin! data. and evaluations of the prohlems and challenges ahead.

Meanwhile. be nassured that research is not eliminated, it is stronger than
ever: that the ‘staff salaries’ to ‘projects and grants’ ratio represents no incredible
disparity-—AFI is not a foundation, but an operating team conslsting of cata-
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loguers, librarians, projectionists, archivists, faculty, theatre personnel, educators,
accountants, as well as the secretaries who do all the work. (The British Film
Institute expends the equivaient of 80 percent of its government support for
staff.) The report will detail 5,000 American fillms safeguarded; five summer
seminars for ilm teachers ; grunts for eighty-six independent Almmakers ; annual
published surveys of university film courses; a tefinitive 1635-page Catalog of
Altus of the twentles (the Hrst of nineteen volumes) ; the funding of.twenty-two
oral history projects ; a film repertory theatre ; iwenty-seven internships for film-
makers; support for Filmfacts magazine (still struggling) ; the founding of the
Community Film Workshop Council; a weekly educational television program;
scholarships, fellowships; wodel fllm education sites; subsidies for film co-op
catalogs; and an advanced conservatory where filmmuakers learn artistic craft
and discipline, und where theory and history arc being compiled and refined.

This is onls a part of what we would have liked to do in those four years. But
it has been achieved through the creation of a structure which has encouraged
concerted action from previously fragmented sectors of the film community. This
is a big country, and we are still a small organization. If you want to help and be
fnvolved, write {0 me and we will look for a way.

YWhile it may be true that BFI expends the equivalent of 80 per cent of its
government support for staff, this is not at all clear to me from the E¥I Annual
Report and A~rountr 1970, Budget reports, of course, are not necessurily organised
for elarity. One AFI budget report which Kahlenberg has appraised as reasonably
accurate. and representative of the same ratios of allocation for fourth-year
spending, listed :

Archives ocoeemccacaae e cmccceceeeeeeeeem—e—em—-—————— $1, 000, 000
Education _--.. e ececemmeccemeceesccsessemesseesheeeeccoecae - 400, 000
Research and publcttions . cee oo e eeeaiccmaecan 450, 000
AFI Theatree. cecccecaccnnaa c—— ——— ——eceenem——— 240, 000
Production Erants.c.. .. ceiceccccccccacccnacacccacacacceccneanan 1, 350, 000
CONeD - e cte—mescwecermmmecmeremeececcessceeaeeen 2, 100, 000
Administration —.cececcamicccaae. - ——— eee 1, 800, 000

Total oo caccccncmcceracccn—————— ~eemccscceeeaaae @, 540, 000

When I asrked Kahlenberg why ‘Research and Publications' was so large for a
staff of three for eighteen months, with no budget (heyond the $150,000 Mayer
grant. which is probably figured into the total, thus accounting with staff for
$200,000 tops), he indicated that the figure included AFI's promotional brochures
ar well. Not that they were mentioned in AFI's structural plans when ‘Publica-
tions’ were itemised. That yleld's a figure of $250,000 for, presumably, promotional
material, plus a subsidy to Filmfacts and an unspecified grant to Filmmaker's
Newasletter. Tt is also possible that, in Hollywood studio fashion, a portion of
Center overhead may be invisibly bolstering some budgets. During the first year
of Center operation. when the Research Department consisted of a staff of three,
one and a half Rexearch Fellows, and two rooms in the mansion, the Centor
officer then preparing budgets told me that Research Department was carrying
23 per cent of the Conter overhead. I do not know how long this condition perststed.
Atany rate, it would he most helpful if AFI's published budget dats ~ore detailed,
explicit, und cowplete, without room for ambiguity.

IV, IN CONCLUSION

Varlety., June 2, 1971, earried a story an the Soclety for Cinema Studies let-
ter, with the comment: Though Institute director George Stevens thus far has
failed to issue a publie clarification of budgetary priorities, he has consistently
denied that the AFI's education and research departments are being down-
graded. Rather, he's blamed a recent wave of firings and resignations in those
areas on differences of opinion on how the jobs should be done.

Stevens points to a recent reries of research grants and to a reassessment of
the AFI's film-education role by a special committee of the board as evidence of
an continuing commitment.

A of March 27, 1071, this “reassessment . . . hy a special commitiee of the
board’. the Eduecation Committee of Mallery. Culkin, Knight. and Benton, had
nat vet finished or distributed. though it was begun in early February. Also, note
the emergence of yvet another reason for the firings: though first simply attrib-
uted to required hudgetary trims, they are now the result of differcnces of opin-
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fon on how the jobx should he done. Shifty, but fair enough; however, the fact
that those jobs have not yet been refilled custs doubt on this explanation.

Stevens ix correct enough in citing the on-going work of the Mayer oral history
project. However, his attempts to use this single programme to masquerade as
the entire Research effort is strained. Variety (May 5, 1971) carries such an
attempt : Reports that research activities are reduced or climinated at the Center
are completely untrue, Stevens asserted.

In fact, whether Stevens is willing to recognise it or not, the firings of all
Rexearch staff in January abruptly terminated the following Research activi-
ties, which have not been resumed or replaced:

1. Jim Kitses's final draft writing of his AFI book on last year's summer semi-
aar, which had just reached final rough draft when he was fired.

% A collection of close studies in visual analysis methods, which had been
ini*iated by staff and Fellows of the Department.

3. A collaborative study of the Warners school of animation, for which screen-
ings and writing had begun (indeed, the firings occurred during the third of the
weekly screenings, and terminated the series prematurely).

4. The extablishment of a project to pool, cireulate and encourage the execution
of translations of ilm material in foreign lauguages for which English transla-
tions are eirre;iu§ unavailable on o large senle.

0. Meaningful tutorial relationships between Research Fellows and critical
faculty. Research Fellows are unanimous in asserting that AFI's total current
utility for them since the firings is in the screening of films, certainly an ad-
vantage. but a far cry from the vigorous dialogue that had taken root prior to
January 22,

6. Support of Research Auditors. who were to begin their stay at AFI the
Monday following the firings, who have received only token supbvort in the form
of sccecningr—certainly not the participation in an active community they had
heen led to helieve was available.

7. Distribution by the Department of bibliographies and supportive duplicated
material relative to the weekly rereening programme topics—which topices, it
seems, have also heen discontinued since the demise of the Research Department,
who arranged them.

8. Weekly critical seminars of substance, prepa=ed for by screenings, read-
ings, and presentations worked up by individual Fellows and staff, conducted
on a rigorous level of close discussion.

9. General input to the Center culture of solid critical and scholarly content.
Certainly no one currently at the Center is significantly involved in creating.
or even following. film criticism and culture. beyond film-making activities and
the screening of some current new films. The Center library, as a result of the
Roesearch staff firings, has shelved plans for acquiring major foreign language
journals. such ax backruns of Cahiers du Cinema, obviously because there is
no oae to use them.

10. The “research into the language of cinema” originally envisioned in the
Center outline ax a research activity, has stopped short.

11. Severai individual monographs and book-length projects were suddenly
deprived of all but screen